European Gynecology 2015



Congress of the European Society of Gynecology Congrès de la Société Européenne de Gynécologie PRAGUE CONGRESS CENTRE 21-24 OCT 2015





Contents

LECTURES, ORAL PRESENTATIONS AND POSTERS

The role of autoimmune mechanisms of normogonadotropic hypo-ovarionism	
ANDREEVA V., MASHTALOVA A	147
Clinical significance of atypical squamous cells of undetermined significance in	
detecting preinvasive cervical lesions in pre and post menopausal Albanian women DEMALIAJ E., CEREKJA A., GJONI M., HOXHA E.	150
The potential benefits of Ovaleap® (follitropin alpha) for the management	
ERICKSON R., BLAIKIE T., MONTOUCHET C., BIJEDIC MITRANIC A., KLEIJN J., PLICH A	154
The effect of dydrogesterone on placental angiogenesis and pregnancy outcomes	
in women with threatened miscarriages	
FAMINA M	155
Analysis of the results of an anemia preoperative's circuit correction as technique	
to save blood in major gynecological surgery (2010-2015)	
GARCIA M.A., ROMERO MARTINEZ F.J., ORTEGA LOPEZ A.B., GARRIDO COLLADO M.P., MARTINEZ TELLERIAS A., JURADO CHACON M	159

Pelvic exenteration in elderly patients IONESCU O., BALESCU I., BACALBASA N	162
Climacteric syndrome and microcirculation MANTSKAVA M.	167
Assisted reproductive technology (ART) and changing reproductive behavior in Europe MARDESIC T.	168
Follicular and other characteristics with Ovaleap® (follitropin alfa) in a phase 3 stue of infertile women using assisted reproductive technology (ART) MUELLER A., KUCZYNSKI W., WEISS H., BIAS P.	dy 170
The role of preconception management in pregnancy outcomes in women after myomectomy NOVIKOVA V., KHOROLSKY V	171
Blood thicker than water: a case report on familial ovarian cancer PAULINO-MORENTE J.M.A., PENOLIO V.V.L, SABADO G	173
Immune histochemical research of matrix metalproteinase 9 and cyclin D1 in hyper sia of endometrium of women of reproductive age PAVLOVSKAYA M.A., GUTIKOVA L.V., KUKHARCHIK YU.V., VELICHKO M.G.	pla- 183
Clinical and hormonal indicators of PCOS developed during non classical adrenal hyperplasia PKHALADZE L., KRISTESASHVILI J., KHOMASSURIDZE A.	187
Comparison of endometrial histology and safety after an oral four-phasic contraceptive and a non-oral sequential estro-progesterone regimen in healthy peri and early postmenopause women	189
The predictive value of endometrial thickness in the diagnosis of endometrial cancer in postmenopausal women	196
Surgical management of adnexal torsion in children and adolescents: update and review of the literature SPINELLI C., PISCIONERI J., STRAMBI S., ROSSI L., BERTOCCHINI A., MARTIN A., LO PICCOLO R., GHIONZOLI M., MESSINEO A.	200

Polycystic ovary syndrome - another risk factor for gallstone disease USPENSKAYA Y.B., KUZNETSOVA I.V.	
Effect of nutrients on ovulation and oocytes quality in mice VIRMANI M.A., ZERELLI S., VITULLO P., COSSETTI C	
Safety and efficacy findings with multiple cycles of Ovaleap® (follitropin assisted reproductive technology (ART): open-label follow-up to main ph WEISS H., STROWITZKI T., MUELLER A., BIAS P.	alfa) i ase 3
a new crosslinked hyaluronan gel to prevent intrauterine adhesion follow	/ing
hysteroscopic adhesiolysis	5
XIAO S., WAN Y., ZOU F., YE M., DENG H., MA J., WEI Y., TAN C., XUE M	
Prenatal screening and thyreopathies	
ZIMA T., SPRINGER D	
Authors' Index	
Autnors' Index	
Autnors' Index	
Autnors index	
Autnors Index	
Autnors index	
Autnors Index	

LECTURES, ORAL PRESENTATIONS AND POSTERS

The role of autoimmune mechanisms of normogonadotropic hypo-ovarionism formation

ANDREEVA V., MASHTALOVA A.

Rostov Scientific Research Institute of Obstetrics and Pediatrics, Rostov-on-Don (head - Prof. V. Linde), Russia

Introduction

Markers of ovarian reserve, plasma levels of gonadotropins, prolactin, sex steroids, adrenal hormones and free forms of thyroid hormones, as well as organ-specific antiovarian autoantibodies and anti-thyroidperoxidase autoantibodies have been studied by ELISA at adolescent-girls with normogonadotropic ovarian failure and oligomenorrhea. Autoimmune oophoritis has been diagnosed in 44.3% of patients, the diagnostics criteria of which at normogonadotropic form of ovarian failure in puberty are elevated levels of circulating Anti-Ovarian Antibodies (AOA), reduced Anti-Müllerian hormone, elevated serum levels of inhibin B, the activation of the pituitary-adrenal axis in the absence of ovarian hyperandrogenia. A violation of thyroid status at adolescent-girls with oligomenorrhea was revealed in the form of primary hypothyroidism and autoimmune thyroiditis formation, more pronounced at low Anti-Müllerian hormone rates and high serum levels of circulating antiovarian antibodies (OAO) that points to the role of co-autoimmune disorders in the formation of ovarian failure. Sir Burnet, a creator of clonal selection theory of immunity, believed that if the cause of any disease cannot be established, it must be regarded as an autoimmune disease (1).

According to Notkins (2007) natural autoantibodies can be informative predictors of a variety of diseases and syndromes, in the months and years leading clinical manifestation of disease (2). At the present time the role of autoimmune pathology in the formation of normogonadotropic ovarian insufficiency (NOI) in adolescent-girls remains unexplored, which was the objective of this study.

Materials and methods

The research object was 88 adolescent-girls with normogonadotropic oligomenorrhea. Inclusion criteria: age \leq 18 years; no history of sexual contacts, sex-specific gynecological inflammatory and acute infectious diseases, chromosomal or monogenic diseases; normal BMI and plasma prolactin levels. We excluded patients suffering from cancer and severe somatic diseases, and diseases that lead to a folliculogenesis disorder; having hormone treatment.

The control group included 20 healthy adolescentgirls with regular menstrual cycle. Age of the patients averaged 15.5 (16.75; 15) years and had no intergroup differences.

Serum concentrations of LH, FSH, TSH, prolactin, estradiol, testosterone, cortisol, 17 OHP, DHEAS, AOA, neopterin, Anti-Müllerian hormone (AMH) and inhibin B were investigated by ELISA. An ultrasound of the ovaries have been conducted. Statistical analysis of the results was carried out using the Statistica 6.0 application package.

Results and discussion

All the patients with oligomenorrhea were divided

[©] Copyright 2015, CIC Edizioni Internazionali, Roma

TABLE 1 - THE CONTENT OF GONADOTROPINS, PROLACTIN, OVARIAN HORMONES, MARKERS OF OVARIAN RESERVE (AMH, INHIBIN B), AOA AND NEOPTERIN IN THE SERUM OF PATIENTS OF THE STUDIED GROUPS.

Indicators	I group (n=39)	II group (n=49)	Control group (n=20)
LH ²	3.3 (5,7; 2,5)	8.1 (12,1 ; 3,2)	5.95 (7,15; 5,15)
FSH ²	5.5 (7,2; 3,95)	4.7 (6,3; 3,7)	6.3 (7,13; 4,95)
Prolactin ²	693 (771,5; 287,5)	509 (701; 304,5)	468 (562,5; 378,5)
Э2 ³	64 (89,25;22,3)	61 (90,25; 20,25)	47.5 (60; 39)
Cortisol ⁵	624 (858,5; 518)	573 (638; 500)	520 (605,25; 465,5)
17-OHP ⁴	1.4 (1,5; 1,3) •	0.9 (1,5; 0,8) •	0.81 (0,95; 0,69)
Testosteron ⁴	0.6 (0,7; 0,4)	1.5 (1,8; 0,98) •*	0.47 (0,66; 0,4)
AMH ⁴	1.4 (3,3; 0,96) •	5.95 (7,1; 3,5) *•	3.55 (4,13; 3,1)
Inhibin B ³	128.5 (162,8; 90,4) •	45.43 (118,3; 36,7) *•	38.61 (88,33; 24,9)
AOA(u/ml)	19 (29,35; 11,9) •	3.05 (4,5; 1,4) *	4.4 (6,2; 2,8)
Neopterin ⁵	6.99 (9,11; 6,45)•	11.0 (25,1; 3,6)•*	5.89 (7,29; 3,5)

¹ The data in the study groups in all the tables are presented in the following format: ME (Kv75%; Kv25%). 2 MME/ π^{3} pg/ml⁴ng/ml⁵nmol/l.

Legend statistically valid differences (p <0.05): * with group I • with the control group

into 2 groups according to the presence of AOA in diagnostic titer (>10 U/ml). I group: 39 adolescentgirls with elevated AOA levels (\geq 11 IU/ml).II group: 49 patients with normal AOA levels (Table 1). We found that patients of group I showed 6.2 fold increase of the serum level AOA as compared to the values in the control group (p<0.05) and 4.2 fold increase as compared to the values in the group II (p<0.05).

Functional status of ovaries is determined by follicular reserve, which is evaluated by the content of serum inhibin B and AMH (4).

Patients in group I were averages AMH 2.5 times lower (p < 0.001), and the rate of inhibin B - 6 times higher than in the control group (p < 0.001) and 4 times higher than in group II (p < 0.001) (Table 1).

These results testify to deceleration of output of primordial follicles from rest in a phase of active growth.

AMH level in group II was higher than in group I by 1.8 times (p < 0.001), and higher than in the control group by 1.7 times (p < 0.001), and left the upper limit of regulations. It is known that the level of AMH above 5.0 ng/ml may be one of the diagnostic criteria for PCOS (4). The level of inhibin B in the group II was higher than in the control group - 1.2 times (p < 0.05), but did not go beyond the stan-

dards (40-100 pg/ml).

17 OHP level did not differ in both groups (p> 0.05), but exceed the value of the control group, indicating activation of the adrenal axis. High levels of testosterone and 17 OHP in group II showed a mixed - ovarian and adrenal genesis of hyperandrogenia. The presence of ovarian component in the genesis of the HA in group II confirmed correlation between testosterone and a maximum diameter of the follicle ($\rho = 0.52$, p <0.05).

Anovulation can be caused by multiple small follicles production of estrogen and inhibin B, which inhibits FSH secretion and disrupts the rhythm of production of gonadotropins (5). Elevated values of serum inhibin B against amenorrhea may indicate only the presence of the growth and maturation of follicles set, but not to achieve their ovulatory maturity. This is confirmed by our established correlations between inhibin B and the size of the follicles ($\rho = 0.6$, p <0.05).

Thus, the diagnostic criteria for autoimmune oophoritis at normogonadotropic form of ovarian insufficiency in adolescent-girls is to increase the level of circulating AOA, decline in AMH, elevated serum inhibin B, activation of the pituitary-adrenal axis in the absence of ovarian hyperandrogenia.

Comparison of biometrics ovaries showed no dif-

ference between the group I and the control groups (p> 0.05). The size of the ovaries in patients of group II were higher than healthy adolescents (p <0.05). The number of follicles in group I was lower than in the group II (p <0.05), but in both groups the number of small follicles exceed the value of the control group (p <0.05), which is a universal manifestation of ovarian failure occurring at any etiology of development (5).

Thus, inhibin B level was increased in group I. However, as a result of autoimmune destruction affecting the theca cells, disrupted interaction theca and granulosa, and, according to the two-cell theory, this leads to a decrease in estrogen synthesis and impaired follicular maturation at the stage of "predominant". This led to the multifollicular ovarian transformation, anovulation and oligomenorrhea in our patients.

Because of the hidden flow of autoimmune diseases, the determination of a biological marker that directly trigger the formation of auto-antibodies is difficult in the laboratory and is often tardy character (6, 7). Neopterin is the most informative parameter reflecting the activation of cellular immunity in a number of diseases. In this regard, of particular interest to study serum levels of neopterin in patients with oligomenorrhea that might help determine its diagnostic value and role as an AO marker. Serum neopterin in patients of group II has a maximum value in comparison with group I and the control group. Since non-specific clinical signs appear before the specific, this indicator can be considered as an earlier marker of autoimmune diseases, organspecific antibodies than what was shown in 1993 in the works of Fuchs et al. (7). Consequently, oligomenorrhea patients of group II can be regarded as a manifestation of the autoimmune disease, diagnosed before specific antibodies seroconversion. It should be noted that this assumption is debatable and requires further research for its confirmation. The results of the correlation analysis which establish a close relationship of this indicator with levels of cortisol ($\rho = 0.71 \text{ p} = 0.046528$) and 17 OHP ($\rho = 0.64$ p = 0.008 577) in patients of group II indicate for the benefit of our opinion on the participation of neopterin in the genesis of oligomenorrhea.

The debut of the reproductive pathology at puberty as NOI manifested by oligomenorrhea and amenorrhea, accompanied by the activation of cellular immunity, as indicated by the increase in the concentration of neopterin in the serum. This indicator can be considered as a predictor of clinical manifestations of autoimmune process, and as a marker of autoimmune diseases and the criterion of gravity in the seronegative form of the disease.

Our results confirmed the involvement of the immune system in the pathogenesis of ovarian dysfunction, as diseases to autoimmune mechanisms of development. It is possible to select 2 variants of the shift of the immune response – at the Tx-1 type, revealed in patients of group II, as indicated by the normal level of antibodies and high neopterin level; and Th-2 type, which was found in group I - the low level of neopterin, elevated titers of autoantibodies.

References

- Burnet FM. The Integrity of the Body: A Discussion of Modern Immunological Ideas, Cambridge, Harvard University Press, 1962.
- 2. Notkins AL. New predictors of disease. Scientific American. 2007;296(3):72-80.
- Broekmans FJ, Visser JA, Laven JS, et al. Anti-Müllerian hormone and ovarian dysfunction. Treds Endocrinol Metab. 2008;19(9):340-347.
- Pellatt L, Hanna L, Brincat M, Galea R, Brain H, Whitehead S, Mason H. Granulosa cell production of anti-Müllerian hormone is increased in polycystic ovaries. J Clin Endocrinol Metab. 2007;92(1):240-245.
- 5. Gabelova K, Gzgzyan A, et al. Autoimmune oophoritis. St. Petersburg. 2010. 32 c.
- Murr C, Widner B, Wirleitner B, Fuchs D. Neopterin as a Marker for Immune System Activation. Current Drug Metabolism. 2002;3:175-187.
- Fuchs D, Weiss G, Wachter H. Neopterin, biochemistry and clinical use as a marker for cellular immune reactions. Int Arch Allergy Immunol. 1993;101:1-6.

Clinical significance of atypical squamous cells of undetermined significance in detecting preinvasive cervical lesions in pre and post menopausal Albanian women

DEMALIAJ E.^{1,2}, CEREKJA A.^{2,3}, GJONI M.¹, HOXHA E.⁴

¹ Department of Obstetric-Gynecology, Faculty of Medicine, University of Medicine, Albania; University Hospital "Mbreteresha Geraldine", Tiranë, Albania

² PhD in "La Sapienza"University, Policlinico Umberto I, Rome, Italy
 ³ Asl Rome, Italy
 ⁴ University of Medicine, Faculty of Pharmacy, Tiranë, Albania

Introduction

Cancer of the cervix uteri is the 4th most common cancer among women, with an estimated 527,624 new cases and 265,653 deaths in 2012. Worldwide, mortality rates of cervical cancer are substantially lower than incidence with a ratio of mortality to incidence to 50.3% (GLOBOCAN 2012). The majority of cases are squamous cell carcinoma followed by adenocarcinomas. Up to 80-85% of cervical cancer-related deaths occur in low-income countries.

The link between cervical cancer and HPV infection has been well established. From the more than 100 types of HPV described, about 40 are known to infect the genital tract and about 20 have been classified as oncogenic to humans. Persistent infection with high-risk HPV has been considered as the necessary condition for malignant transformation of the cervical epithelium. In most studies, HPV16 and HPV18 are the predominant genotypes: they cause about 70% of precancerous lesions and cervical cancer.

Different Authors have shown a low abnormal rate of Pap smears in older women. Although the positive pressure ventilation (PPV) for neoplastic lesions of squamous atypia in women age > 40 years was reported to be lower than that in women age \leq 40 years in a study by Kaminski et al. (6.3% vs 23%), 2 other more recent studies showed a PPV for SIL of ASCUS in older women (33 and 22%, respectively) that was comparable to the value in postmenopausal women in the current study (30%). The Authors of the latter two studies concluded that squamous cell abnormalities in postmenopausal women could be significant and carry a real risk of an underlying intraepithelial lesion. Therefore, overcalling ASCUS (squamous atypia) in older women most likely is no longer an issue. Instead, the under-diagnosis of SIL may occur because of over-adjustment for age-related changes in these women.

Based on the results of a new study by Keating et al., overcalling ASCUS now appears to be a problem in perimenopausal women. The slide review in the current study showed that cells are designated as ASCUS for a number of reasons. Although the majority of these "abnormal" features were present in comparable percentages among the three age categories, a significantly higher percentage of AS-CUS smears in the premenopausal group showed an increased N:C ratio and irregular nuclear membranes in the abnormal cells, features that are associated with SIL. Conversely, abnormal cells in perimenopausal women were most likely to be metaplastic (i.e., atypical squamous metaplastic cells of undetermined significance). Atypical squamous metaplastic cells on Pap smears are known pitfalls. Although they may represent high grade SIL, they also may represent atrophy. In perimenopausal women, adjustment for age-related changes may not be made as often as in postmenopausal women, thus accounting for the apparent overcalling of AS-CUS as manifested by the increased ASCUS-to-SIL ratio and low PPV for SIL reported in the current study.

[©] Copyright 2015, CIC Edizioni Internazionali, Roma

Management of ASCUS includes: repeat cytology, colposcopy and/or HPV DNA testing. In premenopausal and post-menopausal age women atrophic changes due to hypoestrogenism often diagnosed as ASCUS and resulting in over diagnosis and over treatment.

The aim of this study is the evaluation of clinical significance of atypical squamous cells of undetermined significance in detecting preinvasive cervical lesions in post-menopausal women among the women of the region of Albania.

Materials and methods

This case control study was conducted in "Mbretëresha Geraldinë" Hospital, Tiranë, Albania in the time period between January 2012 and August 2014. Health services in this hospital are provided by the government.

In the study participated 500 patients with ASCUS, who were evaluated with ASCUS cytology and divided in two groups: 194 post-menopausal women (group 1) and 306 pre-menopausal women (group 2). From the study were excluded women on hormonal replacement therapy, previously treated for CIN, women who were pregnant, women who were treated with chemotherapy or women that had smoked for more than 5 years.

Pap smear was performed by using the cytobrush technique and evaluated according to the 2001 Bethseda, while cervical brush specimens were collected in Cell Collection Media System for HPV Testing. DNA was purified with Magna Pure DNA isolation kit I on the MagNa Pure LC System. After the nucleic acid isolation, the samples were analyzed by Roche Linear Array HPV Genotyping Test (Roche Diagnostics, IN, USA). Polymerase chain reaction (PCR) was used to assess HPV DNA by amplifying the viral DNA followed by the detection of the presence and types of HPV nucleic acid hybridization using a reverse hybridization system.

All of the patients in both groups underwent immediate colposcopy and endocervical curettage and conization was performed to all women with a result suggestive of CIN 2-3. On all women was assessed HPV DNA and the smoking status. Histopathological results and demographic features of patients were compared between the two groups.

Results

A total of 500 women with the cytological diagnosis of ASCUS was included in the study. There were compared 194 post-menopausal women and 306 pre-menopausal women. Mean age of the patients was 54.6 ± 6.5 years in group 1 and 38 ± 6.6 years in group 2. Some 19 (9.4%) of post-menopausal women and 49 (15.9%) of pre-menopausal women were current smokers. None of them was suffering from another disease. Totals of post-menopausal and pre-menopausal women were assessed for HPV-DNA. HPV-DNA testing was performed by polymerase chain reaction (PCR) with pU1M/pU2R primers in GENOMA Laboratory, Rome, Italy.

High risk HPV was detected in 27 (14%) and 85 (28%), respectively (p=0.029).

Final histopathological results recorded were normal cervix, low grade cervical intra-epithelial neoplasia (CIN 1), and high grade cervical intra-epithelial neoplasia (CIN2-3).

In group 1, results were 84.8, 12.2 and 1.8%, respectively, and in group 2 were 71.9, 23.2 and 4.9%.

Women with a suggestive result for CIN2-3 underwent conization.

Two cases were detected as micro invasive carcinoma in premenopausal group (1%); two cases were detected as endometrial carcinoma in the menopausal group (0.6%) (Table 1) (Figure 1).

Discussion and conclusion

In this study, we compared clinical features of atypical squamous cells of undetermined significance (ASCUS) in PAP test in post-menopausal women with women that have yet to reach menopause and are still reproductive. In the study participated a total of 194 post-menopausal women (group 1) and 306 pre-menopausal women (group 2). It was detected that preinvasive lesions were statistically significantly higher in pre-menopausal women than post- menopausal women with ASCUS. Also, High risk HPV were significantly higher in premenopausal women. Meanwhile, cervicitis was more common in menopausal women.

ASCUS is defined as presence of abnormal, but not precancerous squamous cells in the Pap smear. The

Final diagnosis	Postmenopausal	Premenopausal	р
Normal	54.8%	71.9%	0.1
HPV	14%	28%	
CIN1	12.2%	23.2%	
CIN 2-3	1.8%	4.9%	
Microinvasive cancer	0	1%	
Endometrial cancer	0.6%	0%	





Figure 1 - Final histopathologic results for the patients displayed in a chart for easier comparison.

management of these pathologies, in adult women include an immediate colposcopy, a repetition of the Pap test every 4 or 6 months, or having a reflexive HPV DNA test. A reflexive HPV DNA test utilizes the sample used for the Pap smear and eliminates the need for another sampling. An HPV DNA test is performed just like a Pap smear. The test detects the presence of a high risk HPV infection that could potentially lead to cervical pre-cancer or cancer if left unmonitored or untreated. On the other hand, Pap smear has a sensitivity of 85% and reduces the cost of unnecessary colposcopy but also may result in delay in diagnosis of preinvasive cervical lesions.

Previous studies have reported that HPV DNA has a favor of decline as the age of the women increase (Johnstone and Logani, 2007). In another study in 2005, it was reported that in cervical HPV DNA

positive women with newly apparent infections decreased, whereas persistence increased with age. In a previous study Authors found that with increasing pathological grade, the positive rate of high risk HPV also increased (Wang et al., 2013). Kececioglu et al. (2013) reported that HPV DNA testing results in more cases with high grade preinvasive lesions than immediate colposcopy in women who had AS-CUS on first PAP test. We also found similar results to these studies. In our post-menopausal group women HPV DNA positivity and preinvasive lesions were lower than the premenopausal age women.

But, while this approach reduces the referral rate to colposcopy, it could increase the cost of management. Hormonal changes in post-menopausal women, especially hypoestrogenism that results in vaginal and cervical atrophy, are a risk factor for Pap smear abnormalities. To prevent unnecessary treatments in these women, Piccoli et al. (2008) recommend a single dose of estrogen replacement therapy. In a study held in 2013, it was proposed that hypoestrogenism should be treated before the invasive procedures take place in a woman's body. They also found that these women had more benign histological changes than pre-menopausal women.

It was also recommend managing post-menopausal women with ASCUS in the same manner as premenopausal women.

Some of the limitations in our study include: lack of

follow-up, retrospective design, biopsies in inadequate smear and/or unsatisfactory colposcopy, conventional cytobrush technique for Pap smear, and no treatment to atrophy. Another possible limitation is that although using primary data from a randomized trial reduces concerns of bias, some of the ALTS trial conditions do not mirror community practice.

In conclusion, we think that management of postmenopausal women with ASCUS should be similar to those in pre-menopausal age women. These strategies prevent over diagnosis and over management.

The potential benefits of Ovaleap® (follitropin alpha) for the management of female infertility in Spain: a budget impact model

ERICKSON R.¹, BLAIKIE T.¹, MONTOUCHET C.¹, BIJEDIC MITRANIC A.², KLEIJN J.³, PLICH A.³

¹ Covance Inc., London, United Kingdom ² Teva Pharmaceuticals Spain, Madrid, Spain ³ Teva Pharmaceuticals Europe B.V. Amsterdam, Netherlands

Objectives

In Spain, 12% of the population is affected by infertility. There were 1,250 cycles of assisted reproductive technology (ART) treatment per one million residents in 2010, well below the 1,500 cycles required each year; consequently, long waiting lists in the public sector may lead to women seeking private care at a personal cost. Ovaleap[®] (follitropin alpha), a Gonal-f[®] biosimilar, is a recombinant human follicle-stimulating hormone (r-hFSH) indicated for the treatment of anovulation or stimulation of multifollicular development in ART. A budget impact model was developed from the Spanish payer perspective to evaluate the economic impact of managing women affected by infertility with Ovaleap[®] instead of other r-hFSH – Gonal-f[®] (follitropin alpha) and Puregon® (follitropin beta) over 5 years.

Methods

The eligible patient population was calculated using data from the National Statistics Institute of Spain, an epidemiological review of infertility in Spain, and the Spanish Infertility Registry. The current treatment pattern and drug acquisition costs were based on market research. The drug acquisition cost of Ovaleap[®] was based on the price difference between previouslylaunched biosimilars and their originators in Spain. The costs of administration and healthcare practitioner time were taken from publicly-available sources.

Results

The model estimated that 116,646 and 144,541 women seek treatment for anovulation and stimulation of multifollicular development in ART each year, respectively, and are thus eligible for treatment with r-hFSH. Assuming a hypothetical uptake of Ovaleap[®] reaching 30% in years 3-5, the model predicted cost savings totalling €49.5 million over five years. These savings could potentially enable 45,316 additional women to be treated for infertility with a full course of Ovaleap[®].

Conclusions

Ovaleap[®] may offer cost savings compared with other r-hFSH used to treat anovulation or for ART, potentially allowing more women to receive r-hFSH for the management of infertility.

[©] Copyright 2015, CIC Edizioni Internazionali, Roma

The effect of dydrogesterone on placental angiogenesis and pregnancy outcomes in women with threatened miscarriages

FAMINA M.

Obstetrics and Gynecology Department of the Postgraduate Education and Advanced Training Faculty, Vitebsk State Medical University, Vitebsk City, Belarus

Introduction

Miscarriage is one of pregnancy complication associated with early placental dysfunction which is characterized by premature excessive maternal blood perfusion of the intervillous space at the 1st trimester, deficient trophoblast invasion, failure of maternal spiral artery remodeling, and abnormal placental angiogenesis at the 1st and the 2nd trimesters (1). If the pregnancy was prolonged such morphological changes of placental bed and placenta will clinically manifest at the 3rd trimester as preeclampsia, intrauterine growth restriction (IU-GR), placental abruption, preterm birth, fetal distress and stillbirth (2). During normal pregnancy the placenta undergoes dramatic vascularization to enable feto-maternal circulation. These processes require a delicate balance of pro-angiogenic and anti-angiogenic factors (3). The method of placental blood flow visualization in vivo based on 3D power Doppler at the 1st and the 2nd trimesters of pregnancy can be an important tool for predicting placental disorders, the basis for evaluation of therapeutic possibilities of timely correction of these states (4, 5).

Pharmacologic therapies for women with confirmed threatened abortion include uterine muscle relaxants, human chorionic gonadotropin, progesterone, and dydrogesterone (retroprogesterone) (6). Numerous studies have showed that the treatment of threatened miscarriages at the 1st trimester with dydrogesterone appeared to be efficacious in preventing of pregnancy loss at the 1st and the 2nd trimesters (7-11). But it's unclear how can dydrogesterone therapy during the 1st trimester reduce the incidence of pregnancy complications in the 3rd trimester (preterm delivery, gestational hypertension, fetal distress) and improve perinatal outcomes (12, 13).

The aims of the study were to investigate the effect of dydrogesterone on placental angiogenesis (placental vasculature, angiogenic balance) in women with threatened miscarriages.

Material and methods

A total of 121 women with singleton pregnancies was included. Of these, 93 women were found to have vaginal bleeding or subchorionic hematomas within the first 13 weeks of gestation and were randomized to receive oral dydrogesterone (group A, n=48) or no dydrogesterone therapy with bed rest and vitamin supplements (group B, n=45). Dydrogesterone treatment (10 mg twice a day) in the group A was started after the confirmation of viable pregnancy in cases of subchorionic hematomas or vaginal bleeding. The therapy continued for 2 weeks after the bleeding had stopped or hematomas reduction. The patients were included into the group A and the group B if they had vaginal bleeding or subchorionic hematomas, normal size of gestation sac, presence of fetal heart activity from 7 weeks. Patients were excluded from the study if they had anembryonic pregnancy, no fetal heart activity, abnormal fetal nuchal translucency value be-

[©] Copyright 2015, CIC Edizioni Internazionali, Roma

tween the 11th and 14th weeks of gestation, abnormal fetal karyotype and malformations, history of recurrent miscarriages, severe vaginal bleeding accompanied by the expulsion of retained products of conception. Women with clinically normal pregnancies and outcomes were included into the control group (n=28).

All women underwent 2D- and 3D-ultrasound scans (at 8-12, 10-14, and 18-22 weeks of gestation) using Voluson 730 Expert (GE Medical Systems, Austria). Evaluation of placental vasculature and placental blood flow were performed using 3DPD. Placental vascularization index (VI, i.e. vascular density) and placental flow index (FI, i.e. blood perfusion) were obtained automatically using the VO-CALTM program.

Maternal serum concentrations of vascular endothelial growth factor (VEGF), placental growth factor (PIGF), and soluble VEGF receptor 1 (sFlt-1) were determined by immunoassays (R&D Systems, USA) in samples from all women at 18-22 weeks of gestation.

Results

Most women in the group A and B reported a previous miscarriage (81.3 and 91.1% respectively, p=0.18). Dydrogesterone therapy was started in 80.9% patients of the group A during the 7th or 8th week of gestation and in 19.1% patients after the 8th week of gestation. It was continued for 5.3 ± 3.2 weeks. Dydrogesterone had no unwanted effects on pregnancy outcomes in women with threatened miscarriages.

The group A and the group B were associated with low VI values of placenta at 8-12 weeks' gestation compared with controls (9.1 [7.0-19.4]% and 9.7 [7.7-18.9]% vs 25.6 [18.5-29.9]% respectively, p<0.008 for all). The rate of increase in VI values in the group A was 1.6 times higher than in the group B at 8-12 and 10-14 weeks of gestation. No significant differences in VI values of placenta at 10-14 weeks' gestation between the group A and controls (21.1 [14.3-25.9]% vs 26.2 [22.2-30.3]%, p=0.07) were observed (Figure 1).

The group B was associated with a 1.9-fold decrease in VI values of placenta compared with the controls at 10-14 weeks' gestation (13.6 [10.9-18.9]% vs 26.2 [22.2-30.3]%, p=0.01) (Figure 2). The group A was associated with low EL values of

The group A was associated with low FI values of



Figure 1 - 3D power Doppler ultrasound of placental bed in women at 11 weeks' gestation (group A) demonstrates flow in spiral arteries with placental indices: VI=21.7%, FI=32.1.



Figure 2 - 3D power Doppler ultrasound of placental bed in women at 11 weeks' gestation (group B) demonstrates flow in spiral arteries with placental indices: VI=10.9%, FI=38.4.

placenta after the dydrogesterone therapy with compared with controls at 10-14 weeks' gestation (31.0 [28.1-33.2] vs 43.6 [41.1-51.2], p=0.002). There were no significant differences between FI values of the group B and controls (p=0.24).

In the group B compared to the control group VEGF (54.8 [27.9-70.1] pg/ml vs 20.1 [7.2-38.8] pg/ml, p<0.05) and sFlt-1 (7435.8 [1680.3-10349.6] pg/ml vs 749.2 [503.3-1251.7] pg/ml, p<0.01) were significantly higher, and PIGF was significantly lower (61.2 [49.5-88.1] pg/ml vs 256.1 [223.1-283.7] pg/ml, p<0.01) at 18-22 weeks of gestation. There were no differences in serum levels of VEGF, sFlt-1, and PIGF in the group A and

controls (27.5 [14.0-34.9] pg/ml, 1585.7 [854.4-2454.7] pg/ml, and 186.8 [118.2-333.8] pg/ml respectively, p>0.05 for all).

The frequency of perinatal asphyxia was less in the group A than in the group B (2.1 vs 15.6%, p=0.03), while there were no significant differences between the groups A and B with regard to IUGR (18.8 vs 35.6%, p=0.11). The group A had significantly lower rate of perinatal hypoxic-ischemic encephalopathy than the group B (12.5 vs 44.4%, p=0.001). The incidence of preeclampsia was significantly lower in the group A than in the group B (0 vs 15.6%, p=0.005). The frequency of early-term cesarean delivery in the group A was lower than in the group B (25.0 vs 51.1%, p=0.017).

The pathology study of placentas after delivery revealed numerous chorionic villi with little intervillous space in the group A. Placental villi were characterized by few syncytial knots and numerous capillaries (Figure 3).

Of the placental lesions that we studied, hypermaturity of villi with numerous syncytial knots (40.0%), intervillous thrombi (11.1%), fibrinoid necrosis of villi (13.3%), and intervillous fibrinoid (35.6%) were found to have significantly higher rates in the group B (Figure 4).

Conclusion

Pregnancies complicated by threatened miscarriages are characterized with reduced placental vascularization at the 1st and the 2nd trimesters (p<0.008), an imbalance of circulating angiogenic factors with the predominance of the anti-angiogenic state at the 2nd trimester (p<0.01). Placental vasculature examination using 3D power Doppler at the 1st and the 2nd trimesters can identify pregnant women at-risk of placental dysfunction to optimize a management of these patients.

Dydrogesterone therapy as hormonal supplementation in cases of threatened miscarriages increases placental vasculature and balances pro-angiogenic and anti-angiogenic factors at the 1st and the 2nd trimesters. According to our data, dydrogesterone reduces the perfusion of the placental intervillous space by maternal blood at the 1st trimester. Probably such mechanism maintains low oxygen level in placenta, inhibits placental ischemia-reperfusion, and protects trophoblast and fetus from disruption by reactive oxygen species. These effects improve



Figure 3 - Microphotograph of placenta at 38 weeks (group A). The arrows point numerous chorionic villi with few syncytial knots. Hematoxylin-Eosin, ×100.



Figure 4 - Microphotograph of cross section of placental villi in woman with preeclampsia and IUGR with umbilical artery absent end-diastolic velocity at 31 weeks (group B). Avascular chorionic villi with an area of fibrinoid necrosis (arrow A) and intervillous fibrinoid (arrows B). The arrow C indicates numerous syncytial knots. Hematoxylin-Eosin, ×100.

the milieu of placental villous tree development and influence favorably on pregnancy at the 3rd trime-ster and on perinatal outcomes.

References

- 1. Burton GJ. Oxygen, the Janus gas; its effects on human placental development and function. J Anat. 2009;215:27-35.
- 2. Jauniaux E, Poston L, Burton GJ. Placental-related diseases of pregnancy: involvement of oxidative stress and implications in human evolution. Hum Reprod Update. 2006;12:747-755.
- 3. Agarwal I, Karumanchi SA. Preeclampsia and the anti-angio-

genic state. Pregnancy Hypertens. 2011;1(1):17-21.

- Campbell S. Placental vasculature as visualized by 3D power Doppler angiography and 3D color Doppler imaging. Ultrasound Obstet Gynecol. 2007;30:917-920.
- Jauniaux E, Johns J, Burton GJ. The role of ultrasound imaging in diagnosing and investigating early pregnancy failure. Ultrasound Obstet Gynecol. 2005;25:613-624.
- Murtaza UI, Ortmann MJ, Mando-Vandrick J, et al. Management of first-trimester complications in the emergency department. Am J Health Syst Pharm. 2013;70(2):99-111.
- El-Zibdeh MY, Yousef LT. Dydrogesterone support in threatened miscarriage. Maturitas. 2009;65(Suppl 1):S43-46.
- Omar MH, Mashita MK, Lim PS, et al. Dydrogesterone in threatened abortion: pregnancy outcome. J Steroid Biochem Mol Biol. 2005;97(5):421-425.
- 9. Pandian RU. Dydrogesterone in threatened miscarriage: a

Malaysian experience. Maturitas. 2009;65(Suppl 1):S47-50.

- Pelinescu-Onciul D. Subchorionic hemorrhage treatment with dydrogesterone. Gynecol Endocrinol. 2007;23(Suppl 1):77-81.
- Queisser-Luft A. Dydrogesterone use during pregnancy: overview of birth defects reported since 1977. Early Hum Dev. 2009;85(6):375-377.
- 12. Hudic I, Szekeres-Bartho J, Fatusic Z, et al. Dydrogesterone supplementation in women with threatened preterm deliverythe impact on cytokine profile, hormone profile, and progesterone-induced blocking factor. J Reprod Immunol. 2011;92(1-2):103-7.
- Zainul Rashid MR, Lim JF, Nawawi NH, et al. A pilot study to determine whether progestogen supplementation using dydrogesterone during the first trimester will reduce the incidence of gestational hypertension in primigravidae. Gynecol Endocrinol. 2014;30(3):217-20.

Analysis of the results of an anemia preoperative's circuit correction as technique to save blood in major gynecological surgery (2010-2015)

GARCIA M.A.¹, ROMERO MARTINEZ F.J.², ORTEGA LOPEZ A.B.¹, GARRIDO COLLADO M.P.¹, MARTINEZ TELLERIAS A.¹, JURADO CHACON M.¹

> ¹ Complejo Hospitalario Universitario de Granada, Granada, Spain ² Hospital de Poniente, Granada, Spain

Objective

Preoperative anemia is a negative prognostic factor for morbidity and mortality. Iron deficiency anemia is the most common anemia in major gynecological surgery.

According to the database provided by the Gynecology Department of our hospital, this surgery presents a transfusion rate of 14% and secondary to perioperative anemia without bleeding complications of 13%.

Since late 2010, with the creation of a multidisciplinary group of saving blood (PAS) formed by Anesthesiology, Hematology, Obstetrics and Nursing. We implemented a circuit for the correction of preoperative anemia in patients scheduled for this surgery with the aim to reduce the rate transfusional.

Material and methods

After performing from the pre-anesthesia consultation a study of anemia in the proposed patients for major gynecological surgery using hemoglobin (Hb) <12 g/dl, we programed, in susceptible cases, administration of intravenous iron (sucrose and carboxymaltose) for 2-4 weeks before surgery, creating a computer diary in order to adapt the prescribed treatment to the time of the intervention.

The treatment was administered in our Post-Anesthesia Recovery Unit (PACU), making its programming by the time zone of lower workload in order to use all available means without increasing costs. The day before the intervention, we monitored a preoperative blood count to assess treatment response and we measured the proportion of transfused patients.

103 patients were included in our blood saving program until February 2015 (Figure 1).

Only 5 patients were transfused:

- 2 due to hemorrhagic postoperative complications
- 3 due to preoperative anemia (the treatment was not effective).

Results

Hemoglobin of the patients, which were included in our protocol, an average of 2.46 g/dl and 5.42% hematocrit increased, being the response to treatment statistically significant. 5 people of the treated group of patients were transfused: 2 of them due to postoperative bleeding complications and 3 of them due to preoperative anemia (no effective treatment). We study the evolution of the number of red blood cells concentrates transfused in the gynecology before and after the implementation of our strategy.

We observed a decrease of 34.8% in 2010, 22.6% in 2011, 38.4% in 2012, 23.6% in 2013 and 18% in 2014 compared to 2009 (Figure 2).

Regarding the incidence of perioperative transfusion, the percentage of patients transfused included in the PAS is 4.9%, while in the historical cohort is 26.5% and this difference being also statistically significant (p < 0.001).

[©] Copyright 2015, CIC Edizioni Internazionali, Roma



Figure 1 - Blood saving program. p < 0.001. PrePAS= previous to PAS. PosPAS= after PAS



Figure 2 - Evolution of the number of red blood cells concentrates transfused in the gynecology.

Conclusions

This circuit is effective to correct the preoperative anemia of the patients proposed for major gynecological surgery. This protocol has improved hemoglobin levels and preoperative hematocrit of these patients. The results were statistically significant. This measure seems effective in reducing the transfusion risk anemia of the patients proposed for major gynecological surgery. This protocol has improved hemoglobin levels and preoperative hematocrit of these patients. The results were statistically significant. This measure seems effective in reducing the transfusion risk.



Pelvic exenteration in elderly patients

IONESCU O.1, BALESCU I.2, BACALBASA N.3

¹ Emergency Hospital "St. John", "Bucur" Maternity Clinic, Bucharest, Romania
 ² "Ponderas" Hospital, Bucharest, Romania
 ³ "Carol Davila" University of Medicine and Pharmacy, Bucharest, Romania

Introduction

When Brunschwig reported it for the first time at the end of '40s, pelvic exenteration was a palliative procedure for locally invasive recurrent cervical cancer. As Brunschwig himself declared, although it had a high rate of postoperative complications, pelvic exenteration provided a significant alleviation of symptoms, most patients stating that they do not regret the choice they had made: "Because of the advanced stage of their disease, it is not to be anticipated that many, if any, of these patients will survive for very prolonged periods.... On the other hand, of those surviving at this writing, not one has expressed the feeling that they would have preferred to have remained as they were and not to have had the operation" (1). In the next decades attention was focused on the patterns of spread and on the possibilities to provide a complete macroscopic resection, aspects directly responsible for the transformation of the exenterative procedure from a palliative gesture into a curative one (2). Improvement achieved in the last few decades regarding association of neo-adjuvant chemo-irradiation, surgical technique and postoperative management leaded to a significant improve of the outcomes with decreased rates of postoperative complications and a 5-year survival rate which can exceed 50% (3). All these aspects, associated with the improvement of the life expectancy worldwide encouraged the surgeons to perform pelvic exenteration in elderly patients too.

Material and method

We present the case of a 83-year-old patient who was presented for pelvic pain, hematuria and constipation and was diagnosed with a stage IVA well differentiated squamous cell cervical cancer with rectal and urinary bladder invasion. The preoperative cystoscopy revealed the presence of a vesicovaginal fistula so we decided to submit directly to surgery the patient.

Results

The patient underwent a total pelvic exenteration, a total radical hysterectomy with bilateral adnexectomy en bloc with total cystectomy, rectosigmoidian resection, pelvic and para-aortic lymph node dissection being performed (Figures 1-5). The two ureters were exteriorized in right urostomy while the left colon was exteriorized in terminal left colostomy. The patient developed a febrile syndrome of uncertain origin which was remitted under conservative treatment and was discharged the 14th postoperative day. The histopathological findings confirmed the results of the preoperative biopsy and revealed the presence of negative resection margins of the specimen. In the meantime 7 of the 14 pelvic lymph nodes and 5 of the 12 para-aortic lymph nodes were positive, so the patient was submitted to adjuvant oncologic treatment. At 2-year follow-up the patient is free from any recurrent disease.

[©] Copyright 2015, CIC Edizioni Internazionali, Roma



Figure 1 - The aspect after mobilization of the tumor en bloc with the urinary bladder and the rectosigmoidian colon.

Figure 2 - The final aspect after resection of the tumor and pelvic lymph node dissection.



Figure 3 - Para-aortic lymph node dissection.

Figure 4 - Insertion of the urinary stents.



Discussions

Although initially advanced age was considered as contraindication for ultra-radical exenterative surgery, it has been widely demonstrated that it can be safely performed with comparable rates of postoperative complication and 5 year survival rate to younger patients. One of the first studies which came to demonstrate this aspect was the one conducted by Matthews et al. at the University of Texas M. D. Anderson Cancer Study. The Authors reviewed the outcomes of 63 patients older than 65 years submitted to pelvic exenteration with the outcomes of 363 patients younger than 65 years submitted to the same surgical procedure in the same period of time. The early postoperative mortality rate was similar between the two groups (11% among elderly patients and 8,5% among younger patients, p=0.51) while the long term outcomes evaluated through the 5 year survival rate was 46% among elderly patients and 45% among younger patients (p=0,52) (4). The fact that pelvic exenteration is a safe surgical procedure with good oncologic



Figure 5 - The specimen of total pelvic exenteration.

outcomes independently of age is also demonstrated by Carballo's study which included 34 consecutive patients submitted to pelvic exenteration between June 2006 and December 2013 with a median age of 62 years (ranging 40-82 years). The main performed procedures included supralevator exenteration (in 61,7% of cases) and infralevator resections (in 38,2% of cases) while the main reconstructive procedures consisted of Bricker diversion and sigmoidostomy in 50% of cases, Bricker diversion and colorectal or coloanal anastomosis in 32,3% of cases and double barreled wet colostomy in 17,6% of cases. In the meantime histopathological examination confirmed an R0 resection in 70,6% of cases while in 26,5 and 2,9% of cases respectively an R1 and R2 respectively resection was achieved. The postoperative mortality rate was null while the postoperative morbidity rate requiring reoperation was 14,6%. The reported overall survival was 39 months, the only significant prognostic factor being the achievement of an R0 resection (5).

In a similar study conducted by Johannes de Wilt et al. regarding the role of pelvic exenteration in the treatment of primary and recurrent gynecologic malignancies the reported 5 year overall survival rate was 48% and was not significantly influenced by the patients' age (6).

In a more recent study conducted by Huang et al. regarding the impact of age on surgical outcomes in patients submitted to pelvic exenteration women submitted to this type of surgery for gynecologic malignancies were stratified into groups based on age: young <50 years, middle: 51-64 years and senior >65 years. There were 58 young patients, 62 middle age patients and 41 senior patients with similar body mass indexes between the three groups (p=0.5616). While cervical cancer was the main indication for pelvic exenteration in younger patients, elderly women were more likely to have a diagnosis of vulvar or vaginal cancer. In the meantime elderly patients reported a significantly higher incidence of arterial hypertension (p<0,0001) and pulmonary disease (p=0,04). When it comes to the intraoperative and histopathological aspects, there was no significant difference regarding the type of exenteration (anterior/posterior/total) between the three groups (p=0.847), the lymph node status (p=0,237) lymphovascular invasion (p=0,746) or margin status (p=0,7797) while vaginal and urinary reconstructive procedures were more frequently performed in younger patients (p=0,046 and p=0,0001 respectively). In the meantime surgery

length was significantly higher in younger patients (p=0,009) especially due to a higher grade of the surgical complexity of the procedure. The overall incidence of postoperative complications was similar between the three groups (p=0,8863). Although the recurrence rate was higher among younger patients (p=0,0165) time to recurrence was shorter in middle and senior groups compared to younger cases (p=0,017). However the overall survival rate was similar between the three groups (p=0,376) (7).

Conclusions

Pelvic exenteration can be safely performed in elderly patients, with acceptable rates of postoperative complications and similar long term outcomes. Although a higher incidence of co-morbidities might be found in advanced age patients, curative surgery should be performed whenever the patient has a good biological status, regardless of the chronological age.

References

- 1. Brunschwig A. Complete excision of pelvic viscera for advanced carcinoma; a one-stage abdominoperineal operation with end colostomy and bilateral ureteral implantation into the colon above the colostomy. Cancer. 1948;1(2):177-183.
- 2. Berek JS, Howe C, Lagasse LD, et al. Pelvic exenteration for recurrent gynecologic malignancy: survival and morbidity analysis of the 45-year experience at UCLA. Gynecologic Oncology. 2005;99(1):153-159.
- Hockel M, Dornhofer N. Pelvic exenteration for gynaecological tumours: achievements and unanswered questions. Lancet Oncology. 2006;7(10):837-847.
- 4. Matthews CM, Morris M, Burke TW, et al. Pelvic exenteration in the elderly patient. Obstetrics and Gynecology. 1992;79:773-777.
- Carballo L, Enriquez-Navascues JM, Saralegui Y, et al. Total pelvic exenteration for the treatment of advanced primary or recurrent pelvic neoplasia. Cirurgia Espaniol. 2015;93:174-180.
- de Wilt JH, van Leeuwen DH, Logmans A, et al. Pelvic exenteration for primary and recurrent gynaecological malignancies. European Journal of Obstetrics, Gynecology and Reproductive Biology. 2007;134:243-248.
- Huang M, Iglesias DA, Westin SN, et al. Pelvic exenteration: impact of age on surgical and oncologic outcomes. Gynecologic Oncology. 2014;132:114-118.

Climacteric syndrome and microcirculation

MANTSKAVA M.

Beritashvili Center of Experimental Biomedicine, Georgia

Blood is not a homogeneous (Newtonian) liquid and it is a suspension having suspended particles, it has exceptional features and it is studied by hemorheology. Bloodhemorheology plays a significant role in blood circulation and ensuring its trophic function. Changes in rheological properties of blood may cause a slowdown in the flow, establishment of stasis, therefore tissue hypoxia, which is accompanied by a multi-disease and vice versa, the particular structure of blood depends on a local hematocrit, axial flow of erythrocytes and the existence of plasma layer, blood flow structure changes lead to disorders of its rheological properties. The rheological features of blood are mainly determined by the erythrocytes, as the volume of leukocytes is much smaller (800 times), than the number of erythrocytes and platelet (however they are numerous than erythrocytes, they are of a

significantly small size). The volume of the platelet composes only 1/10 of the volume of erythrocytes. Therefore, the rheological properties of blood is determined by erythrocytes and the features of its actions (resilience, agglutination, movement, etc.). According to the concept of our research group, erythrocytes value the microcirculation and homorheologic condition, so called homorheological status. We were interested in how the homorheological status has been changing in woman with climacteric syndrome. According to the obtained results it turned out that during climacteric syndrome the rheological features are disordered compared to the control (status deteriorated by 25%). From our point of view climacteric syndrome and the dysfunction of rheological status developed in parallel.

[©] Copyright 2015, CIC Edizioni Internazionali, Roma

Assisted reproductive technology (ART) and changing reproductive behavior in Europe

MARDESIC T.

Sanatorium Pronatal, Prague, Czech Republic

If we look at the human reproduction from global perspective we are witnessing historical changes in reproductive behavior that were made possible by scientific achievements in reproductive medicine: in 1959 for the first time in the history of mankind a really safe and effective contraception was brought to the market making possible sex without (the risk) of reproduction. Only 19 years later Lousie Brown was born after fertilization of human egg in laboratory conditions and embryotransfer back to the uterus. This techniques of in vitro fertilization (IVF) separated reproduction and sex. There is no doubt that the classic picture of sex for reproduction is increasingly being replaced by reproduction separate from sexual aktivity. It is undeniable that in the modern world, sexual activity will play a decreasing role in reproduction (1). Some scientist even think that biorythms will slow down and that the first child in the future will be delivered at the grandparents age in previous generations. It is undeniable that two fertility trends of the 21 century are already evident in the Western countries: women are having fewer children and they are delaying births to a later age than in previous centuries. This shift towards the late transition to parenthood appears to be the most prominent feature of contemporary fertility trends in advanced societies. This process has important consequences for fertility trends and demographic change in general, which in turn have many societal implications. Postponing childbearing is not a new phenomenon. Fertility postponement has taken place in all European countries. The late start of childbearing became a common strategy enabling men and women to reconcile different interests and roles with family life, mainly due to changing external factors: an expansion of university education took place since the late 1960s in many 'Western' countries and since the early 1990s in the post-communist societies. After 1973, 'oil shocks' had brought recession to many 'Western' societies; similarly, the early 1990s were characterised by the collapse of the previous economic system in Central and Eastern Europe. Both events led to high unemployment rates, pronounced among young adults. Today the four main "preconditions for parenthood" to which most men and women adhereare: finishing education, establishing oneself on the labour market, having a stable relationship, and accumulating enough resources. In the same time partnerships have become more fragile, making the decision to have a child even more difficult. In the mid 1980s about 8% of those women who got pregnant were over 40 whereas now that figure has more than doubled to 19%. Hand in hand with this growing age at the first delivery a sharp decline in total fertility rates could be documented, in some countries even with the arrival of lowest-low fertility [the term "lowest-low fertility" to denote a total fertility rate (TFR)] of 1.3 or below. Having children later was not exceptional in the past, when families were larger and women often continued bearing children until the end of their reproductive age. The problem of today is the age at which women give birth to their first child, leaving an ever more constricted window of biological opportunity for second and subsequent child-

[©] Copyright 2015, CIC Edizioni Internazionali, Roma

ren should they be desired.

Delaying pregnancies means also higher risk of fertility problems or delaying the diagnosis of subfertility. As a result of this, IVF clinics are treating older and older women. With IVF we can compensate fertility decline until the age of 35, but then the pregnancy rates go down year by year. The excellent pregnancy rates with egg donation - irrespective of recipient age – are the proof of oocyte factor as the main cause of decreasing fertility in aging women. Not just women, but also men should be aware of the "reproductive consequences" of postponing parenthood, because a man's semen quality and fertility also worsens with age. In addition, babies born to fathers of "advanced paternal age" defined as 40 and older at the time of conception are at increased risk of genetic disorders. Postponing pregnancies also means that many women come too late for the treatment with already depleted ovarian reserve. The demand for egg donation is increasing and the restrictive legal situation in many countries is leading to the phenomenon of transborder reproductive care - in Europe the estimated annual number of treatments outside the country of residence is 24.000-30.000 (2). This strategy of deferring pregnancies has broad individual and social implications: loir fecundity, langer waiting time to conception, higher frequency of miscarriages and stillbirths, more pregnancy complications and fetus abnormities, higher number of multiple pregnancies. For the society this means increased need for intensit health care during pregnancy, a boxing demand for costly reproductive technologies, potentially worsening indicators related to infant health and mortality and finally changing character of intergenerational support and redefinition of family obligations. The implications for reproductive medicine are already visible: increasing number of subfertile couples, increasing age of women (and men) seeking help, increased medici risks of delayed childbearing, increasing demand for egg donation and newly social freezing (oocyte freezing for non medical reasons). The rational od social freezing is that oocyte donation, ineffective fertility treatments and chromosomal abnormalities could be avoided in the future. However, there are ethical issues (reproductive autonomy vs well-being of the child), financial issues (expensive procedure), there is no guarantee of final success and potential new problems in future are not excluded. In any case social freezing is not a solution for underlying societal problems, it only delays the existing problems.

Conclusion

The norms related to childbearing have changed considerably postponing pregnancies has important consequences for fertility trends and demographic change in general, which in turn have many societal implications. This shift towards the late transition to parenthood will be a great challenge for reproductive medicine. To avoid all these risks couples should be encouraged not to delay pregnancy past the age of 35.

References

- 1. Benagiano G, Carrara S, Filippi V. Hum Rep Update. 2010;16:96-107.
- 2. Shenfield F, deMouzon J, Pennings G, et al. Hum Reprodution. 2010;25:1361-1368.

Follicular and other characteristics with Ovaleap[®] (follitropin alfa) in a phase 3 study of infertile women using assisted reproductive technology (ART)

MUELLER A.¹, KUCZYNSKI W.², WEISS H.³, BIAS P.¹

¹ Merckle GmbH, Member of the Teva Group, Ulm, Germany
² Center for Reproductive Medicine Cryobank, Department of Gynaecology and Obstetrics, Bialystok, Poland
³ Teva Global Medical Affairs, Petach Tikva, Israel

Context

Ovaleap® is a recombinant human follicle-stimulating hormone used in ovarian hyperstimulation, ovulation induction, and spermatogenesis stimulation. A phase 3 study demonstrated clinical bioequivalence of Ovaleap® to Gonal-f® with respect to the primary endpoint of number of oocytes retrieved (Gertz & Strowitzki. ESG 2013, abstract 920).

Objective

Assess secondary endpoints, including changes in follicular characteristics, after treatment with $Ovaleap \mathbb{R}$ vs Gonal-f \mathbb{R} .

Methods

Multinational, multicenter, randomized, controlled, assessor-blind, parallel-group phase 3 study.

Patients: infertile, downregulated, ovulatory women aged 18-37 years using ART.

Interventions: one cycle of Ovaleap® or Gonal-f® (self-administered, 150 IU daily for 5 days, followed by dose adaptation for up to 15 days).

Main outcome measures: secondary endpoints included follicle size distribution, serum estradiol levels, endometrial thickness, and oocyte grading (maturity and quality).

Results

A total of 153 women were randomized to Ovaleap® and 146 to Gonal-f®. On Stimulation Day 6 prior to dose adaptation, the follicle size distribution and endometrial thickening were comparable between treatment groups. Serum estradiol levels were variable and the mean concentration was higher with Ovaleap® than with Gonal-f® (650.2 vs 516.3 pg/mL, respectively). On the day of hCG administration, the count for large follicles (diameter >14 mm), estradiol concentration, and endometrial thickness were all comparable between groups. Oocyte maturity and quality in the 2 treatment groups were similar. Overall, approximately 20% of the 1,689 retrieved 2 pronucleus oocytes were graded as Z1 (best quality), 40% as Z2, 30% as Z3, and 10% as Z4 (worst quality).

Conclusions

Changes in follicular and other characteristics were similar and as expected after one cycle of treatment with Ovaleap® compared with Gonal-f®.

[©] Copyright 2015, CIC Edizioni Internazionali, Roma

The role of preconception management in pregnancy outcomes in women after myomectomy

NOVIKOVA V.1, KHOROLSKY V.2

¹ Department of Obstetrics, Gynecology and Perinatology Faculty of Postgraduate Education of the Kuban State Medical University, Russia
² Department of Obstetrics, Gynecology and Perinatology of the Kuban State Medical University, Russia

Uterine fibroids revealed in 25-30% of women over the age of 35 years and in some cases require surgical or/and pharmacological treatment (1). In the reproductive age is preferred treatment that preserves the uterus, as an organ of fertility (2). On the other hand, today there is no universal protocol for preconception management in women who have had different methods of uterine fibroid treatment (3-5). The aim of the study was to evaluate the effectiveness of preconception management in prevention of complications of pregnancy in women after myomectomy.

Material and methods

During the period 2010 to 2014 carried out a prospective, non-randomized case-control study of 300 pregnant women with uterine fibroid after laparoscopic myomectomy. Inclusion criteria: reproductive age; uterine fibroids; laparoscopic myomectomy before pregnancy; spontaneous pregnancy; history of infertility or miscarriage due to uterine fibroids; late reproductive age (limited time for attempts to implement fertility). The average age of women - 33.4±3.2 years; disease duration of uterine fibroid 4.25±1.4 years. The clinical Group I included 150 women, which enrolled into the study from the time of surgical treatment (myomectomy) and had preconception management after myomectomy. Myomectomy carried out routinely with the imposition of endoscopic sutures, juxtaposition maximum wound surfaces on the uterus, using antiadhesion

barriers. Women of Group I after the myomectomy in order to improve regeneration of the myometrium and endometrium, as anti-recurrent treatment of uterine fibroid prescribed combined oral contraceptives (COCs) for a period of 9-12 months. Preconception management also included by individual indications – polyvitamins, folic acid, progesterone. In clinical case-control Group II were included 150 women, who have become pregnant after a myomectomy without a preconception management. Information on the amount and volume of removed fibroids, laparoscopy features compiled based on existing protocols of laparoscopic myomectomy.

Results

Initial fibroids size (up to myomectomy) in women comparison Groups were comparable, reaching a maximum diameter of 110 mm, on average 45.82 ± 20.76 mm. The number of nodes per woman - from 3 to 11 on average 5.18±2.5. Among them: subserous-interstitial - 4.8±0.51, subserous - 1.46 ± 0.34 , interstitial - 1.0 ± 2.05 . The time interval between the end of treatment and the onset of pregnancy (Group I after stopping COCs, in Group II after myomectomy) in Group I was 2.8 (1 to 5) months, in Group II - 6 (1 to 14) months. Ultrasound (US) examination during preconception period in the myometrium at the zone of the uterine scar after myomectomy in Group I visualized structure without clear contours, moderate echogenicity with point hyperechoic inclusions (presumably - suture),

[©] Copyright 2015, CIC Edizioni Internazionali, Roma

loci with or without blood flow. After the myomectomy this loci determined blood flow to 3 months, have not been determined after 6 months and further.

In the 1st trimester of pregnancy vascularization index of placental site (VI) in women in Group I was 6.4 in the central zone, 6.0 in paracentral zone, 6.2 in the peripheral zone. In women of Group II Doppler parameters were as follows: in the central zone VI was 5.7; in paracentral zone - 5.0; in the peripheral zone - 4.52. This difference regarded as a lack of vascular tissue heteromorphism emerging as the placenta ultrasound marker of a risk of a primary placental insufficiency (2). At US examination noted that the volume of chorion was comparable in both Groups: at 8 weeks of pregnancy in Group I - 10.8 cm³ vs 10.5 cm³ in Group II; at 13 weeks of pregnancy in Group I - 98.5 cm³ vs 97 cm³ in Group II.

In assessing the complications of gestation revealed that in the 1st trimester of pregnancy, ultrasound signs chorionic detachment of varying severity in both Groups revealed a comparable rate. Clinical signs of incipient abortion had 10% of women of Group II. In the 2nd trimester of pregnancy ultrasound signs of placental abnormalities revealed in 2% of women of Group II. In the 3rd trimester of pregnancy threatening preterm labor, premature birth, mild pre-eclampsia marked increasingly by more than 2 times in women Group II. 10% of women in Group II had clinical signs of placental abnormalities: 7% of women placenta accreta, 1% placenta increta, 2% placenta percreta. All cases occurred in women whose pregnancy occurred less than 3 months after myomectomy. Ultrasound signs of chronic placental insufficiency observed in the absolute number of women of Group II, and 86% of women in Group I. In the 3rd trimester of pregnancy ultrasound examination of the myometrium of the front wall of the uterus demonstrated in 4 women of Group II local thinning of the myometrium (1-2 mm with diameter 30 mm), which is regarded as a failure of the uterine scar after myomectomy. Indeed, by Caesarean section was visualized portion of thinning the uterus as a "niche" to 1-2 mm thick. During Caesarean section local thinning of the myometrium visualized only in 5% of women in Group I and in 20% of women in Group II, others - myometrium was no visible marks of myomectomy.

Massive blood loss during delivery of more than 20

ml/kg had only 2% of women of Group II due to placental abnormalities (placenta percreta). The causes of bleeding (without massive blood loss) of 5% of women in the II Group were placental abruption, 10% placenta previa, 11% placental abnormalities. The other reasons for the observations were hypotension, bleeding of the uterus and combines factors.

Conclusion

The continuing relevance of the problem of effective recovery of reproductive function, of preconception management, prevention of complications of gestation in women with uterine fibroid and associated infertility. In the absence of preconception management marked by a higher risk of primary placental insufficiency, complicated pregnancy, placental abnormalities, and due to massive blood loss. Cesarean delivery only because of the uterine scar after laparoscopic myomectomy can be a subject of discussion. However, the lack of reliable non-invasive methods, allow us during pregnancy to guarantee the consistency of the uterine scar (especially in the localization of at the back of wall of the uterus) causes the clinician to refer these as a high risk of uterine rupture, fetal death, bleeding. A clear need to improve the system of improving the outcomes of pregnancy and childbirth for mother and fetus in women with uterine fibroid.

References

- Radzinsky VE. Guidelines for outpatient care in obstetrics and gynecology - 2nd ed., Rev. and add. Ed. VE Radzinsky. Moscow: GEOTAR Media; 2014. 944 p.
- Buyanova SN, Logutova LS, Shchukin NA, Mgeliashvili MV, Yudina NV, Ghukasyan SA, Akhvlediani KN, Chechneva MA, Yermolayeva EE. Myomectomy is during pregnancy: indications, especially surgical treatment and anesthesia, preoperative preparation and rehabilitation. Russian Vestnik of obstetrician-gynecologist. 2013;13(2):95-100 (in Russian).
- 3. Krasnopolskiy VI, Logutova LS, Zarochentseva NV, et al. Preconception management of women with miscarriage and chronic endometritis (manual). SPb; 2014. 31 p.
- 4. Bialystok L, Poole N, Greaves L. Preconception care. Canadian Family Physician. 2013;59:1037-1039.
- Chandranipapongse W, Koren G. Preconception counseling for preventable risks. Canadian Family Physician. 2013;59:237-239.

Blood thicker than water: a case report on familial ovarian cancer

PAULINO-MORENTE J.M.A., PENOLIO V.V.L, SABADO G.

Quirino Memorial Medical Center, Quezon City, Philippines

Introduction

Ovarian cancer is extremely hard to diagnose in its early stages, and those afflicted at the time of diagnosis are typically asymptomatic and in the late stages of the disease, with metastasis to other organs. Fleming et al. (1) reported that patients are usually diagnosed at the median age of 63 years and in more than 70% of cases, patients present with advanced disease. The National Cancer Database (2) also reports a 23-64% chance of having ovarian cancer in the 50-69 age group with only 13% occurring in the 40-49 age group.

Recent statistics from the Centers for Disease Control and Prevention (3) show that ovarian cancer is the eighth most common cancer and the fifth leading cause of cancer deaths in the United States. It causes more deaths than any other cancer of the female reproductive system, but accounts for only about 3% of all cancers in women. In 2002, Redaniel et al. (4) reported the incidence rate of ovarian cancer among Filipino women in the United States to be 11.5 per 100,000 as compared to 10.3 for Caucasians and 8.9 for Asian and Pacific Islanders (API) with mortality rates highest among Filipino women at 6.3 per 100.000 and 6 and 3.3 per 100,000 for Caucasians and APIs respectively. In 2010, the Department of Health reported that ovarian cancer ranks as the 8th leading cause of cancer deaths in the Philippines, and the 5th most common cancer among Filipino women (5).

A person's age at ovulation or the lifetime number of ovulatory cycles, is an index of a woman's ovarian cancer risk. Thus, nulliparity and refractory infertility increases risk, while multiparity is protective. Oral contraceptives, and tubal ligation or hysterectomy are likewise protective (6).

Mutations in the BRCA1 and BRCA2 tumor suppressor genes have been found to be responsible for the majority of hereditary ovarian cancers (7).

Malignant Mixed Müllerian Tumor (MMMT) is an aggressive type of ovarian neoplasm, accounting for only 1% of all ovarian cancers. MMMT usually occurs in postmenopausal women and responds poorly to treatment (8). Histologically, carcinosarcoma tumors are composed of both carcinomatous and mesenchymal components, which may be either homologous (composed purely of ovarian tissues) or heterologous (containing tissues found in other organs). They have a poor overall survival rate (9). A case of ovarian MMMT managed in this institution is reported and it is of particular interest for the following reasons: 1) MMMT comprises only 1% of all ovarian neoplasms; 2) since patient has two sisters who succumbed to ovarian cancer, this case could involve a hereditary genetic mutation, which comprise only 5% of MMMT; 3) patient has no other risk factors such as advanced age and prolonged exposure to ovulation; 4) patient has two other sisters who are still asymptomatic and unscreened for ovarian cancer.

Case report

This is a case of a 43-year old female, G3P3 (3003),

[©] Copyright 2015, CIC Edizioni Internazionali, Roma

NAISA PA Stiffe % Parigan Tel. 1	HOLOGY ASSOCIATES 4, Pitera Nedica Ubig- tian Drive, Naya City 16, (054)811-5027	INSTOPATHOLOGICAL DIAGNOSIS
SURGICAL PATHO	NOGY CONSULTATION REPORT	CS ENDOMETRIOLD CARCUNOMA, Left Ovary (7 x 5 x 4 on), WITH INVOLVEMENT OF LEFT * ALLOWIAN LUNG AND METASIASIS TO THE RIGHT OVARY (3.5 x 3 x 2 on), BECTOSIGNUTD, STRENDT, BLADDER WALL, OMENTUM and COUPLY UTERLISEROSA
Nomie :	Age : Nistopath No.	STAGE 111B (T3b No Mo)
BADDING, MA. BELBA	Date	<- Cerviz, Endometrium - UNITENARIABLE
Physician :	9.15.12	Peritoncal Pluid - POSITIVE FOR TIMOR CELLS
Specimen :		
INHBSG		
GROSS & MICROSCOPIC DESCRIPTION		
2 on, The cervical os is fishmouth in ; on. The uterine canal measures 3 s invernetium measures 2.0 on. The co the right fallopian tube measures 5 x external surface shows granular mate left ovary is solid, inregular and h labeled "networking" constitutions.	hoped. The corpus uter is small measuring $3 \times 3 \times 5$ 2 on. The endometrium measures 0.1 cm. while the propus uter show some fibrosis and granular material. 0.5 cm. The right ovary measures $3.3 \times 3 \times 2$ cm. The right measuring $7 \times 5 \times 4$ cm. Also submitted or data-brown, firm to finible, irregular material	4
2 on. The cervical or is finhmouth on you. The active can be measures 3 x innyromethium measures 2.0 on. The or the right failpoin tube measures 6 Y external surface shows granular make left early solid, irregular and fi labeled rectosigned tissue" consisting values, faity lissue measuring 0.5 x 4 x 5 cm. Also solid, the regular solid to result in a sugger "signed" consist of solid to solid to firm tissue A. Cervit	happed. The corpus uteri is small measuring 3 r 3 x 5 2 cm. The endometrium measures 0.1 cm. while the rupus uteri show some fibrosis and granular material. 5 cm. The right overy measures 3.3 x 3 x 2 cm. The risk. The left fallepian tube measures 5 x 0.5 cm. The faile measures outsing 7 x 5 x 4 cm. Also submitted g of dark-brown, firm to friable, irregular material d in separate container labeled "Stadder wall" consist of 2 cm. The specimen labeled "Bladder wall" consist of the measurement of 3.5 cm. The specimen labled with an aggregate measurement of 3.0 cm. R51. E. Reconsigned Tessor	- 2
2 on. The vertical on is finhamouth-inor- on. The vertical on is finhamouth-inor- on. The vertical constraints of the optimization measures 2.0 on. The or the right failpoin to the measures 6 x external surface shows granular made left exclusion of the surface of the surface of the optimization pailow, faity liscue measuring 6 x 3 x out, to finable tissue with an appre- "signoid" consist of and to firm tissue 0. Union for the surface of the surface 0. Union for the surface of the surface 0. Union the surface of the surface 0. Union of the surface of the surface Niconcetion show cervix with unrem furnatorial grands. Multiple section of womentual grands. Multiple section of	happed. The corpus uteri is small measuring 3 s 3 x 5 2 cm. The endometrion measures 0.1 cm. while the propus uteri show seems fibroxis and granular material 5 cm. The right overy measures 3.3 x 3.2 cm. The isle. The left fallepian tube measures 5 x 0.5 cm. The side measures of a start of the submitted of separate canons habed "measures 5 x 0.5 cm. The spectrame labeled" habed "measures 2 cm. The spectrame labeled "bandow well" consist of 2 cm. The spectrame labeled "bandow well" consist of 3.5 cm. The spectrame of 0.5 cm. The spectrame labeled with an approximate of 3.5 cm. The spectrame labeled with a spectrame labeled bandow well" f. Oncentum G. Bladder Wall H. Signoid astudie suparato-columnar junction. There are stromal ideas from the corpus uteri secon a home fallbates and also is addressing and spectrame fall on the stephies also from the corpus uteri secons also meditation of glandow "Allbate also from the corpus uteri secons also me fallbates well"	ILER DE LUDUE, MO., OPSIL

Figure 1 - Histopathology Report of the patient's sister.

who was admitted in this institution due to dyspnea. She had a 2-month history of difficulty of breathing and sudden weight loss described as loosening of clothes. One month prior to admission, there was observed progressive abdominal enlargement. No abdominal pain, changes in urinary and bowel habits were noted. Past medical, social and sexual history were unremarkable. She had 3 uncomplicated pregnancies carried to term and delivered via normal spontaneous delivery attended by a midwife. There was no history of oral contraceptive use. Family history revealed that 2 of the patient's siblings were both diagnosed with ovarian cancer. Her eldest sister had sudden abdominal enlargement in 2007, and surgical findings in another institution showed an ovarian malignancy. She died in the same year at age 49. Her younger sister, who also presented with abdominal enlargement for which an exploratory laparotomy with surgical staging was done, had a histopathology report of endometrioid carcinoma, left ovary, measuring 7 x 5x 4 cm, with involvement of left the fallopian tube and metastasis to the right ovary (which measured 3.5 x3 x 2 cm) rectosigmoid, sigmoid, bladder wall, omentum, and corpus uterine serosa (Figure 1). She succumbed in 2013 at the age of 36 in a provincial tertiary center. She still has two older sisters, both are currently asymptomatic.

Upon admission, BP was 120/80, with cardiac rate of 96 beats per minute, tachypneic at 32 cycles per minute, and febrile with a temperature of 38.7. Chest examination showed asymmetrical chest expansion, with lagging, dullness on percussion and decreased breath sounds from T7 and below on the right lung. Abdominal examination revealed a globular abdomen, with normoactive bowel sounds, soft, with a palpable solid, slightly tender, nonmovable, regularly shaped pelvoabdominal mass with distinct borders measuring approximately 10 x 10 cm; there was also noted shifting dullness and fluid wave. Internal examination revealed a firm, short, closed cervix, normal-sized uterus, and a solid, slightly tender, non-movable left adnexal mass, measuring approximately 10 x10 x 8 cm; there was also a right adnexal mass palpated measuring 3 x 2 x 2 cm, which was described as solid, non-movable, non-tender with regular borders. No cervical motion tenderness was appreciated. Admitting diagnosis was ovarian new growth, bilateral, malignant; pleural effusion secondary to malignancy, G3P3 (3003). Ultrasound showed that the uterus is retroverted with smooth contour and homogenous echopattern measuring 5.29 x 3.44 x 7.7 cm; endometrium is isoechoic measuring 0.2 cm with intact subendometrial halo; cervix measures 3.41 x 3.12 x 2.08 cm; a left adnexal mass measuring



Figure 2 - Cut section of left ovary, uterus with right ovary; colorectal mass.

11.83 x 9.19 x 8.78 cm, and a right adnexal mass measuring 3 x 2 x 2 cm were also seen, which were assessed to be bilateral ovarian new growth, probably malignant. Masses were given a Sassone Score of 13 because the lesions were mostly solid, with the presence of papillary excerences, thick septa (4) mm), and mixed echogenicity. Minimal ascites was also noted. Chest tube thoracostomy was immediately performed. Pleural fluid was sent for cytology and showed absence of malignancy. Once the patient was stabilized, total abdominal hysterectomy with bilateral salpingooophorectomy, infracolic omentectomy, peritoneal fluid cytology, and bilateral lymph node dissection were performed. Intraoperatively, a red, turbid peritoneal fluid amounting to approximately 500 ml was noted. The pelvic cavity was occupied by a firm, irregularly shaped left ovary measuring 13 x 10 x 5 cm which on cut section had a soft to friable surface with yellow border; while the soft to rubbery right ovary measuring 3.5 x 2.5.x 2.0 cm had a convoluted surface, which on further sectioning showed a well encapsulated tan-white surface. The uterus was smooth, firm, and symmetrical, measuring 6.0 x 5.5 x 4.0 cm. Sectioning of uterus showed a tan-white, firm to rubbery myometrial wall. The anterior and posterior myometrial walls measured 2.2 cm and 2.0 cm respectively, while the endometrial thickness was 1.5 cm. There was a colorectal mass noted in the serosa which was described as fixed and nodular measuring 13 x 12 x 6 cm (Figure 2). The omentum was tan-yellow and described as soft to rubbery. Subdiaphragm was smooth; liver was firm, smooth with no palpable metastatic seedings; para aortic nodes were not enlarged.

Microscopic sections from the left fallopian tube,

left ovary (Figure 3), right ovary (Figures 4 and 5), and colorectal mass (Figure 6) show a malignant mixed müllerian tumor characterized by admixture of malignant carcinomatous components composed of pleomorphic tumor cells lined by cuboidal to columnar epithelium exhibiting glandular complexity, some with branching papillary architecture, and some with clearing of cells, displaying nuclear atypia, increased nuclear-cytoplasmic ratio, vesicular nuclei, and prominent nucleoli which are infiltrating the stroma. Sections from colorectal mass (Figure 6) also show areas with cartilaginous elements admixed with red blood cells and necrotic tissues. Microscopic sections from the omentum (Figure 7) show invasion of the malignant tumor. Microscopic sections from the endometrium show round endometrial glands lined by columnar cells with pencil-shaped nucleus, surrounded with densely cellular stroma. The findings seen in the microscopic sections from left fallopian tube, left and right ovaries, as well as colorectal mass, were all consistent with the features of malignant mixed Müllerian tumor, since MMMT is composed histologically of malignant epithelial and sarcomatous elements. Jin et al. (10) reported that MMMT can be homologous, when the specimen contains malignant elements native to the ovary, or heterologous, when MMMT contains sarcomatous tissue not normally found in the ovary, such as bone or cartilage. The colorectal mass found in this case also showed areas of cartilaginous elements consistent with heterologous MMMT. Cytologic evaluation of the peritoneal fluid (Figure 8) showed hypercellular smears composed of abundantly scattered neutrophils, lymphocytes, and reactive mesothelial cells, admixed with enlarged crowded sheets and



Epithelium with glandular complexity

Figure 3 - Left ovary (high power field).



Figure 4 - Right ovary (low power field).

balls of malignant cells exhibiting pleomorphism, hyperchromatic nuclei, and increased nuclear to cytoplasmic ratio set in a background of red blood cells.

The patient was stable until 2 days post-operatively when she developed dyspnea, with absence of CTT output. Chest ultrasound revealed loculations, for which Video-assisted thoracostomy (VATS) was contemplated, so patient was transferred to another institution. During the patient's stay in the said institution, loculations resolved and VATS was no longer needed. Chemotherapy was offered but patient refused due to financial constraints.

Case discussion

Malignant mixed Müllerian tumor of the ovary, recently called Ovarian carcinosarcoma, is a very rare tumor, comprising only 1% of all ovarian neo-



epithelium

```
Figure 5 - Right ovary (high power field).
```





plasms (11). It is not common to arise in the female genital tract, and when it does, it usually affects the uterine corpus, followed by the cervix, vagina, ovary, and fallopian tube (12). Ovarian carcinosarcoma is an extremely aggressive subtype of epithelial ovarian cancer that is often advanced at diagnosis (13). In women with family histories of ovarian cancer, the risk of ovarian cancer is higher compared with the general population (14). While approximately 90% of ovarian cancers occur sporadically, this patient falls under the 5-10% of women with ovarian cancer who have inherited genetic changes that predispose them to ovarian cancer, since she has two


Figure 8 - Peritoneal fluid.

sisters who both died shortly after being diagnosed with ovarian cancer. Recent literature says that familial ovarian cancer confers a 4.6 relative risk (RR) of this disease in the proband's mother and a 1.6 RR in the proband's sister. This translates to a lifetime risk estimate of about 7.0% risk for the patient's mother, and 2.5% for the sister of an ovarian cancer patient, such as this patient (15).

Two inheritable genetic mutations are known to predispose to ovarian cancer. 90% of the ovarian cancers in the hereditary breast-ovarian cancer (HBOC) syndromes involves mutations mostly in the breast cancer-associated genes BRCA1 located on chromosome 17, and small proportions have mutations in BRCA2, located on chromosome 13; while mutations in at least four mismatch repair (MMR) genes (MLH1, MSH2, MSH6 and PMS2) in the Lynch II syndrome (also known as hereditary nonpolyposis colorectal cancer syndrome) account for another 10-15% of hereditary ovarian carcinomas (16).

Autosomal dominant inheritance has been established in these syndromes. The lifetime risk of ovarian cancer in those with BRCA1 gene mutation may be as high as 28 to 44%, while for those with BRCA2 mutation, the risk is 27% (17). It is also important to note that hereditary ovarian cancers, in general, occur in women approximately 10 years younger than those with nonhereditary tumors (14). As stated in the National Cancer Database (2) report, in the general population, those who are 50-69 years of age are 23-64% more likely to have ovarian cancer, while only 13% of the general population with age 40-49 is predisposed to develop ovarian cancer. In this case, the patient was diagnosed with ovarian cancer at the age of 43 years. The same can be said about her sister, who was diagnosed and died at the age of 37 due to endometrioid ovarian carcinoma.

Pedigree analysis is also necessary in determining the risk for hereditary ovarian cancer. The risk of carrying a mutation that predisposes to ovarian cancer depends on the number of first and second degree relatives with a history of epithelial ovarian carcinoma or breast cancer, and on the number of malignancies that occur at an earlier age (14).

Below is the pedigree analysis of the patient:

who are still asymptomatic and unscreened.

CA 125, a monoclonal antibody, is used to diagnose ovarian cancer, even though the sensitivity is only 50% (14). It has a 96% positive predictive value in identifying malignancy in postmenopausal patients presenting with an adnexal mass and an elevated serum CA125 of more than 200U/mL. Its specificity in premenopausal patients is low because it tends to be elevated in common benign conditions (14). The addition of transvaginal sonography has enhanced its specificity. In current practice, CA 125 is still requested, not for diagnostic purposes, but for monitoring tumor response (17). In this patient, the test was requested but not performed due to financial constraints.

The American Cancer Society states that no screening test has proven to be effective and sufficiently accurate for early detection of ovarian cancer. However, for women who are at high risk, the combination of a thorough pelvic examination, transvaginal ultrasonography, and a blood test for the tumor marker CA-125 may be offered (18). Since these



Since our patient has two sisters who both died because of ovarian cancer, this patient has a 35 to 40% risk. The same goes for their two remaining sisters recommendations were not done for this patient earlier, these can be offered to her 2 sisters who are still unscreened. Combining CA125 with other markers in tumor marker panels has been shown to increase sensitivity by 5-10%; however, specificity is decreased (19). Initial analysis of a tumor marker panel that included CA125, leptin, prolactin, osteopontin, insulin-like growth factor II, and macrophage inhibitory factor was reported to significantly improve sensitivity and specificity.

Surface-enhanced laser desorption ionization timeof-flight (SELDI-TOF) technology is a new approach in identifying ovarian cancer by using proteomic patterns. Although this study is still in the early phase, this seems to be promising as it has the sensitivity of 100% and specificity of 95% (20).

The measurement of plasma DNA levels and allelic imbalance by digital single nucleotide polymorphism analysis is another new approach, which is 87% correlated with stage I and II patients and 95% correlated with stages III and IV patients (21).

Like an advanced epithelial ovarian neoplasm, ovarian MMMT patients usually present with a pelvic mass, abdominal distention, and belching (11). This patient consulted due to dyspnea and an enlarging abdomen. Dyspnea was secondary to the malignant pleural effusion. This is expected as 75% of ovarian MMMT is diagnosed in stage III or IV, where in 90% of cases, have already metastasized to extragonadal sites (22).

It has also been suggested that expression of CD10 should be examined – it may be one of the characteristics of MMMT (23). However, the significance of CD10 expression needs to be elucidated by further studies.

Ultrasound is also an indispensable inexpensive diagnostic tool, as it can image a complex ovarian mass, with both solid and cystic components, internal echoes and/or septations, and ascites or evidence of peritoneal metastases in the presence of an ovarian mass, are highly suggestive of ovarian malignancy (24). One must also take note of the size and laterality of the lesion, as cystic masses more than 8 cm in diameter are more likely to be neoplastic. In this patient, a predominantly solid mass measuring 9.02 x 8.78 x 7.72 cm was seen on the left adnexa, and 3 x 2 x 2 cm solid mass on the right adnexa, with Sassone score of 13. Minimal ascites was also noted. Other procedures like CT scan and MRI may be requested to help in staging and planning the surgery (17).

Microscopically, specimens from left ovary and fallopian tube, right ovary, and colorectal mass all exhibited an admixture of malignant carcinomatous component composed of pleomorphic tumor cells lined by cuboidal to columnar epithelium exhibiting glandular complexity, some with branching papillary architecture, and some with clearing of cells, displaying nuclear atypia, increased nuclear-cytoplasmic ratio, vesicular nuclei, and prominent nucleoli which are infiltrating the stroma. This is consistent with the histologic criteria of MMMT, which must show a biphasic differentiation with malignant epithelial components and malignant sarcomatous components (17). Sections from colorectal mass (Figure 6) also showed areas with cartilaginous elements admixed with red blood cells and necrotic tissues.

A study done by Reed (17) shows that the diagnosis of a metastatic ovarian carcinosarcoma can be problematic, as when MMMT metastasizes, the sarcomatous component is either absent or is present in very minimal amount. This has not been the case in this patient, as both the epithelial and sarcomatous components were seen in the colorectal mass. There is no statistical difference in survival rates between homologous and heterologous MMMT.

Because this tumor is rare and there are very limited reports in literature to date that define the prognostic factors and optimal treatment strategies associated with survival in women with ovarian carcinosarcoma, treatment has still not been well established.

The goal of surgery in ovarian MMMT is not to leave any residual disease. Once ovarian cancer is suspected, total abdominal hysterectomy, bilateral salpingooophorectomy, omentectomy, and peritoneal washings should be done. Lymphadenectomy and blind biopsies from diaphragmatic surface can be included (22). These were all performed in this patient. Excision of the colorectal mass was also done. The patient was assessed to have ovarian malignant mixed Müllerian tumor stage III-C since the patient had a colorectal metastasis involving the serosa, and pleural fluid cytology was negative for malignant cells. The FIGO 5-year survival rate for this patient is 23% for stage IIIC. But since this patient's histopathology revealed MMMT, it is decreased to 18%.

A study by Jarnigan et al. (25) supports the concept that no gross residual disease is associated with improved survival outcomes over traditional "optimal" cytoreduction to ≤ 1 centimeter. In their analysis, even when controlling for age and stage, the as-

sociation between cytoreduction to no gross residual disease and survival remains.

Chemotherapy, which the patient refused, should have been in the form of platinum-based regimens used in epithelial ovarian tumors. It has been hypothesized that the sarcomatous and carcinomatous components both arise from a single malignant epithelial precursor which has undergone metaplastic change to a sarcomatous form, which contributed to the presence of both histological types (9). Recent literature shows a 68% overall response rate compared with 23% response rate in the non-platinum containing regimens (26).

The prognostic factors of ovarian MMMT are reported to be the age at presentation, insufficient surgical removal, and the stage. The recurrence rate is 50% in stage I and up to 90 to 100% in stage II or greater.

By understanding the hereditary ovarian cancer syndromes and its relation to this patient, it cannot be overemphasized that a comprehensive family history is really fundamental for early diagnosis. It is a useful tool to arrive at a sound clinical judgement to prevent disease progression in genetically susceptible individuals, like the patient's two remaining sisters. They should also be tested for BR-CA1 and BRCA2.

Conclusion

In conclusion, the clinicopathological features of a patient with primary ovarian malignant mixed Müllerian tumor, a rare malignancy comprising only 1% of ovarian neoplasms are discussed. The familial association of the disease, given that the patient has two sisters who were diagnosed with an advanced stage of ovarian cancer and succumbed to the disease at a much earlier age than what is reported in the general population, points to a possible hereditary syndrome which occurs in only 5% of ovarian neoplasms.

The following recommendations put forward by Berek et al. (14) for the management of women at high risk for ovarian cancer will be useful in clinical practice: 1) patients who are high risk should undergo genetic counselling and may be offered genetic testing for BRCA1 and BRCA2; 2) those who want a conservative management to preserve their reproductive organs can have a transvaginal sonography every 6 months; 3) young women should be offered oral contraceptives before they attempt to have a family; 4) prophylactic bilateral salpingooophorectomy should be offered to those with completed family or pregnancy; 5) annual mammographic screening should be offered to those with strong family history of breast and ovarian cancer from age 30 and beyond; 6) periodic screening mammography, colonoscopy, and endometrial biopsy should be offered to those with hereditary non polyposis colorectal cancer syndrome.

However, in a low-resource setting, the following will be recommended for monitoring and/or screening women who are at high risk for developing ovarian cancer:

- 1. physical examination focusing on the breast, abdomen, and rectal area every 6 months
- 2. transvaginal sonography every 6 months
- 3. mammography annually
- 4. CA125 for postmenopausal women.

Genetic testing for BRCA1 and BRCA2 will be reserved for those who are financially capable.

References

- Fleming GF, Ronnett BM, Seidman J. Epithelial ovarian cancer. In: Barakat RR, Markman M, Randall ME, eds. Principles and Practice of Gynecologic Oncology, 5th ed. Philadelphia: Lippincott Williams & Wilkins; 2009:763-836.
- Ogden B, Boudreaux D. Woman's 2013 Cancer Annual Report. [Internet]. C2000-2014 [updated 2013; cited 2014 June 15]. Available from: http://www.womans.org.
- Centers for Disease Control and Prevention [Internet]. c1999-2014 [updated 2013 Aug 12; cited 2014 June 15]. Available from: http://www.cdc.gov/cancer/ovarian/statistics/race.htm.
- 4. Redaniel MT, Laudico A, et.al. Ovarian cancer survival population differences: a "high resolution study" comparing Philippine residents, and Filipino-Americans and Caucasians living in the US. BMC Cancer. 2009;9:340.
- Department of Health [Internet]. Health Statistics; c2011-2014 [updated 2010; cited 2014 June 15] Available from: http://www.doh.gov.ph/statistics.html.
- 6. Lentz GM, Lobo R, et al. editors. Comprehensive Gynecology, 6th ed. New York: Elsevier; 2012. Pg 731-732.
- Holschneider C, Berek J. Ovarian cancer: Epidemiology, biology, and prognostic factors Semin Surg Oncol. 2000;19:3-10.
- Navarini R, Pineda RL. Malignant mixed müllerian tumors of the ovary. Current Opinion in Obstetrics and Gynecology. 2006;18(1):20-23.
- McCluggage WG. Malignant biphasic uterine tumours: carcinosarcomas or metaplastic carcinomas? J ClinPathol. 2002;55 (5):321-325.
- Jin Z, Ogata S, Tamura G, Katayama Y, Fukase M, Yajima M, et al. Carcinosarcomas (malignant müllerian mixed tumors) of the uterus and ovary: A genetic study with special reference to histogenesis. Int J Gynecol Pathol. 2003;22:368-73.
- 11. Cantrell LA, Van Le L. Carcinosarcoma of the ovary a review.

Obstet Gynecol Surv. 2009;64:673-680.

- Lee Tae Yeon, Lee Chulmin, Choi Won Jun, et al. Synchronous occurrence of primary malignant mixed müllerian tumor in ovary and uterus. Obstet Gynecol Sci. 2013;56(4):269-272.
- Paulsson, S. Andersson, and B. Sorbe. A population-based series of ovarian carcinosarcomas with long-term follow-up. Anticancer Research. 2013;33(3):1003-1008.
- Berek J. Berek & Novak's Gynecology, 14th ed. Lippincott Williams & Wilkins, Philadelphia. 2007; pp. 1466-1472.
- Ziogas A, Gildea M, Cohen P, Bringman D, Taylor TH, Seminara D, et al. Cancer risk estimates for family members of a population-based family registry for breast and ovarian cancer. Cancer Epidemiol. Biomarkers Prev. 2000;9:103-111.
- Malander S, Rambech E, Kristoffersson U, Halvarsson B, Ridderheim M, Borg A, Nilbert M. The contribution of the hereditary nonpolyposis colorectal cancer syndrome to the development of ovarian cancer. Gynecol Oncol. 2006;101:238-243.
- Reed N, Milan D, Verheijen R, Castiglione M. Non-epithelial ovarian cancer: ESMO Clinical Practice Guidelines for diagnosis, treatment and follow-up. Annals of Oncology. 2010;21 (Supplement 5):v31-v36.
- American Cancer Society. Cancer Facts & Figure 2012. Atlanta: American Cancer Soc; 2012. Accessed at: www.cancer.org/Research/CancerFactsFigures/CancerFactsFigures/cancer-facts-figures-2012.
- 19. American College of Obstetrician and Gynecologists. The Role

of Obstetrician-Gynecologist in the early detection of epithelial ovarian cancer. Committee Opinion No. 477. Obstet Gynecol. 2011;117:742-6.

- 20. Petricoin EF, et al. Use of proteomic patterns in serum to identify ovarian cancer. Lancet. 2002;359:572-577.
- Chang HW, et al. Assessment of plasma DNA levels, allelic imbalance, and CA125 as diagnostic tests for cancer. J Natl Cancer Insti. 2002;94 (22):1697-170.
- 22. Brown E, Stewart M, Rye T, Al-Nafussi A, Williams AR, Bradburn M, et al. Carcinosarcoma of the ovary: 19 years of prospective data from a single center. Cancer. 2004;100:2148-53.
- Gallardo A, Prat J. Müllerian adenosarcoma: a clinicopathologic and immunohistochemical study of 55 cases challenging the existence of adenofibroma. Am J Surg. 2008;20:278-288.
- Colombo N, et al. Newly diagnosed and relapsed epithelial ovarian carcinoma: ESMO Clinical Practice Guidelines for diagnosis, treatment and follow-up. Ann Oncol. 2010;21 (suppl 5):v23-v30.
- Jernigan A, Fader A, et al. Ovarian Carcinosarcoma: Effects of Cytoreductive Status and Platinum-Based Chemotherapy on Survival. Obstetrics and Gynecology International. Hindawi Publishing Corporation. Volume 2013.
- Tate Thigpen J, Blessing JA, DeGeest K, Look KY, Homesley HD. Cisplatin as initial chemotherapy in ovarian carcinosarcomas: a Gynecologic Oncology Group study. Gynecol Oncol. 2004;93(2):336-339.

Immune histochemical research of matrix metalproteinase 9 and cyclin D1 in hyperplasia of endometrium of women of reproductive age

PAVLOVSKAYA M.A., GUTIKOVA L.V., KUKHARCHIK YU.V., VELICHKO M.G.

Grodno State Medical University, Grodno, Belarus

According to modern representations, hyperplasia of endometrium (HE) is the most frequent form of pathology of mucous uterus body and it is considered as not physiological proliferation of endometrium which is followed by restructuring rebuilding and to a lesser extent of stromal component of tissue. According to the standard point of view, in development of HE the leading role belongs to excess estrogene stimulation in combination with insufficiency of progesterone influence. However it is necessary to mark that there appeared new facts which are outside such point of view (1, 3, 9). Nowadays the role of molecular and biological factors in pathogenesis of HE is actively studied. According to different Authors, essential value in violation of a tissue homeostasis of endometrial tissue has the imbalance of processes of apoptosis and proliferation with the relative dominance of the latter (2, 6). Nevertheless, the modern ideas of molecular and biological development mechanisms of proliferative processes assume existence of one more important factor of regulation of tissue reorganization - extracellular matrix which is under the influence of specific proteolytic enzymes - matrix metalproteinases (MMP). It is known that these enzymes express in all tissues at all stages of ontogenesis, and their expression is activated in the conditions of intensive tissue reorganization. The main result of proliferative signal stages is strengthening of cellular proliferation, i.e. increase in quantity of cells in tissue (14).

Besides, it is known that regulation of a cellular cycle is carried out by means of reversible phosphorylation/dephosphorylation of special regulatory proteins to which belong serin/treonin-cyclin-dependent kinases (CDKs), or kinases of a cellular cycle. CDKs are activated in case of incovalent linking with the appropriate proteins of cyclin. So, cyclin D1 which is synthesized in the phase G1 and defining transition of the sharing cage to the phase S that finally leads to a mitosis. And the result of mitotic division is a doubling of number of cages during the cellular cycle. Therefore the disregulation of a normal progression of a cellular cycle is the fundamental biological phenomenon which is the cornerstone of any hyper plastic process (12, 15). Therefore scientifically and practically justified the study of activity of MMP-9 and cyclin D1 for assessment of course of cyclic changes in endometrium in case of reconstruction of an intercellular matrix during the menstrual cycle, and also for establishment of dynamic interaction of these components in formation of HE and its recurring.

Research objective

Assessment of activity of components of extracellular matrix in hyperplasia of endometrium of women of reproductive age.

Materials and methods

97 women of reproductive age have been examined, among them 61 have HE. Group of control: 36 patients without pathology of endometrium in a proli-

[©] Copyright 2015, CIC Edizioni Internazionali, Roma

feration phase to whom examination was carried out because of infertility. Two main groups according to the character of examination have been formed: 1 women with simple HE (41 patients), 2 - with complicated one (20 patients). The groups were comparable on age (on average 28.4 ± 1.6 years).

Criteria of inclusion were: reproductive age, performance of research in the 1st phase of a menstrual cycle, morphologically confirmed diagnosis of HE, lack of hormonal therapy for the last 3 months, absence of an infection. Obligatory condition of participation in the research was patients' informed.

Criteria of exception were: malignant new growths of genitals and precancer of endometrium, the combined benign diseases of uterus which are recommendation for hysterectomy, contraindication for carrying out invasive intrauterine interventions.

To all women was carried out hysteroscopy ("Karl-Storz", Germany) by a standard technique. By curettage were received separate scrapes of a mucous membrane of the cervical channel and of the uterus body, the material was fixed in 10% solution of neutral formalin. After filling in paraffin they prepared 5-6 microns thick cuts and painted them with hematoxylin and eosin. At histologic diagnostics were used the criteria recommended by WHO (15). Immune histochemical research has been done according to the standard technique with unmasking of antigenes in the microwave oven on the serial paraffin cuts of endometrium placed on the glasses covered with poly-L-lysine. As primary specific antibodies were used monoclonal antibodies to MMP-9, D1 cyclin ("LabVision", the USA). Results of immunohistochemical reactions were estimated in points (from 1 to 6) by a semi-quantitative method on percent of the painted cages: 0 point - lack of the painted cages, 1 point -5-10%, 2 points -10-20%, 4 points – 20-40%, 6 points – more than 40% of positive cages (2).

Statistical processing was carried out with the use of computer programs Biostat, Statistica 6.0 for Windows.

Results

Patients with HE had the main complaint which consisted of abnormal uterine bleedings ($\chi 2=59,98$, p=0,0001). Recurring process of HE dominated ($\chi 2=3,99$, p=0,046) with the greatest frequency at the age from 36 till 39 years (46,7%). During the

analysis of clinic data depending on the fact of recurring of HE were revealed the following differences: the increase in the index of body weight (U=211, p=0,020), the high frequency of abnormal uterine bleedings ($\chi 2$ =13,28, p=0,0003), increase in number of medical and diagnostic scrapes (U=98, p=0,0001) at patients with recidivous HE is revealed.

According to ultrasonography HE signs (raised echogenicity, non-uniform structure, thickening of endometrium) have been noticed at most of the patients. Statistically significant tendency to prevalence of follicular cysts of ovaries is found (p=0,084). Informational content of hysteroscopy in diagnostics of hyperplasia of endometrium (on compliance to the histologic conclusion) made 93,6%.

The analysis of anamnestic data revealed the increased level of somatic pathology of patients with HE: every fourth woman had a hypertensive illness,vasoneurosis on hypertensive type, every fifth woman had a varicose illness of veins of the lower extremities; chronic diseases of digestive tract and hepatobiliar system had a third of patients, chronic diseases of urinary tract -13% of patients; pathology of a thyroid gland -9% of patients.

In case of histologic research of scrapes of a mucous membrane of uterus body all the patients had HE without atypia: 41 women had simple and 20 women had the complicated one, among them 11 patients with simple HE had a recuring process, and also 9 women with complicated HE had a hospitalization because of recurrence of HE.

For the purpose of study of the molecular and biological mechanisms involved in development of HE was carried out the research of activity of components of extracellular matrix of mucous uterus body. According to the obtained data, hyperplasia of endometrium is characterized by the increased level of metalproteinase activity in comparison with endometrium of proliferation stage. MMP-9 expression level at HE made $3,6 \pm 1,0$ points that authentically differed from this indicator in not changed endometrium $(1,3 \pm 0,7 \text{ points}; p<0,05)$. At complicated HE the tendency to increase in the maintenance of MMP-9 in comparison with simple HE is revealed $(3,8 \pm 0,7 \text{ and } 3,5 \pm 0,9 \text{ points respectively})$, and at recidivous HE we haven't received reliable distinctions in the relevant groups of the examined women (p>0,05). When determining the maintenance of cyclin D1 at HE increase of its expression in

comparison with endometriun of proliferation stage is revealed (p< 0,05): the average value in samples of HE made 3,8 ± 0,6 points, in not changed endometrium 2,2 ± 0,9 points. The expression made 3,6 ± 0,5 and 4,1 ± 0,2 points at simple and complicated HE respectively. However it should be noted that the expression of cyclin D1 in the tissue of hyperplasia of endometrium at recidivous HE averaged 4,1 ± 1,1 points: at simple HE 4,0 ± 1,2 points, at complicated 4,3 ± 1,0 points.

Discussion

According to medical literature, MMP represent group related on structure cynk-dependent endopeptidases, having essential value in processes of tissue remodeling (4). In physiological conditions these proteins realize degradation of basal membrane and components of the extracellular matrix playing a dynamic role in the metabolic processes influencing proliferation of cells, their differentiation, migration, apoptosis and neoangiogenesis, and also growth of depositing biologically active factors (7,16). As a result of numerous researches Authors received data on substrate specificity of MMP. In particular, gelatinase of MMP-9 lease only the denatured collagens and interacts with the collagen IV and elastin which are components of basal membrane (7, 15, 16). It is known also that MMP realize also proteolytic degradation of the proteins connecting insulinoid and transforming growth factors, modulating their activity (16). The results obtained by us testify to increase in activity of MMP-9 in comparison with not changed endometrium in a proliferation stage that confirms a specific role of these proteins in violation of processes of cyclic growth, differentiation and loss of cells of mucous uterus body.

Literature data concerning the maintenance of MMP in hyperplasium of endometrium are contradictory. According to data of some Authors (15, 16), unlike the endometrium of proliferation stage HE is characterized by the high level of expression of MMP-1, MMP-2, and also MMP-7, MMP-9. However in other researches essential distinctions depending on a type of HE were not revealed (11, 13). At the same time it is reported about increase in metalproteinase in case of atypical HE and especially in case of cancer of endometrium (8). In our judgement, the results of the research conducted by us testifying to increase of metalproteinase activity in case of HE explain development mechanisms of the progressing violation of ferriferous and stromal ratio and disruptions of links of numerous cellular elements while forming hyperplastic process. Besides, according to our data, development of HE recuring is associated with sharp increase of expression of cyclin D1, thus is marked also not such expressed increase in level of its expression in case of simple and complicated HE, revealed for the first time. It is known that protein regulator of a cellular cycle cyclin D1 activates cyclin-dependent kinases, activated (phosphorylated) forms which are components of intracellular signal stages which regulate processes of cellular proliferation, survival (apoptosis) and differentiation (13). According to literature, the involvement of kinases in regulation of cellular survival (apoptosis) substantially depends on the type of cells and the type of the incentive inducing a signal. In one cells such signal causes cellular loss, and in others - the same kinases stimulate cellular survival, growth and differentiation (9). The research conducted by us showed that recuring of HE is connected to more deep cellular reorganization at the molecular level, and the expression of cyclin D1 can be a prognostic marker of recuring of HE.

Thus, in pathogenesis of endometrial HE an important role can be played by violation of dynamic operation of MMP-9 and cyclin D1 that promotes change of cyclic processes of growth and degradation of endometrium.

The data concerning cyclic change of activities of MMP in endometrium during the menstrual cycle testify to hormonal regulation of their expression. In particular, powerful inhibitor of secretion of MMP is progesterone. During the lutein phase of the menstrual cycle when concentration of progesterone is high, the level of expression of the majority of MMP decreases, while the highest level of their activity is marked when there are intensive processes of degradation of endometrial tissue (11). It is possible to assume that change of expression of MMP-9 in endometrium is the result of change of hormonal relations in case of HE. Besides, the data obtained by us indicate one more important aspect, namely the molecular development mechanism of the uterine bleedings which are a characteristic symptom of HE. Increase in activity of MMP in case of HE promotes proteolytic degradation of mucous uterus body and its rejection. On the other hand, absence of changes of expression of cyclin

D1 in case of the first time appeared HE, can significantly influence duration of uterine bleeding, decelerating process of reepitelization of mucous uterus body, and increase in its expression can predict recurred episodes of the disease.

Thus, molecular and biological features of processes of tissue remodeling in hyperplasia of endometrium of women of reproductive age are characterized by the expressed changes of components of an extracellular matrix that leads to violation of processes of growth, differentiation and death of cages of mucous uterus body, starting the process of recurring.

References

- 1. Berstein LM. Pract oncol. 2004;5(1):1-8.
- 2. Kogan EA, Stanoyevich IV, Kudrina EA, Ishchenko AI. Arch pat. 2007;5:21-24.
- 3. Novikova EG, Chulkov OV, Pronin SM. Precancer and primary

cancer of endometrium of women of reproductive age. M. 2005. Soboleva GM, Suhih GT. Obst and gyn. 2007;2:17-21.

- Hasigov PZ, Podobed OV, Ktsoyeva SA, etc. Biochemistry. 2001;66(6):167-179.
- Chernuha GE, Suhih GT, Smetnik VP, etc. Reprod probl. 2004;4:30-33.
- 7. Curry TE, Osteen KG. Endocr Rev. 2003;24(4):428-465.

4

- Graesslin O, Cortex A, Fauvet R, et al. Ann Oncol. 2006;4:637-645.
- 9. Hale GE, Hughes CL, Cline JM. J Clin Endocrinol. 2002;87:3-15.
- 10. Hiraoka N, Allen E, Apel IJ, et al. Cell. 1998;95:335-367.
- Maata M, Soini Y, Liakka A, Autio-Harmainen H. Am J Clin Pathol. 2000;114:402-411.
- 12. Malemud CJ. Front Biosci. 2006;11:1696-1701.
- 13. Pilka R, Kudela M, Eriksson P, Casslen B. CeskaGynekoi. 2004;6:472-476.
- Scully RE, Bonfigiio TA, Kurman RJ. World Health Or-ganization. Histologic Typing of Tumors of the Female Gen-ital Tract. Heidelberg, 1994. P. 26-28.
- 15. Siernlichi MD, Werb Z. Annu Rev Ceil Dev Biol. 2001;17:463-516.
- 16. Vu TH, Werb Z. Genes Dev. 2000;14:2123-2133.

Clinical and hormonal indicators of PCOS developed during non classical adrenal hyperplasia

PKHALADZE L.¹, KRISTESASHVILI J.², KHOMASSURIDZE A.¹

¹ OB&GYN, Archil Khomassuridze Institute of Reproductology, Tbilisi, Georgia ² OB&GYN, Ivane Javakhishvili Tbilisi State University, Tbilisi, Georgia

Introduction

Polycystic ovary syndrome occurs in as many as 5-10% of women of reproductive age (1, 2). Polycystic ovaries are detected in a higher percentage of women with oligomenorrhea (85%), hirsutism (95%) and congenital adrenal hyperplasia (75%) (3). One of the major biochemical abnormalities seen in PCOS is a state of hyperandrogenism. It is mainly of ovarian origin with adrenal contribution since certain percentage of PCOS patients show a mild steroidogenetic defect in adrenal glands (4, 5). Adrenal involvement in the PCOS has long been recognized (6). The important clinical question is the following: is excessive androgen secretion by the adrenal gland a primary disorder in women with PCOS or is it a secondary reaction to the hormonal changes associated with anovulation?

Non classical adrenal hyperplasia (NAH), caused by incomplete deficiency of enzymes (the most common enzymes to be deficient are 21-hydroxilase and 3β -hydroxysteroid dehydrogenase) is now recognized to be the most common autosomal recessive disorder and appearing later in life. The clinical presentations is extremely variable and is greatly influenced by stress. NAH leads to PCOS quite often (5, 7, 8). Suppression of ACTH secretion by glucocorticosteroids through feedback mechanism finally decreases adrenal hyperadrogenemia and corrects clinical manifestations like irregular menses, hirsutism, acne, seborrhea, infertility, recurrent pregnancy loss (5, 9).

The aim of the study was to detect clinical and hor-

monal indicators of PCOS in the women of reproductive ages with non classical adrenal hyperplasia.

Materials and methods

Case-control study included 105 female patients aged 20-34 with non classical adrenal hyperplasia, confirmed by clinical, ultrasound and hormonal investigations. Patients were divided into two groups according to the sonographic picture: I group- 58 patients (50,4%) with PCO (the presence of 12 or more follicle in each ovary measuring 2-9 mm in diameter and/or increased ovarian volume >10ml), II group-57 patients (49,6%) with normal ovaries. 18 same age healthy volunteers served as a control. The results were analyzed statistically by method of variance (ANOVA). All data are expressed as average \pm SD. Student's t-criterion was used to compare the groups. The value of P<0.05 was considered as statistically significant.

Results and discussion

The majority of PCO patients (Igr)-62% had oligomenorrhea and amenorrhea, the rest ones-38% - anovulatory cycle. Hirsutism existed in 82,7%, acne in 74,1%, seborrhea in 81%. There were not differences in frequency of hirsutism, acne and seborrhea between PCO and normal ovary patients (IIgr: hirsutism-78,9%, acne-71,6%, seborrhea-73,6%), but patients with normal ovaries in 7%

[©] Copyright 2015, CIC Edizioni Internazionali, Roma

had normal biphasic cycle, in 28%-insufficiency of lutheal phase, the rest ones- 65%- anovulatory cycle, amenorrhea and oligomenorrhea. In both groups most patients (Igr- 65.3%, IIgr- 70%) had normal BMI, only 6.3% in Igr and 5,3% in II gr had BMI >30. There were not differences between groups.

The average level of LH was significantly higher in I gr-6,49±2,9 IU/I, as compared with II gr-4.50±2,64 IU/I and control-4,25±2,42IU/I (P<0,05, p<0,005). No difference was revealed among II gr and control (P>0,2). Average level of FSH not differ between I gr- 2,39±0,98 IU/I and II gr-2,42±0,98 IU/I (P<0,2), but was significantly low than in control- $3,37\pm1,63$ (P<0,01, P<0,05). LH/FSH ratio were elevated in I gr -3,13±1,22 compared to the II gr - 2,09±1,11 and control-1,25±0,36 (P<0,05, P<0,001). There were no statistically significant differences between the I and II groups regarding to the average levels of DHEA-S (387,20±115,18ng/ml; 390,39±130,3ng/ml),17αOHP $(1,67\pm1,18 \text{ ng/ml}; 2,95\pm4,37 \text{ ng/ml}),T(0,9\pm0,3 \text{ ng/ml};$ 1.0 ± 1.69 ng/ml) (P>0.20), but they were significantly higher compared to the control (DHEAS -147,43±54,41ng/ml;17αOHP - 0,4±0,23ng/ml;T-0,41± 0,23ng/ml) (P<0,001). Average level of androstendione was higher in I gr- $4,30\pm1,64$ ng/ml compared to the II gr-2,27 \pm 1,44 ng/ml and control- 1,65 \pm 2,79ng/ml, but statistically significant was difference between Igr and control (P<0,05), no difference was revealed between I gr and II gr (P>0,05). Cortisol level didn't differ between groups: I gr-377.29±133.81nmol/l; II gr-422,78±124,67nmol/l; control- 462,32±168,23nmol/l (p>0.2).

Polycystic changes in the ovaries developed during non classical adrenal hyperplasia is one of the clinical manifestation of the disease. Clinical picture includes: oligomenorrhea, amenorrhea, anovulatory cycle, hirsutism, acne, seborrhea. Obesity is not characterizing feature of the disease. The endocrinological aberrations include excess of androgens - DHEAS,17 α OHP, T, with normal cortisol level. Elevation of ΔA_4 is seen only in patients with PCOS, that indicates to secondary inclusion of ovaries in the process. Specific hormonal diagnostic indicators are: high LH and low FSH levels, that altered LH/FSH ratio (5). It is higher than 2,5, but lower than 3.5.

Conclusions

PCOS developed during non classical adrenal hyperplasia may be discussed as a one clinical forms of the disease. Adrenal hyperandrogenemia has primary, key role in this process, breaks normal modulation of gonadotropins, increases the secretion of LH, that induces hypersecretion of androgens by the ovaries. Hence, the elevated androgens, both ovarian and adrenal, contribute within the ovary preventing normal follicular development and inducing premature atresia. The end point being the emergence of the typical polycystic ovary.

References

- 1. Jean Hailes Foundation for Womens Health, PCOS Australian Alliance. Evidence based guidelines for the assessment and management of polycystic ovary syndrome. 2011.
- 2. Carmina E, Lobo RA. Polycystic ovary syndrome: arguably the most endocrinopathy is associated with significant morbidity in women. J Clin Endocrinol Metab. 1999; 84:1897-1899.
- 3. Jacobs HS. Prevalence and significance of polycystic ovaries.Ultrasound in Obstetricians and Gynecologists. 1994;4:3.
- Carmina E, Gonzales F, Chang I, Lobo R. Reassessment of adrenal androgen secretion in women with polycystic ovary syndrome. J Obstet Gynecol. 1995;85(6):971-6.
- Speroff L, Glass RH, Kase NG. In: Clinical Gynecologic Endocrinology and Infertility. Six Edition, Anovulation and the Polycystic Ovary. p489-90.
- Sulochana Guanasheela. In: Practical Management of Gynecological Problems. Polycystic Ovarian Syndrome. 2011. p89-8.
- Fruzzetti F, Dolorenzo D, Ricci C, Tet G. Ovarian influence on adrenal androgen secretion on polycystic ovary syndrome, J Fertil Steril. 1995;63(4):734-41.
- Morach C, Tena G, Herrera S, et al. Heterogenity of late-onset adrenal 3β-olhydroxysteroid dehydrogenase deficiency in patients with hirsutism and polycystic ovaries. Arch Med Res. 1994;25 (3):315-20.
- Aziz R, Bradley JrEl. Polter HD, et al. Adrenocortical hyperactivity and androgen excess in hyperandrogenism. Lack of role for 17hydroxilase and 17, 20, lyas dysregulation. J Clinic Endocrinology. 1995;80:400-5.

Comparison of endometrial histology and safety after an oral fourphasic contraceptive and a non-oral sequential estro-progesterone regimen in healthy peri and early postmenopause women

RUSSU M.¹, STÅNCULESCU R.², NASTASIA S.¹

 ¹ "Carol Davila" University of Medicine and Pharmacy, Bucharest, "Dr. I. Cantacuzino" Clinics of Obstetrics and Gynecology, Bucharest, Romania
 ² "Carol Davila" University of Medicine and Pharmacy, Bucharest, "St Pantelimon" Emergency Clinic of Obstetrics and Gynecology, Bucharest, Romania

Introduction

Peri/postmenopause Hormone Therapy (pHT) rised many questions, worries, and controverses regarding type of hormones, routes of administration, and estrogen therapy timing on promoting midlife health in clinical practice parallel with ageing population, and cancer fear in Western and Northern countries from Europe, and America, facts that are more and more present in European Central and Eastern countries.

Objective

Endometrial histology and safety after an oral fourphase contraceptive comparative to a non-oral sequential HT in perimenopause, and early postmenopause healthy women.

Materials and methods

Prospective endometrial assessment by microscopy at pre-study, after 12, 24 months treatment in 30 healthy perimenopausal, and early postmenopausal women, who were analyzed in two patients groups from two in-patient gynecology departments - "Dr. I. Cantacuzi-no" and "St Pantelimon": 1) 10 cases on a registered four-phasic oral contraceptive (estradiol valerate, estradiol valerate plus dienogest - Qlaira \mathbb{R} - during 28 days/monthly; 2) 20 patients on 0.5g/day 17- β -oestra-

from the 14th day of 17- β -oestradiol. The endometrial of the first patient group was collected by biopsy (Pipelle de Cornier/ Novak curette) and assessed between days 12 and 19 of the cycle, at screening, 12, 24 months. Women from the second group underwent endometrial biopsy (Pipelle de Cornier/ Novak curette) between the 9-12th days of progesterone (days 22- 25 of therapy), at screening, 12, and 24 months.

Patients are enrolled if accomplished inclusion and exclusion criteria (Table 1).

Collected endometrial specimens are processed, being fixed in 10% formalin and paraffin embedded; sections are done at 2 μ m, stained with the commune technique of haematoxylin- eosine.

Endometrial pathological assessment is done by a single, independent pathologist. The endometrial samples are classified according to World Health Organization classification (1994, 2003), and the criteria of Endometrial Collaborative Group (1, 2) for endometrial hyperplasia (EH) and endometrial intraepithelial neoplasia (EIN) or endometroid neoplasia [European Study – (3)] (Table 2).

Histologic analysis of endometrial structures

• *Architecture* and *cytological* analysis of glandular epithelium is done looking for atrophic, weak proliferative, secretory endometrium, hyperpla-

diol gel-Oestrogel® x 28 days plus 200 mg/day vaginal micronized progesterone (VMP) during 12 days

[©] Copyright 2015, CIC Edizioni Internazionali, Roma

	TABLE 1 -	CRITERIA	OF	INCL	JUSIO	N/EX	KCLU	USION.
--	-----------	----------	----	------	--------------	------	------	--------

	1 1001 14
 age: 40- 55 years intact uterus at least 3 months of amenorrhoea negative pregnancy test moderate/ severe climacteric syndrome no previous at least 3 months of HT signed informed consent signed informed consent submucous leiomyomas endometrial hyperplasia with atypia history of endometrial, breast cancer or other h ovarian cysts suspect mammographic changes one previous y actual/history of thromb-embolism severe liver disease, jaundice or generalized pr Dubin Johnson/Rotor Syndrome congenital disturbances of lipids metabolism history of gestational herpes pregnancy aggravated othosclerosis no cardiovascular pathology intolerance to estradiol, progesterone or progen 	hormone dependent tumor year ruritus during pregnancy estogens

TABLE 2 - CLASSIFICATION OF ENDOMETRIAL BIOPSY SAMPLES (ADAPTED FROM WHO 2002; MUTTER GL, 2000; 2002; DIETEL M, 2001).

- 0= no tissue of technical reasons;
- 1= insufficient tissue for diagnosis;
- 2= atrophic/inactive endometrium;
- 3= secretory endometrium;
- 4= normal proliferative endometrium;
- 5= endometrial hyperplasia (EH): simple and complex without and with atypia
- 6= endometrial intraepithelial neoplasia (EIN)
- 7= carcinoma (endometrioid type, non- endometrioid type)

sia: mitosis for proliferative effect, subnuclear glycogen accumulation and intraluminal secretions for secretory changes. Mitosis *per se* were not quantified, the categories 2-3 do not have mitosis by definition. The regulation effect of progesterone is analyzed for the degree of proliferation suppression – mild, moderate, strong – when is not possible an accurate assessment of secretory transformation treatment induced.

Stroma analysis: characteristic aspects for perimenopause and menopause/postmenopause: the fibroblast – fibrocytic proliferation – marked (MP) and moderate (mP), the fibrosis, and the presence of inflammatory elements (I). In order to differentiate and discriminate between EH and EIN – a premalignant lesion, it is specially assessed the stromal volume. EIN diagnosis is based on the presence of cytological demarcation, crowded gland architecture, minimum size of 1mm, careful exclusion of mimics, and diminution of stromal volume to less than approximately half of the total sample volume (a new architectural criterion for EIN) (Mutter GL, 2000, 2002; Dietel M, 2001). Most EIN lesions have been diagnosed as atypical endometrial hyperplasias in the WHO system.

• *Vasculature* analysis: vessels' number on examined fields: high (HV) and low number (LV), and sub-epithelial hemorrhages (H).

Endometrial safety is assessed in terms of estrogeninduced hyperplasia prevention.

The therapeutic effect was appreciated on epithelium, glands, stroma, and vessels; and histologic aspects considered were mitosis for proliferative effect, and subnuclear glycogen accumulation and intraluminal secretions for secretory changes.

Mitosis *per se* are not quantified, the categories 2-4 do not have mitosis by definition.

The progesteronic effect was analyzed for the degree of proliferation suppression – mild, moderate, strong – when it was not possible an accurate assessment of secretory transformation therapeutic induced.

Statistic analysis

It was based on the paired-sample *t* test, and differences between oral – contraceptive medication and non-oral, sequential hormone therapy considered significant at p < 0.01.

Patients	Group 1: 10 cases	Group 2: 20 cases
Type of pHT	a registered four-phasic oral contraceptive (estradiol valerate, estradiol valerate plus dienogest - Qlaira®- during 28 days/monthly	transdermal 0.5g/day 17-β-oestradiol gel- Oestrogel®, x 28 days plus 200 mg/day vaginal micronized progesterone (VMP) during 12 days from the 14 th day of 17-β- oestradiol

Results

There were analyzed 30 patients from two groups (Table 3).

Table 4 is presenting the patients' characteristics – demographic, parity, and habits as smoking, and the cases are comparable according age, weight, height, smoking, and thromboembolism/cardiovascular risks, with the exception of parity (more multiparous patients between patients treated with the contraceptive regimen). All patients accomplished inclusion/exclusion criteria.

The endometrial assessment at enrollment (screening), 12 months and 24 months are listed in Table 5. At enrolment microscopy registered similar endometrial state in both groups: hyperplasia (6 cases/group 1, and 7 cases/group 2, with complex hyperplasia without atypia: one case of in group 2), weak proliferative (3 vs 12 cases- 0.3%/group 1 vs 60%/group 2), and secretory (one case in group 2). The analysis of the endometrial changes from baseline induced by the oral combined contraceptive method, and by sequential non-oral hormone treatment in perimenopausal, and early postmenopausal women (Table 5 for epithelial/glandular, and Table 6 for stroma and vessels) is focusing on secretory and atrophic changes, appreciated as safe for endometrium health.

After 12 and 24 months of treatment there are:

- atrophy/ inactive endometrium: 20%, respective 40%;
- 74%, and respective 49% cases with low grade secretory changes, characterized only by cyto-plasmic vacuolization;

Characteristics	Group 1	Group 2
	Qlaira ®	E2 trd + VMP
Number	10	20
Age (yrs)		
Average	47.3	48
Variation	45-52	46-55
Ethnicity		
Caucasian	10	20
Weight (kg)		
Average	59.6	59.7
Variation	44-91	50-79
Height (cm)		
Average	160.8	160.6
Variation	135-168	154-164
Parity		
Nuliparous	1	5
Multiparous	34	10
Smokers	2	5

TABLE 4 - PATIENTS' CHARACTERISTICS.

Legend: Qlaira **®** = four phase contraceptive;

E2 trd : Oestrogel ® transdermal + VMP (Vaginal micronized Progesterone)

Endometrial Pathological Aspects	Group 1 Qlaira ®			Group 2 E2 trd + VMP			
	0	12 months	24	0	12 months	24	
Insufficient tissue	0	0	0	0	0	0	
Atrophy/inactive	0	4	9	0	3	3	
Proliferative	3	1	0	12	1	1	
Secretory	0	6	1	1	16	9	
Hyperplasia	6	0	0	7	0	0	
Others	1	0	0	0	0	0	
Carcinoma	0	0	0	0	0	0	
Total	10	10	10	20	20	20	

TABLE 5 - ENDOMETRIAL ASPECTS AT SCREENING (0), 12 MONTHS, AND 24 MONTHS OF THERAPIES.

TABLE 6 - STROMAL AND VASCULATURE CHANGES AFTER THERAPIES.

Endometrium		Stroma	a			Vasculature	
Number of Cases/ Percentage	MP	mP	F	Ι	HV	LV	Н
Enrolment = 30	14/ 46.6	16/ 53.3	4/13.3	24/80	17/ 56,6	14/ 46.6	4 /13,3
12 months = 30	26/86.6	2/6.33	1/3.33	16/53.3	20/66.6	6/20	7/23.3
24 months = 30	25/ 83.3	2/6.33	0	16/53.3	25/ 83.3	5/16.3	8/ 26.6

Legend: MP= marked fibroblast- fibrocytic proliferation; mP= moderate fibroblast- fibrocytic proliferation; F= fibrosis; I= inflammatory elements; HV= high number of vessels; LV= low number of vessels; H= sub-epithelial hemorrhages.

- 6 cases with inadequate progesteronic response;
- proliferative endometrium: a total of 3 cases at 12, and 1 case at 24 months;
- increase of stromal fibroblastic-fibrocytic proliferation (specially in the first year of treatment);
- increase of blood vessels number and of sub-epithelial hemorrhage (more frequent in the second year of treatment);
- no hyperplasia/ carcinoma.

Discussion

The risks revealed by HERS, WHI for oral HT imposed the analysis of endometrial effects of other regimens with: only low dose estrogens, low dose synthetic estrogens as in combined oral contraceptives, new types of progestogens (gonan, norpregnan, spironolactone derivates- in reduced doses parallel with reduced doses of estrogen) as alternatives to medroxyprogesterone acetate (MPA), norethisterone (NET) or non-oral route of administration [transdermal natural estrogens, and vaginal micronized progesterone] for prevention of endometrial hyperplasia, and carcinoma.

The ages of patients enrolled in the Romanian study were in years of menopausal transitions and the histopathological reports of endometrial pattern were in the limits of this period of women's life.

The four phase contraceptive- E2V/DNG (Qlaira[®], Klaira[®]- estrogen step-down, progestogen step-up regimen) is studied in Europe since 2003 (4), and in USA - as Natazia[®] (5), recommended initial for uterine bleeding control. This contraceptive product is generating through estradiol valerate a stable estrogen serum level (6), a very important pharmaco-kinetic characteristic beside other benefic properties of the natural estrogen for women health in comparison to synthetic ethinyl-estradiol or to the

natural 17 β estradiol, which has a poor cycle control in contraceptive pills. On the other hand, dienogest – a new progestogen, a specific progesterone receptor agonist, which combines the properties of 19-nortestosterone derivatives and progesterone derivatives, has a special pharmacokinetic profile, with higher plasma concentrations than those of the other progestogens with higher doses, and it is proved to have a high potency *in vitro*, explaining its superior capacity on endometrial structures vs other progestogencs (MPA, DYD, NES) in balancing the estrogen (7, 8).

We have choose Qlaira[®] to avoid abnormal uterine bleeding characteristic for perimenopause years (9-12), and for the control of climacteric syndrome, low/no effect on metabolisms and hemostasis (13), having also in mind other non-contraceptive effects of contraceptive drugs (14) and the estrogen timing hypothesis (15); – the estrogen administration in newly menopausal women than for older women, for long time health preservation (16).

The association of the natural estrogen "estradiol valerate" to dienogest in the step down and step up regimen was considered the revolution in contraception, and the Romanian study makes the comparison to a sequential non- oral HT regimen known and proved by many studies and by our own studies to be endometrial safe in peri- and early postmenopause (17).

It was demonstrated that oral contraceptives (commun and high potency) (Table 7) exert a predominant progestational effect on the endometrium, inducing an arrest of glandular proliferation, pseudosecretion, and stromal edema and granulocytes, thin sinusoidal blood vessels (18) (Table 7). After prolonged use it is record a progressive endometrial atrophy, and an indirect reduction of endometrial hyperplasia/carcinoma.

The endometrial protection from proliferation, hyperplasia, or carcinoma was ensured by the administration of the contraceptive method with the natural estradiol valerate step down and dienogest, step up and by the 12 days of 200 mg micronized progesterone vaginally administrated sequential to continuous transdermal estradiol. This statement is for all studied cases, and specially in those with hyperplasia without atypia at enrolment.

Endometrial microscopical assessment registered important changes after 12 and 24 months of treatment: appearance of atrophy/inactive endometrium in both groups, reduction of proliferative endometrium – more frequent in the non-oral HT group 2 (P <0.01), with accentuation after 2 years, and an increased rate of secretory endometrium (60%/group 1, and 80%/group 2) – more frequent in the first year in the both groups.

The analysis regarding endometrial stroma has revealed two important aspects to be discussed:

- the increase of the fibroblast-fibrocytic proliferation in the stroma and the reduction of fibrosis in all treated cases, indirectly the maintain of the stromal volume (an important criteria when discussing about endometrial intraepithelial neoplasia);
- the increase of the granulocyte inflammatory reaction is like a pseudodecidualisation is not a sign for endometritis, which need to discover the presence of periglandular plasma cells and leukocytes. In the natural menstrual cycle the presence in the stroma of these leukocytes infiltration is normally in the premenstrual phase, when starts the decline of estrogen and progesterone.

TABLE 7 - ENDOMETRIAL HISTOLOGICAL CHANGES ON ORAL COMBINED CONTRACEPTIVES (ADAPTED FROM DELIGDISH L, 2000).

Common contraceptives	High potency contraceptives
Arrest of glandular proliferation	Glandular atrophy
Abortive secretion	Stromal hyperplasia
Low gland/stroma proportion	Pseudosarcoma
Stromal edema	Vascular thickening
Decidua, granulocytes	Stromal leiomyomas
Thin blood vessels, venous sinusoids	Decidua
Atrophy	

We consider that the histological records in the Romanian study at 12 and 24 months of Qlaira[®] in perimenopausal and early postmenopausal women are different from literature records; one explanation is that the examination is done after a longer period of administration, not in the first cycles after first administration, and another one is specific hormonal structure of each pill of the product (estrogen step down- progestogen step up regimen).

At Authors knowledge, there is only one multicenter European study that assessed endometrial histology and safety during 20 cycles of treatment on the four phase contraceptive- E2V/DNG in healthy women of 18 to 50 years, with BMI \leq 30 kg/m², (19), and no study for endometrial effects and safety in elder women, in peri- or early postmenopause. The open-label, non-comparative multicenter study of the four phase contraceptive- E2V/DNG assessing endometrial safety recorded similar changes in the endometrium into a secretory/inactive or atrophic status, and no deleterious effects on histology.

Conclusions

- The four phase oral contraceptive E2V/DNG regimen (Qlaira® estrogen step-down, proge-stogen step-up) is endometrial safe for 24 months: no hyperplasia, no carcinoma registration.
- Atrophy is recorded predominantly after E2V/DNG regimen vs non-oral sequential hormone therapy transdermal 17 β oestradiol plus VMP: P< 0.01 (40 vs 15% at 12 months, 90 vs 15% at 24 months).
- Secretory changes are more frequent after nonoral sequential hormone therapy – transdermal oestradiol plus vaginal micronized progesterone: P< 0.01 (80 vs 60% at 12 months, 45 vs 10% at 24 months).
- Proliferative endometrium is recorded on E2V/DNG regimen (Qlaira[®]) only at 12 months vs non oral pHT P < 0.01 (10 vs 5%) and no case at 24 months.
- Endometrial stromal transformations are associated to both types of therapy changes are protective against endometrial intraepithelial neoplasia, and different to normal endometrium.
- Four phase contraceptive E2V/DNG regimen

(Qlaira ®) and non- oral sequential hormone therapy induce similar endometrial aspects, but not identic to those of reproductive age.

References

- Mutter GL. Endometrial intraepithelial neoplasia (EIN): Will it bring order to chaos? The Endometrial Collaborative Group. Gynecol Oncol. 2000;76:287-90.
- Mutter GL. Diagnosis of premalignant endometrial disease. J Clin Pathol. 2002:55(5):326-31.
- Dietel M. The histological diagnosis of endometrial hyperplasia. Is there a need to simplify? Virchows Arch. 2001;439(5):604-8.
- Von Schoultz B. Clinical efficacy and safety of combined estradiol valerate and dienogest: a new no-bleed treatment. Climacteric. 2003;6 Suppl 2:24-32.
- Nelson A, Parke S, Mellinger U, Zampaglione E, Schmidt A. Efficacy and safety of a combined oral contraceptive containing estradiol valerate/dienogest: results from a clinical study conducted in North America. J Womens Health (Larchmt). 2014;23(3):204-210.
- 6. Zeun S, Lu M, Uddin A, Zeiler B, Morrison D, Blode H. Pharmacokinetics of an oral contraceptive containing oestradiol valerate and dienogest. Eur J Contracept Reprod Health Care. 2009;14(3):221-32.
- 7. Sitruk Ware R. New progestogens: a review of their effects in perimenopausal and postmenopausal women. Drugs Aging. 2004;21(13):865-83.
- Sasagawa S, Shimizu Y, Kami H, Takeuchi T, Mita S, Imada K, kato S, Mizuguchi K. Dienogest is a selective progesterone receptor agonist in transactivation analysis with potent oral endometrial activity due to its efficient pharmacokinetic profile. Steroids. 2008;73(2):222-31.
- Ahrendt HJ, Makalova D, Parke S, Mellinger U, Mansour D. Bleeding pattern and cycle control with an estradiol-based oral contraceptive: a seven-cycle, randomized comparative trial of estradiolvalerate/dienogest and ethinyl estradiol/levonorgestrel. Contraception. 2009;80:436-444.
- Palacios S, Wildt L, Parke S, Machlitt A, Romer T, Bitzer J. Efficacy and safety of a novel oral contraceptive based on oestradiol (oestradiol valerate/dienogest): A Phase III trial. Eur J Obstet Gynecol Reprod Biol. 2010;149:57-62.
- Fruzzetti F, Tremollieres F, Bitzer J. An overview of the development of combined oral contraceptives containing estradiol: focus on estradiol valerate/dienogest Gynecol Endocrinol. 2012;28(5):400-8.
- 12. Fraser SI, Parked S, Mellinger U, Machlitt A, Serrani M, Jensen J. Effective treatment of heavy and/or prolonged menstrual bleeding without organic cause: pooled analysis of two multinational, randomised, double-blind, placebo- controlled trials of oestradiol valerate and dienogest. The European Journal of Contraception and Reproductive Health Care. 2011: 16(4):258-269.
- Junge W, Mellinger U, Parke S, Serrani M. Metabolic and haemostatic effects of estradiol valerate/dienogest, a novel oral contraceptive: a randomized, open-label, single-centre study. Clin Drug Investig. 2011;31(8):573-84.
- 14. Schindler AE. Non-contraceptive benefits of oral hormonal contraceptives. Int J Endocrinol Metab. 2013:11(1):41-7.

- 15. Hodis HN, Mack WJ, Shoupe D, et al. Testing the menopausal hormone therapy timing hypothesis: the Early Vs Late Intervention Trial with Estradiol. Circulation. 2014;130:A1 3283.
- Gleason EC, Dowling NM, Wharton W, Manson JA, Miller MV, Hodis NH, Harman M, et al. Effects of hormone therapy on cognition and mood in recently postmenopausal women: findings from the randomized, controlled KEEPS-Cognitive and Affective Study. PLoS Med. 2015;12(6):e1001833. doi:10.1371/journal.pmed.1001833.
- 17. Russu M, et al. Non-oral vs oral route of hormone therapy for perimenopausal dysfunctional uterine bleeding. Results of 2 years monitoring Climacteric 13th World Congress on Menopause, Roma, Italy, 8-11, June, 2011.
- Deligdisch L. Hormonal Pathology of the Endometrium Mod Pathol. 2000;13(3):285-294.
- Bitzer J, Parke S, Roemer Th, Serrani M. Endometrial safety of an oral contraceptive containing estradiol valerate and dienogest. Int J Womens Health. 2011:3:127-132.

The predictive value of endometrial thickness in the diagnosis of endometrial cancer in postmenopausal women

SHAHINAJ R.

University Hospital of Obstetrics and Gynecology "Queen Geraldine", Tirana, Albania

Background

Postmenopausal uterine bleeding is one of the most common complaints in gynecologic clinic. Postmenopausal bleeding is defined for practical purposes as vaginal bleeding occurring after twelve months of amenorrhea, in a woman of the age where the menopause can be expected (1).

There is a controversy about the best diagnostic method for evaluating postmenopausal uterine bleeding. Measurement of the endometrial thickness could be an alternative diagnostic approach. Thickening of the endometrium may indicate the presence of pathology. In general, the thicker the endometrium, the higher the likelihood of important pathology i.e. endometrial cancer being present. Transvaginal sonography (TVS) gained popularity for evaluating postmenopausal bleeding in the early 1990s due to its ready office availability and its value in ruling out significant endometrial disease. Initial studies indicated that an endometrial thickness >5 mm would identify 96% of endometrial cancers (2).

The majority of patients with postmenopausal vaginal bleeding experience bleeding secondary to atrophic changes of the vagina or endometrium. The clinical approach to postmenopausal bleeding requires prompt and efficient evaluation to exclude or diagnose carcinoma.

Objective

The objective of the present study was to evaluate

the usefulness of trans-vaginal ultrasound in the assessment of the endometrial thickness in patients with postmenopausal uterine bleeding in relation to the histological results of the endometrial biopsy.

Methodology

A random selection from the medical file registration system was made. This is a retrospective study. A total of 243 medical records from January till December 2014 with the diagnosis of postmenopausal bleeding were studied. All the patients had performed the transvaginal ultrasound to measure the endometrial thickness. Endometrial thickness is measured as the maximum anterior-posterior thickness of the endometrial echo on a long-axis transvaginal view of the uterus (3). The histological results of endometrial biopsy were analyzed in relation with endometrial thickness.

Statistical analysis

Continuous data are reported as median, range and 2.5th and 97.5th percentiles and the chi-square test was used for univariate analysis. P < 0.05 was considered statistically significant.

Sensitivity, specificity, positive predictive value (PPV), negative predictive value (NPV) were calculated.

Statistical analysis was performed using the SPSS software package.

[©] Copyright 2015, CIC Edizioni Internazionali, Roma

Results

A total of 243 postmenopausal women aged from 45-74 years with uterine bleeding were included in the analysis.

The endometrial thickness measured with transvaginal ultrasound ranged from 6.2 mm to 18.4 mm. The endometrial cancer was diagnosed in 11,3% of cases. The clinical endometrial carcinoma rate was significantly lower in cases with endometrial thickness below 6 mm. In addition, no endometrial carcinoma was observed in the patients with endometrial thickness 6 mm.

The endometrial thickness in the women with the

diagnosis of endometrial atrophy was 3,1+/-1,7 mm. The endometrial thickness has a negative predictive value 96% (Table 1).

The clinical characteristics of the patients with postmenopausal bleeding like age, parity, episodes of bleeding and diseases like hypertension, diabetes and breast cancer, are shown below in Table 2.

The patients are divided into two groups depending on the diagnosis of endometrial cancer results of the biopsy.

The prevalence of endometrial cancer was higher in older women (P < 0.0001a). There was no significance between groups depending on parity. The cases with endometrial cancer was higher when the

TABLE 1 - THE VALUES OF ENDOMETRIAL THICKNESS FOR PATIENTS WITH ENDOMETRIAL CARCINOMA AND ENDOMETRIAL ATROPHY.

	Endometrial carcinoma	thickness	for	patients	with	endometrial	Endometrial endometrial a	thickness atrophy	for	patients	with
N=243		18	, 4 ±	6,2 mm				3, 1 ± 1,	7mm		
						P value <0.00	01 ^a				

TABLE 2 - UNIVARIATE ANALYSIS COMPARING CLINICAL VARIABLES AND ENDOMETRIAL ASSESSMENT BE-TWEEN WOMEN WITH (28) OR WITHOUT (215) ENDOMETRIAL CANCER.

Variables	Women with endometrial cancer (%)	Women without endometrial cancer (%)	P value
Age (years)*	28 (66-71)	215 (55-65)	<0.0001 ^a
Parity			0.22^{b}
Nulligravid	5 (16.6)	52 (23.9)	
Parous	23 (83.4)	163 (76.1)	
Vaginal bleeding			<0.0001 ^b
Single episode	9 (33.3)	135 (63.0)	
Recurrent episode	19 (66.7)	80 (37.0)	
Hypertension			<0.0001 ^b
Yes	19 (66.7)	21 (37.6)	
No	9 (33.3)	134 (62.4)	
Diabetes			0.88^{b}
Yes	4 (16.6)	23 (15.2)	
No	24 (83.4)	132 (84.8)	
Breast cancer			0.097 ^c
Yes	0 (0)	7 (4.3)	
No	28 (100)	148 (95.7)	
Endometrial echogenicity			<0.0001 ^b
Uniform	0 (0)	56 (36.2)	
Non uniform	28 (100)	99 (63.8)	

ET cut-off	Sensitivity	Specificity	DDV/0/)	NDV (0/)
(mm)	(%)	(%) (%)		INF V (70)
6.0	99	100	100	96
7.0	35	98	20	88
8.0	35	90	45	87
9.0	35	87	35	88
10.0	35	85	31	96
11.0	71	89	83	88
12.0	35	86	33	96
13.0	71	90	90	88
14.0	53	91	55	94
15.0	71	91	10	88
16.0	10	92	15	84
17.0	17	89	35	64
18.0	32	96	87	91

TABLE 3 - DIAGNOSTIC PERFORMANCE WITH REGARD TO ENDOMETRIAL THICKNESS.

episodes of bleeding were recurrent (P <0.0001b). There was a significant high percentage of cancer among the women with hypertension, (P <0.0001b); whereas no significance was seen for diabetes and breast cancer.

Also endometrial echogenicity has a significant difference; in all cases with endometrial cancer the endometrial echogenicity was not uniform.

The Table 3 shows the diagnostic performance of endometrial thickness from 6-18 mm in predicting endometrial cancer studied on 243 cases. The maximum of NPV is 96% and max of specificity is 100% with the endometrial thickness 6 mm.

Discussion

Endometrial cancer is the commonest gynaecological cancer mostly affecting women in the postmenopausal age. Approximately 3 out of 4 cases are diagnosed in women aged 55 years and older. Ninety percent of postmenopausal patients with endometrial cancer present with vaginal bleeding (4). In our study a total of 243 postmenopausal women aged range from 45-74 years with uterine bleeding were included in the analysis.

The study shows the presence of endometrial cancer in 11.3% of cases we found endometrial cancer when the endometrial thickness was from 18 to 6 mm. In addition no endometrial carcinoma was observed in the patients with endometrial thickness less than 6 mm.

It is likely that endometrial thickness assessment, along with further predictive factors, could provide better results in the prediction of intrauterine malignancy among high-risk women.

Different studies evaluated the merit of even thinner thresholds of endometrial thickness for further evaluation. Gupta et al. determined that the probability of endometrial cancer was reduced the thinner the endometrium on initial evaluation: 5 mm = 2.3%; 4 mm = 1.2%; and 3 mm = 0.4% (5). Timmermans et al. also found that decreasing the threshold endometrial thickness improved cancer detection, with sensitivities of 90% at 5 mm, 95% at 4 mm, and 98% at 3 mm (6). They recommended decreasing the cut off for excluding endometrial cancer to 3 mm. Clearly, decreasing the thickness that prompts further endometrial evaluation increases the sensitivity but decreases the specificity of TVS. Most studies recognize that a threshold endometrial thickness >4 mm adequately screens for >98% of endometrial cancers.

In the present study the cut off of endometrial cancer were 6 mm, the sensitivity were 99%, NPV were 96%.

Conclusion

The criterion standard of practice for gynecologists is to measure the endometrium thickness with ultrasonography in women presenting postmenopausal bleeding.

The endometrial thickness by trans-vaginal ultrasound can predict the outcome of biopsy in cases of postmenopausal bleeding. Imaging, especially ultrasonography, plays a key role in screening and diagnostic triage.

References

1. Investigation of post-menopausal bleeding; Scottish Intercolle-

giate Guidelines Network - SIGN (2002) 1.

- 2. Goldstein SR, Nachtigall M, Snyder JR, Nachtigall L. Endometrial assessment by vaginal ultrasonography before endometrial sampling in patients with postmenopausal bleeding. Am J Obstet Gynecol. 1990(1 Pt 1)163:119-123.
- 3. The role of transvaginal ultrasonography in the evaluation of postmenopausal bleeding. ACOG Committee Opinion No. 440. American College of Obstetricians and Gynecologists. Obstet Gynecol. 2009;114:409-11.
- 4. Wiley J. Value of endometrial thickness measurement for diagnosing focal intrauterine pathology in women without abnormal uterine bleeding. June 9th, 2008.
- Gupta JK, Chien PF, Voit D, Clark TJ, Khan KS. Ultrasonographic endometrial thickness for diagnosing endometrial pathology in women with postmenopausal bleeding: a meta-analysis. Acta Obstet Gynecol Scand. 2002;81(9):799-816.
- 6. Timmermans A, Opmeer BC, Khan KS, et al. Endometrial thickness measurement for detecting endometrial cancer in women with postmenopausal bleeding: A systematic review and metaanalysis. Obstet Gynecol. 2010;116(1):160-167.

Surgical management of adnexal torsion in children and adolescents: update and review of the literature

SPINELLI C.¹, PISCIONERI J.¹, STRAMBI S.¹, ROSSI L.¹, BERTOCCHINI A.², MARTIN A.², LO PICCOLO R.², GHIONZOLI M.², MESSINEO A.²

¹ Department of Surgery, Chair of Pediatric Surgery, University of Pisa, Pisa, Italy ² Department of Pediatric Surgery, Children's Hospital A. Meyer, University of Florence, Florence, Italy

This article aims to systematically illustrate the most relevant approach to follow in cases of suspected adnexal torsion in adolescents. We based our evaluation of the role of clinical features, laboratory tests and imaging on recent literature (2013-2015), till we consider the most appropriate surgical treatment which has been reached during our experience. Particularly, this study proves – through the literature review and the evaluation of a record of cases - that conservative treatment is to date the most highly recommended surgical approach for adnexal torsion. To assess the state of ovarian tissue and proceed with the most adequate surgical approach, an intraoperative frozen section analysis may be helpful in selected cases. Recent experimental studies have focused on the consequences of detorsion, which may cause ischemia-reperfusion damage and have speculated about the role of different drugs for its avoidance.

Introduction

Adnexal torsion (AT) is a surgical emergency defined as total or partial rotation of ovary, the fallopian tube or both around its vascular axis causing impairment of blood flow to adnexa (1). Its incidence in females under 20 is estimated at 4.9/100 000, with a mean age of 12 years (2). During AT compression of ovarian vessels occurs. If left untreated, the ovary becomes ischemic and then necrotic and complications (pelvic thrombophlebitis, hemorrhage, infection, and peritonitis) may occur (3, 4), including calcifications and auto-amputation of the ovary (2, 5, 6).

Up to 25% of pediatric patients with AT presents normal ovaries without malformations (7-9) but AT may also occur due to adnexal pathology such as ovarian cysts and tumors (cystic teratomas, follicular or hemorrhagic cysts, paraovarian cysts, cystadenomas or hydrosalpinx) (7, 10).

A benign mass with a size of 5 cm or greater increases the risk of AT (3) as well as ovarian hyperstimulation, polycistyc ovarian syndrome, endometriosis, adhesions, infections and congenital anomalies (9, 11-13). Preoperative diagnosis is difficult due to vague clinical presentation and aspecific imaging findings of AT; the final diagnosis is often made during exploratory surgery (14).

The best way to manage AT is early diagnosis and immediate surgery. There are conservative and radical options for AT treatment: conservative treatment consists of only detorsion or detorsion associated with subsequent cistectomy or tumorectomy; radical treatment of oophorectomy.

It is not always easy to determine whether patients should be treated with detorsion or oophorectomy (15). To date, conservative treatment is the most recommended surgical approach for AT in order to increase the future reproductive potential of these patients.

Materials and methods

This study is based on a literature review carried out between 2013-2015, in order to present the

[©] Copyright 2015, CIC Edizioni Internazionali, Roma

most up-to-date approach to diagnosis and treatment of AT. In addition to diagnostic and therapeutic evaluation, we pay attention to the outcome and the future prospects about the surgical treatment.

Moreover, we consider all pediatric cases with AT surgically treated from 2001 to 2015 at our institutions.

Case history, clinical picture and instrumental data were examined in each patient. Surgical treatment was achieved through a radical or conservative approach, according to the type of pathology. Every child subjected to the conservative treatment was evaluated by a follow-up program.

Results

The literature review shows how to date the most adequate surgical treatment for AT is the conservative approach: the reserves described in the past about the risk of maintaining a torsed ovary or tube *in situ*, have been overcome by scientific evidence (2, 7, 8, 16-26).

In the space of 15 years, 36 children with AT were surgically treated (out of a total of 156 with ovarian disorders, Table 1). Torsion occurred in 23.1% of ovarian disorders. Mean age was 12.2 years and ab-

dominal pain was the main symptom referred.

In 18 children of 36 (50%) a laparotomy surgery was performed; the remaining 18 (50%) underwent a laparoscopic surgery: from 2011 the latter has been applied in all children with torsion.

Among the 36 cases, 20 (55.5%) were non neoplastic lesions, 6 (16.7%) were benign lesions, 0 were malignant lesions and 10 were normal ovaries (Table 1).

In total we observe: 47.2% of patients (17 out of 36) were treated with conservative treatment; 52.8% (19 out of 36) with radical treatment. In each patient treated with conservative treatment, recovery of ovarian function was described. A qualitative analysis shows an increased trend for the conservative approach from 28 to 45%, as previously observed (21).

In conclusion (Figure 1) :

- non neoplastic lesions (TOT 20): 9 (45%) were treated with conservative approach, 11 (55%) with radical approach;
- benign lesions (TOT 6): 1 (16.7%) was treated with conservative approach; 5 (83.3%) with radical approach;
- malignant lesions: 0;
- normal ovaries (TOT 10): 7 (70%) were treated with conservative approach, 3 (30%) with radical approach.

HYSTOPATHOLOGICAL	TOT MASSES	NO TORSION	TORSION
FEATURE			
Non Neoplastic Lesions	78 (50%)	58 (48.3%)	20 (55.5%)
Follicolar Cysts	43	35	8
Hemorrhagic Cysts	35	22	12
Benign Lesions	63 (40.4%)	57 (47.5%)	6 (16.7%)
Mature Cystic Teratoma	37	32	5
Serous Cystadenoma	10	9	1
Mucinous Cystadenoma	8	8	
Ovarian Fibroma	5	5	
Serous Cystadenofibroma	2	2	
Malignant Lesions	5 (3.2%)	5 (4.2%)	0
Yolk Sac Tumor	2	2	
Fibrosarcoma	2	2	
Poliembrioma	1	1	
Normal Ovaries	10 (6.4%)		10 (27.8%)
тот	156	120	36

TABLE 1 - HISTOPATHOLOGICAL DESCRIPTION AND EVOLUTION OF TOTAL OVARIAN MASSES.



Figure 1 - Relationship between type of lesion and surgical approach.

Discussion

AT is reported to be the 5° most common gynecologic emergency encountered, with a prevalence of 2.7% (5, 16, 17, 27). The most common symptom in women with AT is acute onset of pelvic or abdominal pain, usually isolated to one side (15), which may be variable (11). It can be associated with nausea, vomiting, flank pain, anorexia, vaginal bleeding, and bowel or bladder abnormalities (2, 4, 28). AT must be differentiated from other causes of acute abdomen (3, 7, 15). Examination findings are often nonspecific (2, 29). A pregnancy test, a complete blood cell count and electrolyte values are usually determined: a slight leukocytosis may be observed (15) and occasionally a sterile pyuria is described (29). High serum levels of tumor markers such as CA125 and AFP may be correlated with AT and they return to normal levels after surgical removal of the mass (16, 30).

Pelvic ultrasonography (US) is the imaging study most commonly used to help diagnose AT (3, 15, 18). Asymmetric ovarian enlargement associated with an underlying mass, is the most common finding associated with AT (3, 4, 7, 15). Other common findings include free pelvic fluid, edematous and heterogeneous appearance of the ovary, uterine deviation towards the side of torsion and uniform peripheral follicles as they are pushed to the periphery by the ovarian stromal edema (31). A torsed fallopian tube can appear dilated and edematous; the "beak sign" can be described (32). Twisting of the vascular pedicle can produce a specific feature, the "whirlpool sign"(4, 33). The absence of vascular flow is highly suspicious for torsion but it does not occur always (3, 15). CT and MRI findings are similar to those reported for US (3, 4, 15, 34).

The best way to manage AT is early diagnosis and immediate surgery (7, 16). Laparoscopy is considered the best diagnostic and therapeutic approach, especially for the pediatric population (27, 35, 36). Conservative treatment is the most recommended surgical approach for AT (2, 7, 16-18, 20-22, 26). In the past the risk of missing an underlying malignancy, thromboembolism after detorsion and a belief that a grossly black hemorrhagic adnexa is irreversibly damaged were arguments in favor of oophorectomy (17, 20, 22, 29). Evidence proves that these risks are overestimated (7, 16, 17). The presence of edema, inflammation, congestion and ischemia leads to enlargement of the ovary and an aspect called black-bluish. This may confuse decision making intraoperatively, resulting in a more inopportune use of oophorectomy (21, 26). It has been demonstrated that a black-bluish ovary, which does not change its color during surgery, is no evidence of necrosis, and recovery is still likely to occur (15, 17, 21, 26). Most ovaries demonstrate normal follicular development on US and normal Doppler flow after only 6 weeks (29). If unfortunately the ovary appears atrophic on US follow-up, a second look is necessary (21, 26).

In view of that, it may be useful perform an intraoperative frozen section analysis in selected cases to ensure that the viability of ovarian tissue is preserved and to exclude the presence of necrosis (20, 21, 26, 37): if the ovary is ischemic but not necrotic, a conservative treatment consisting in untwisting of the adnexa is more adequate, but, if the ovary is proved to be necrotic, its removal becomes appropriate. In case of benign neoplasms and cystic lesions, a detorsion associated with synchronous or subsequent tumorectomy or cystectomy can be performed. When a suspected malignancy is confirmed by biopsy, an oophorectomy is required (7, 15, 16, 21, 22, 26, 29, 35, 38). As the salvage of ovary is evaluated a safe choice in case of torsion, similarly the salvage of a torsed tube can be recommended (13). Oophoropexy is a surgical technique aimed at limiting ovarian mobility and preventing further AT: its role is still debated (2, 8, 27).

AT produces ischemic damage (39). The treatment goal is to restore blood flow and improve tissue perfusion in ischemia through detorsion. During reperfusion, tissue damage can be more severe than during ischemia because of oxygen-derived radicals (ROS) which accumulate after detorsion (40). This process is known as "ischemia-reperfusion injury" (I/R injury) and it can determine impairment at systemic and tissue levels (41). Assuming that detorsion can provoke injury and alone is insufficient to protect ovarian reserve since the follicle count decreases [Ozler et al. (41)], several agents on rat ovaries have been evaluated to determine whether they can prevent I/R injury (39, 42-56). Gradual detorsion can also have a protective role (40). Yucel et al. (57) and Bozdag et al. (58) oppose this vision affirming that follicle reserve is not reduced after detorsion and it is not influenced by duration and intensity of ovarian damage.

The late effects of radical and conservative surgical approaches on fertility remain uncertain. Zhai et al. (59) suggest that loss of a single ovary does not adversely affect gonadal function, nor does it appear to compromise future fertility. Nevertheless, the Authors recommend a conservative approach when possible. This concern is partially shared by Bellati et al. (60). On the other hand, the concept that resection of the unilateral affected adnexa as radical treatment can have a negative impact on fertility persists (17). Many studies affirm that conservative laparoscopic surgery is the best surgical approach for preserving ovarian function permitting normal development of puberty and maximize the future reproductive potential of women of reproductive age with AT (7, 8, 16, 17, 22, 26, 29).

Conclusions

AT should be considered in female adolescents with acute lower abdominal pain since it can present as an emergency condition. Diagnosis is difficult since clinical features and imaging are nonspecific and a definitive diagnosis is made only during surgery. Surgical treatment should be conservative in order to increase the future reproductive potential of these patients. This approach is suggested by literature and is imposing itself in surgical reality. It may be useful to perform an intraoperative frozen section analysis in selected cases to assess the viability of ovarian tissue and potentially avoid a more aggressive approach. At present, experimental studies investigate the role various substances may play in preventing I/R injury and improving the outcome of these patients.

Disclosure

Acknowledgements: none. Financial support and sponsorship: none. There are no conflicts of interest to declare.

References

- Simsek E, Kilicdag E, Kalayci H, Yuksel Simsek S, Parlakgumus A. Repeated ovariopexy failure in recurrent adnexal torsion: combined approach and review of the literature. European journal of obstetrics, gynecology, and reproductive biology. 2013;170(2):305-8.
- 2. Mellor A, Grover S. Auto-amputation of the ovary and fallopian tube in a child. The Australian & New Zealand journal of obstetrics & gynaecology. 2014 Apr;54(2):189-90.
- 3. Lourenco AP, Swenson D, Tubbs RJ, Lazarus E. Ovarian and tubal torsion: imaging findings on US, CT, and MRI. Emergency radiology. 2014 Apr;21(2):179-87.
- Gerscovich EO, Corwin MT, Sekhon S, Runner GJ, Gandour-Edwards RF. Sonographic appearance of adnexal torsion, correlation with other imaging modalities, and clinical history. Ultrasound Q. 2014;30(1):49-55.

- Hasdemir PS, Eskicioglu F, Pekindil G, Kandiloglu AR, Guvenal T. Adnexal torsion with dystrophic calcifications in an adolescent: a chronic entity? Case reports in obstetrics and gynecology. 2013;2013:235459.
- Focseneanu MA, Omurtag K, Ratts VS, Merritt DF. The autoamputated adnexa: a review of findings in a pediatric population. Journal of pediatric and adolescent gynecology. 2013 Dec;26(6):305-13.
- Geimanaite L, Trainavicius K. Ovarian torsion in children: management and outcomes. Journal of pediatric surgery. 2013 Sep;48(9):1946-53.
- Kurtoglu E, Kokcu A, Danaci M. Asynchronous bilateral ovarian torsion. A case report and mini review. Journal of pediatric and adolescent gynecology. 2014 Jun;27(3):122-4.
- Blitz MJ, Appelbaum H. Torsion of fallopian tube remnant associated with noncommunicating rudimentary horn in adolescent girl with unicornuate uterus. Journal of pediatric and adolescent gynecology. 2014;27(5):9.
- Spinelli C, Di Giacomo M, Mucci N, Massart F. Hemorrhagic corpus luteum cysts: an unusual problem for pediatric surgeons. Journal of pediatric and adolescent gynecology. 2009;22(3):163-7.
- Erikci VS, Hosgor M. Isolated salpingeal torsion in children: a case series and review of the literature. Ulusal travma ve acil cerrahi dergisi = Turkish journal of trauma & emergency surgery : TJTES. 2014 Jan;20(1):75-8.
- Kisku S, Thomas RJ. An uncommon twist: isolated fallopian tube torsion in an adolescent. Case reports in surgery. 2013;509424 (10):19.
- Visnjic S, Kralj R, Zupancic B. Isolated fallopian tube torsion with partial hydrosalpinx in a premenarcheal girl: a case report. Journal of medical case reports. 2014;8(197):1752-947.
- Casey RK, Damle LF, Gomez-Lobo V. Isolated fallopian tube torsion in pediatric and adolescent females: a retrospective review of 15 cases at a single institution. Journal of pediatric and adolescent gynecology. 2013 Jun;26(3):189-92.
- Sasaki KJ, Miller CE. Adnexal torsion: review of the literature. Journal of minimally invasive gynecology. 2014;21(2): 196-202.
- Yildiz A, Erginel B, Akin M, Karadag CA, Sever N, Tanik C, et al. A retrospective review of the adnexal outcome after detorsion in premenarchal girls. Afr J Paediatr Surg. 2014;11(4):304-7.
- Parelkar SV, Mundada D, Sanghvi BV, Joshi PB, Oak SN, Kapadnis SP, et al. Should the ovary always be conserved in torsion? A tertiary care institute experience. Journal of pediatric surgery. 2014 Mar;49(3):465-8.
- Al-Shukri M, Mathew M, Al-Ghafri W, Al-Kalbani M, Al-Kharusi L, Gowri V. A clinicopathological study of women with adnexal masses presenting with acute symptoms. Annals of medical and health sciences research. 2014 Mar;4(2):286-8.
- Ardicli B, Ekinci S, Oguz B, Haliloglu M, Tanyel FC, Karnak I. Laparoscopic detorsion of isolated idiopathic fallopian tube torsion: conservative treatment in a 13-year-old girl. Turk J Pediatr. 2013;55(4):451-4.
- Spinelli C, Pucci V, Strambi S, Piccolo RL, Martin A, Messineo A. Treatment of Ovarian Lesions in Children and Adolescents: A Retrospective Study of 130 Cases. Pediatric hematology and oncology. 2013 Nov 25.
- 21. Spinelli C, Buti I, Pucci V, Liserre J, Alberti E, Nencini L, et al. Adnexal torsion in children and adolescents: new trends to conservative surgical approach - our experience and review of literature. Gynecological endocrinology: the official journal of the International Society of Gynecological Endocrinology. 2013

Jan;29(1):54-8.

- 22. Agarwal P, Bagdi R, Balagopal S, Ramasundaram M, Paramaswamy B. Ovarian preservation in children for adenexal pathology, current trends in laparoscopic management and our experience. J Indian Assoc Pediatr Surg. 2014;19(2):65-9.
- 23. Hyttel TE, Bak GS, Larsen SB, Lokkegaard EC. Re-torsion of the ovaries. Acta Obstet Gynecol Scand. 2015;94(3):236-44.
- Fujishita A, Araki H, Yoshida S, Hamaguchi D, Nakayama D, Tsuda N, et al. Outcome of conservative laparoscopic surgery for adnexal torsion through one-stage or two-stage operation. The journal of obstetrics and gynaecology research. 2015;41(3):411-7.
- Nair S, Joy S, Nayar J. Five year retrospective case series of adnexal torsion. J Clin Diagn Res. 2014;8(12):5.
- Spinelli C, Piscioneri J, Strambi S. Adnexal torsion in adolescents: update and review of the literature. Curr Opin Obstet Gynecol. 2015;22:22.
- 27. Sheizaf B, Ohana E, Weintraub AY. "Habitual adnexal torsions"recurrence after two oophoropexies in a prepubertal girl: a case report and review of the literature. Journal of pediatric and adolescent gynecology. 2013 Jun;26(3):e81-4.
- Blitz MJ, Appelbaum H. Management of isolated tubal torsion in a premenarchal adolescent female with prior oophoropexy: a case report and review of the literature. Journal of pediatric and adolescent gynecology. 2013 Aug;26(4):e95-7.
- Poonai N, Poonai C, Lim R, Lynch T. Pediatric ovarian torsion: case series and review of the literature. Canadian journal of surgery Journal canadien de chirurgie. 2013 Apr;56(2):103-8.
- 30. Spinelli C, Pucci V, Buti I, Liserre J, Messineo A, Bianco F, et al. The role of tumor markers in the surgical approach of ovarian masses in pediatric age: a 10-year study and a literature review. Ann Surg Oncol. 2012;19(6):1766-73.
- Appelbaum H, Abraham C, Choi-Rosen J, Ackerman M. Key clinical predictors in the early diagnosis of adnexal torsion in children. Journal of pediatric and adolescent gynecology. 2013 Jun;26(3):167-70.
- 32. Narayanan S, Bandarkar A, Bulas DI. Fallopian tube torsion in the pediatric age group: radiologic evaluation. Journal of ultrasound in medicine : official journal of the American Institute of Ultrasound in Medicine. 2014 Sep;33(9):1697-704.
- 33. Navve D, Hershkovitz R, Zetounie E, Klein Z, Tepper R. Medial or lateral location of the whirlpool sign in adnexal torsion: clinical importance. Journal of ultrasound in medicine : official journal of the American Institute of Ultrasound in Medicine. 2013 Sep;32(9):1631-4.
- 34. Swenson DW, Lourenco AP, Beaudoin FL, Grand DJ, Killelea AG, McGregor AJ. Ovarian torsion: Case-control study comparing the sensitivity and specificity of ultrasonography and computed tomography for diagnosis in the emergency department. European journal of radiology. 2014 Apr;83(4):733-8.
- Takeda A, Imoto S, Nakamura H. Management of pediatric and adolescent adnexal masses by gasless laparoendoscopic singlesite surgery. European journal of obstetrics, gynecology, and reproductive biology. 2014 Oct;181:66-71.
- Litz C, Danielson PD, Chandler NM. Single incision laparoscopic surgery for pediatric adnexal pathology. Journal of pediatric surgery. 2014;49(7):1156-8.
- 37. Mneimneh WS, Nazeer T, Jennings TA. Torsion of the gonad in the pediatric population: spectrum of histologic findings with focus on aspects specific to neonates and infants. Pediatric and developmental pathology: the official journal of the Society for Pediatric Pathology and the Paediatric Pathology Society. 2013 Mar-Apr;16(2):74-9.

- Spinelli C, Pucci V. Le masse ovariche in età adolescenziale. Aspetti clinici e terapeutici. 2012;13-7.
- Caglayan EK, Caglayan K, Gocmen AY, Cinar H, Seckin L, Seckin S, et al. Protective effect of ethyl pyruvate on ischemiareperfusion injury in rat ovary: biochemical and histopathological evaluation. European journal of obstetrics, gynecology, and reproductive biology. 2014;182:154-9.
- Ozkisacik S, Yazici M, Gursoy H, Culhaci N. Does gradual detorsion protect the ovary against ischemia-reperfusion injury in rats? Pediatric surgery international. 2014;30(4):437-40.
- 41. Ozler A, Turgut A, Soydinc HE, Sak ME, Evsen MS, Alabalik U, et al. The biochemical and histologic effects of adnexal torsion and early surgical intervention to unwind detorsion on ovarian reserve: an experimental study. Reprod Sci. 2013;20 (11):1349-55.
- 42. Dokuyucu R, Karateke A, Gokce H, Kurt RK, Ozcan O, Ozturk S, et al. Antioxidant effect of erdosteine and lipoic acid in ovarian ischemia-reperfusion injury. European journal of obstetrics, gynecology, and reproductive biology. 2014;183:23-7.
- 43. Incebiyik A, Seker A, Camuzcuoglu H, Kocaslan S, Camuzcuoglu A, Hilali NG, et al. Does sildenafil have protective effects against ovarian ischemia-reperfusion injury in rats? Archives of gynecology and obstetrics. 2015;291(6):1283-8.
- Kurt RK, Dogan AC, Dogan M, Albayrak A, Kurt SN, Eren F, et al. Protective effect of colchicine on ovarian ischemia-reperfusion injury: an experimental study. Reprod Sci. 2015;22(5):545-50.
- 45. Gungor AN, Turkon H, Albayrak A, Ovali M, Islimye M, Gencer M, et al. Does Omegaven have beneficial effects on a rat model of ovarian ischemia/reperfusion? European journal of obstetrics, gynecology, and reproductive biology. 2014;181:240-5.
- Cakir Gungor AN, Gencer M, Karaca T, Hacivelioglu S, Uysal A, Korkmaz F, et al. The effect of hesperetin on ischemia-reperfusion injury in rat ovary. Archives of gynecology and obstetrics. 2014;290(4):763-9.
- 47. Gencer M, Karaca T, Gungor AN, Hacivelioglu SO, Demirtas S, Turkon H, et al. The protective effect of quercetin on IMA levels and apoptosis in experimental ovarian ischemia-reperfusion injury. European journal of obstetrics, gynecology, and reproductive biology. 2014;177:135-40.
- Taskin MI, Hismiogullari AA, Yay A, Adali E, Gungor AC, Korkmaz GO, et al. Effect of 2-aminoethoxydiphenyl borate on ischemia-reperfusion injury in a rat ovary model. European journal of obstetrics, gynecology, and reproductive biology. 2014;178:74-9.
- 49. Akdemir A, Erbas O, Gode F, Ergenoglu M, Yeniel O, Oltulu F, et al. Protective effect of oxytocin on ovarian ischemia-reperfu-

sion injury in rats. Peptides. 2014;55:126-30.

- Abali R, Tasdemir N, Yuksel MA, Guzel S, Oznur M, Nalbantoglu B, et al. Protective effect of infliximab on ischemia/reperfusion injury in a rat ovary model: biochemical and histopathologic evaluation. European journal of obstetrics, gynecology, and reproductive biology. 2013;171(2):353-7.
- 51. Sak ME, Soydinc HE, Sak S, Evsen MS, Alabalik U, Akdemir F, et al. The protective effect of curcumin on ischemia-reperfusion injury in rat ovary. Int J Surg. 2013;11(9):967-70.
- 52. Sapmaz-Metin M, Topcu-Tarladacalisir Y, Uz YH, Inan M, Omurlu IK, Cerkezkayabekir A, et al. Vitamin E modulates apoptosis and c-jun N-terminal kinase activation in ovarian torsion-detorsion injury. Exp Mol Pathol. 2013;95(2):213-9.
- Keskin Kurt R, Dogan AC, Dogan M, Albayrak A, Kurt SN, Eren F, et al. Zofenopril attenuates injury induced by ischemia-reperfusion on rat ovary. The journal of obstetrics and gynaecology research. 2015;41(6):926-31.
- 54. Yapca OE, Turan MI, Yilmaz I, Salman S, Gulapoglu M, Suleyman H. Benefits of the antioxidant and anti-inflammatory activity of etoricoxib in the prevention of ovarian ischemia/reperfusion injury induced experimentally in rats. The journal of obstetrics and gynaecology research. 2014;40(6):1674-9.
- Parlakgumus HA, Aka Bolat F, Bulgan Kilicdag E, Simsek E, Parlakgumus A. Atorvastatin for ovarian torsion: effects on follicle counts, AMH, and VEGF expression. European journal of obstetrics, gynecology, and reproductive biology. 2014;175:186-90.
- 56. Kaya C, Turgut H, Cengiz H, Turan A, Ekin M, Yasar L. Effect of detorsion alone and in combination with enoxaparin therapy on ovarian reserve and serum antimullerian hormone levels in a rat ovarian torsion model. Fertil Steril. 2014;102(3): 878-84.
- Yucel B, Usta TA, Kaya E, Turgut H, Ates U. Folicular reserve changes in torsion-detorsion of the ovary: an experimental study. European journal of obstetrics, gynecology, and reproductive biology. 2014;177:126-9.
- Bozdag G, Demir B, Calis PT, Zengin D, Dilbaz B. The impact of adnexal torsion on antral follicle count when compared with contralateral ovary. Journal of minimally invasive gynecology. 2014;21(4):632-5.
- Zhai A, Axt J, Hamilton EC, Koehler E, Lovvorn HN, 3rd. Assessing gonadal function after childhood ovarian surgery. Journal of pediatric surgery. 2012 Jun;47(6):1272-9.
- Bellati F, Ruscito I, Gasparri ML, Antonilli M, Pernice M, Vallone C, et al. Effects of unilateral ovariectomy on female fertility outcome. Archives of gynecology and obstetrics. 2014;290 (2):349-53.

Evidence for fetal neuroprotection by estrogens and progesterone

TROTTER A.

Children's Hospital, Center for Perinatal Medicine, Singen, Germany

The fetus is supplied from the placenta with estradiol (E2) and progesterone (P) in increasing amounts during gestation. After delivery of a premature infant, placental supply of both hormones is disrupted resulting in a rapid (up to 100-fold) decrease in E2 and P. Nothing is known about the consequences of the deprivation of E2 and P at this early developmental stage. However, we know the problems of extremely preterm infants, especially their impaired neurodevelopment. Many *in vitro* and *in vivo* studies show that

E2 and P is neuroprotective and neurotrophic. Synaptogenesis, astrocytogenesis and oligodendrogenesis and also axonal and dendritic growth are ongoing processes during fetal neurodevelopment and can be triggered by E2 and P. First clinical data suggest that postnatal replacement of E2 and P in extremely preterm infants in order to maintain plasma levels as expected to occur in utero improves neurological outcome. This is a strong reverse argument that E2 and P in utero is neuroprotective.

[©] Copyright 2015, CIC Edizioni Internazionali, Roma

Polycystic ovary syndrome - another risk factor for gallstone disease

USPENSKAYA Y.B., KUZNETSOVA I.V.

IM Sechenov First Moscow State Medical University, Moscow, Russia

Introduction

The interconnection between female gender and gallstones is well known. Women of childbearing age are 4 times more likely to suffer from this disease than men. The leading role in the pathogenesis of gallstone formation, in most cases, is played by two key mechanisms: changes in the chemical composition of bile with cholesterol super-saturation and the violation of the motor-evacuation function with onset of stagnation of bile in the gallbladder. Gender-associated factors affecting the implementation of these two mechanisms in women of childbearing age are the sex hormones: oestrogen and progesterone. In this regard, it is not surprising that the incidence of gallstone disease is directly correlated with the frequency of pregnancies and births, when the concentration of female sex hormones is maximised.

However, regardless of sex and childbearing history, other factors have now acquired greater importance in the prevalence of gallstone disease, which has been rapidly increasing all over the world, turning it into one of the "diseases of modern society". Regardless of gender, the risk of gallstone disease, in addition to heredity and age, includes a whole group of factors related to the peculiarities of lifestyle and nutrition (irregular meals; high-fat and high-carbohydrate diet with a deficit of dietary fibre; lack of exercise). Also a rapid decline in body weight and metabolic disorders (obesity, insulin resistance, type 2 diabetes, disorders of lipid metabolism) play a role in gallstone disease (1). These metabolic disorders are largely the result of lifestyle changes, and "Western" diet in developed countries too.

However, these metabolic disorders are often not only isolated primary pathology, but may be part of complex neuro-metabolic endocrine syndromes, one of which is polycystic ovary syndrome (PCOS).

Polycystic ovary syndrome - a complex of metabolic and endocrine disorders

PCOS is the most common endocrine disorder of the female reproductive system and is one of the most significant causes in the structure of endocrine-related infertility. PCOS is detected, depending on the diagnostic criteria used, in 4-25% of women of reproductive age (2). The criteria used in identifying PCOS are the presence of 2 of the following 3 signs: clinical or laboratory evidence of hyperandrogenism, ovulatory dysfunction (oligoor anovulation) and polycystic ovaries, revealed on ultrasound examination.

Currently, PCOS is not seen as solely reproductive and endocrine pathology, but as an interdisciplinary problem in connection with the involvement in the pathogenesis metabolic disorders. Associated with PCOS, insulin resistance, atherogenic dyslipidemia, and often obesity are the basis of the formation of higher risk and an earlier manifestation, than in the general population, of type 2 diabetes mellitus and cardiovascular disease. Almost 40% of women with PCOS revealed complex metabolic disturbances

[©] Copyright 2015, CIC Edizioni Internazionali, Roma

corresponding to metabolic syndrome (3). Insulin resistance is detected in approximately 70% of patients with PCOS and 10% of this pathology is combined with type 2 diabetes mellitus (4). It is noteworthy that, in nearly half of the cases, the presence of insulin resistance in PCOS is not dependent on body weight. In some cases, patients with PCOS in the early stages of the disease might not have carbohydrate metabolism disorders. However, within 3 years, 25% of them develop insulin resistance (5). In addition, the characteristic of PCOS hyperandrogenism further affects the metabolism of a variety of settings. Higher-than-normal levels of androgens are highly correlated with insulin resistance (6). It has been shown inverse effect of the insulin resistance at the increasing in the activity of androgens in PCOS. The presence of hyperinsulinemia decreases binding globulin sex steroids synthesis in the liver, which leads to an increase in the plasma concentration of free, active testosterone (7). Moreover, the risks of developing the metabolic syndrome and type 2 diabetes mellitus in women correlate directly with increased testosterone concentrations (8, 9).

Lipid disorders that often accompany PCOS are characterised by elevated total cholesterol and its atherogenic fractions - low-density lipoprotein (LDL) cholesterol, decline anti-atherogenic fraction - high-density lipoprotein (HDL) cholesterol and an increase in triglycerides. Dyslipidemia in PCOS may be a consequence of obesity, and is associated with insulin resistance (10). Less clear is the impact of androgen excess in PCOS on lipid metabolism. Testosterone reduces atherogenic lipoprotein-A, whereas Dehydroepiandrosterone (DHEA) increases insulin sensitivity (10). However, heterogeneity of the metabolic phenotype was shown in PCOS patients depending on the severity of hyperandrogenism. High androgen levels correlated with lipid disorders and impaired insulin sensitivity (7).

Thus, in the pathogenesis of PCOS is integrated a complex set of disturbances of endocrine status and metabolic disorders, which are the basis of predisposing a number of diseases that are interrelated and aggravated.

Polycystic ovary syndrome and cholelithiasis - crossing pathogenetic pathways

As already mentioned, the described disturbances of carbohydrate and fat metabolism, are also con-

sidered to increase the risk of cholelithiasis. In recent studies the relationship of hyperinsulinemia with the formation of cholesterol gallstones, diabetes and obesity was clearly demonstrated (12, 13). The component of hyperinsulinemia in the pathogenesis of the gallstone was composed of the impact on the cholesterol metabolism and the effects on the motor-evacuation function of the gallbladder. The presence of hyperinsulinemia increased activity of 3-hydroxy-3-methylglutaryl-CoA-reductase (HMG-CoA-reductase), a central enzyme in cholesterol biosynthesis, and, as a consequence, increases the synthesis of cholesterol and LDL captured by the liver, resulting in increased secretion of cholesterol with bile and its concentration in the gallbladder (14). Similarly, in patients with diabetes exogenously administered insulin increases the degree of saturation of bile with cholesterol (15). The effect of high levels of insulin on the contractile function of the gallbladder was unexpected. Insulin resistance is associated with a dysfunction of the gallbladder, even in the absence of obesity or diabetes, which indicates a direct effect on its contractile activity (16). In the presence of hyperinsulinemia in patients with type 2 diabetes, the basal and stimulated by cholecystokinin motor activity of the gallbladder is impaired (17, 18).

Studies to determine the relationship between PCOS and cholelithiasis are not numerous. In addition to lipid disorders inherent in PCOS, insulin resistance leads, through a chain of biochemical events, to violation of the rheological properties of bile and contributes to the pathogenesis of stone formation.

Hyperinsulinemia in PCOS, as in other pathological conditions involving insulin resistance, disturbs motor activity of the gallbladder. Confirmation of the importance of this factor is the improvement of the contractile function of the gallbladder by the appointment of drugs which increase insulin sensitivity (metformin) in patients with PCOS and insulin resistance (19).

Hyperandrogenism in PCOS also contributes to the dysfunction of the gallbladder. According to experimental studies, testosterone and dihydrotestosterone inhibit the contractile activity of the gallbladder due to its regulation through nongenomic pathways. Presumably, androgens violate intake of calcium into the cell from the extracellular space and increase the secretion of intracellular calcium, leading to a significant reduction of its content in the cell, which ultimately reduces the contractile ability of the gallbladder (20). In the study by S. Isik et al. testosterone levels in PCOS positively correlated with the fasting volume of the gallbladder and negatively with indicators of the bile ejection fraction from the gallbladder, 20 minutes after receiving breakfast, which shows a decline in the contractile function of the gallbladder under the influence of androgens (19).

Hormonal contraceptives - an additional risk factor for gallstone disease

Nowadays, the first line in the algorithm of treatment associated with PCOS menstrual disorders and the treatment of symptoms of androgen dermatopathy, hormonal contraceptives are to be used, as a rule, over a long period. The relationship of the use of hormonal application, and particularly of combined oral contraceptives, with the development of cholelithiasis (CL) was repeatedly confirmed in numerous studies. Both ethinyl estradiol and progestins, as part of the OC, contribute to the formation of gallstones.

The most common gallstones are those mainly composed of cholesterol. The pathogenesis of the stone formation consists of several stages, the foundation of which is a damage of the physico-chemical properties of bile with hypersaturation by cholesterol and a decrease in the contractile function of the gallbladder. The impaired motor-evacuation function of the gallbladder and a high concentration of cholesterol in gallbladder bile make the conditions for the formation and precipitation of cholesterol crystals and their future growth with the formation of stones. A synthetic oestrogen, ethinyl estradiol, similar to endogenous oestrogens, interacts with receptors in the liver and has a number of modulating effects on cholesterol metabolism. However, unlike natural oestrogen its effect is more pronounced due to the greater affinity to oestrogen receptors and longer circulation in the bloodstream. The result of the oestrogen action is an increase of cholesterol content in the gallbladder bile caused by an aggregation of effects: induction of expression of the HMG-CoA-reductase and increasing the cholesterol synthesis in the liver (21); increased expression of LDL receptors in the liver and enlarged capture of cholesterol-rich LDL (22); activation of lipolysis in adipose tissue release with increased VLDL and

further transport it to the liver (23); increasing the absorption of cholesterol in the small intestine (24). Progestins, like natural progesterone, have a muscle relaxant effect on smooth muscle cells of the gallbladder wall, reduce contractile activity and ejection fraction in response to stimulation by cholecystokinin, leading to the development of bile stagnation (25, 26). Besides affecting the function of the gallbladder, progestins increase the activity of hepatic lipase, stimulate capture and splitting in the liver of the transport particles saturated with cholesterol (VLDL, LDL, chylomicrons remnant), and thus, increase cholesterol bile secretion (27, 28). It is believed that currently used low and micro-dose OC don't increase the risk of gallstone disease significantly (29). However, according to our data, in the presence of PCOS patients with risk factors for gallstone disease, the appointment of OC may be the trigger process of gallstone formation. The factors in the observed group, of 22 patients with PCOS, and who had ultrasound signs of CL, were: a violation of lipid metabolism in 16 (72.7%) cases; reducing motor function of the gallbladder - in 13 (59%) cases; hyperinsulinemia - in 17 (77.2%) cases; obesity or overweight - in 10 (45.4%) cases and a family history of cholelithiasis - in 7 (31.8%) cases. In the study group, 15 patients (68%) were appointed to OK for a long period. The average duration of OCs taking was 21 ± 3 months. In 17 observations of CL was identified in stage of biliary sludge (BS), in 5 patients - at the stage of biliary stones.

Thus, patients with PCOS are a group that requires alertness of clinicians to the possible development of CL, since the presence of their source of metabolic disorders and hormonal contraceptives provide a set of additional risk factors for cholelithiasis as the endogenous or iatrogenic origin. In addition, dynamic monitoring of the gallbladder on the background of long-term use of OCs in this group of patients help identify gall stones at an early stage of BS. Detection of CL in the first stage of BS (heterogeneous bile, "sediment", clots) is of great practical importance because of the reversibility of the disease at this stage in most cases.

To improve the rheological properties of bile and cholesterol solubilisation in it, as well as medical litholysis of cholesterol stones, is the widely used ursodeoxycholic acid (UDCA). The UDCA litholytic effect is provided by its hydrophilicity, and the ability to form liquid crystals in a supersaturated by cholesterol bile, reduce cholesterol absorption in the intestine and inhibition of cholesterol biosynthesis in the liver.

In our study patients with BS were appointed therapy with UDCA and cholekinetics for three months. Two patients discontinued the treatment on their own after one month. The BS regression marked in all patients after 3 months of treatment. Patients who have relapse of BS in 3 months of treatment (4 patients) were appointed repeated and then supporting courses UDCA therapy with good effect. Thus it should be noted that the preservation of etiopathogenetic factors (OCs, dyslipidaemia, hyperinsulinemia, functional disorders of the gallbladder) may require a more prolonged use of litholytic therapy (more than one-three months) with further dynamic ultrasound control and, if necessary, repeated courses of treatment.

Conclusion

Therefore, patients suffering from PCOS are at risk of developing gallstones due to the high prevalence of their metabolic disorders associated with its pathogenesis. The use of OCs this category of women significantly increases the risk of gallstones and can be a trigger factor for stone formation.

In this regard, the prescription of OCs, in this group of women, doctors should actively identify and take into account the individual risk of CL, as well as obesity; disturbance of lipid metabolism; dysfunctional gallbladder motility disorders; insulin resistance and hereditary factors. This will individualise the prescription of OC, to conduct dynamic monitoring of the gallbladder, will help to promptly identify CL at an early pre-stone stage, and implement appropriate preventive therapy against further lithogenesis progression. The use of UDCA in patients with PCOS, including OC users, is effective in the treatment and prevention of BS progression in gallstone disease.

References

- Acalovschi M. Cholesterol gallstones: from epidemiology to prevention. Postgrad Med J. 2001;77:221-229.
- Sirmans SM, Pate KA. Epidemiology, diagnosis, and management of polycystic ovary syndrome. Clin Epidemiol. Dec 2013;18(6):1-13.
- 3. El-Mazny A, Abou-Salem N, El-Sherbiny W, El-Mazny A. In-

sulin resistance, dyslipidemia, and metabolic syndrome in women with polycystic ovary syndrome. Int J Gynaecol Obstet. 2010;109:239-241.

- Freeman R, Pollack R, Rosenbloom E. Assessing impaired glucose tolerance and insulin resistance in Polycystic Ovarian Syndrome with a muffin test: alternative to glucose tolerance test. Endocr Pract. 2010;16(5):810-817.
- 5. Pesant MH, Baillargeon JP. Clinically useful predictors of conversion to abnormal glucose tolerance in women with polycystic ovary syndrome. Fertil Steril. 2011;95:210-215.
- Luque-Ramirez M, Alpañes M, Escobar-Morreale HF. The determinants of insulin sensitivity, β-cell function, and glucose tolerance are different in patients with polycystic ovary syndrome than in women who do not have hyperandrogenism. Fertil Steril. 2010;94:2214-2221.
- Barber TM, Wass JA, McCarthy MI, Franks S. Metabolic characteristics of women with polycystic ovaries and oligo-amenorrhoea but normal androgen levels: implications for the management of polycystic ovary syndrome. Clin Endocrinol (Oxf). Apr 2007;66(4):513-7.
- Coviello AD, Legro RS, Dunaif A. Adolescent girls with polycystic ovary syndrome have an increased risk of the metabolic syndrome associated with increasing androgen levels independent of obesity and insulin resistance. J Clin Endocrinol Metab. 2006;91:492-497.
- Ding EL, Song Y, Malik VS, Liu S. Sex differences of endogenous sex hormones and risk of type 2 diabetes: a systematic review and meta- analysis. JAMA. 2006;295:1288-1299.
- Wild RA. The PCO paradigm: sex steroids, lipoprotein lipids, clotting, and the arterial wall. In The Ovary: Regulation, Dysfunction and Treatment. M Filicori and C Flamigni, eds. Elsevier Science B.V. 1996, p. 201-209.
- Barber TM, McCarthy MI, Wass JA, Franks S. Obesity and polycystic ovary syndrome. Clin Endocrinol (Oxf). Aug 2006;65(2):137-45.
- Diehl AK. Cholelithiasis and the insulin resistance syndrome. Hepatology. 2000;31:528-530.
- Ruhl CE, Everhart JE. Association of diabetes, serum insulin, and C-peptide with gallbladder disease. Hepatology. 2000: 31:299-303.
- Ness GC, Chambers CM. Feedback and hormonal regulation of hepatic 3-hydroxy-3-methylglutaryl coenzyme A reductase: the concept of cholesterol buffering capacity. Proc Soc Exp Biol Med. 2000 May;224(1):8-19.
- Bennion LJ, Grundy SM. Effects of diabetes mellitus on cholesterol metabolism in man. New England Journal of Medicine. 1977; 296:1365-1371.
- Nakeeb A, Comuzzie AG, Al-Azzawi H, et al. Insulin resistance causes human gallbladder dysmotility. Journal of Gastrointestinal Surgery. 2006;10:940-948.
- Gielkens HA, Lam WF, Coenraad M, et al. Effect of insulin on basal and cholecystokinin-stimulated gallbladder motility in humans. Journal of Hepatology. 1998;28:595-602.
- Hahm JS, Park JY, Park KG, et al. Gallbladder motility in diabetes mellitus using real time ultrasonography. American Journal of Gastroenterology. 1996;91:2391-2394.
- Isik S, Ozcan HN, Ozuguz U, Berker D, Tutuncu Y, Akbaba G, Guler S. Impaired gallbladder motility and the effect of metformin therapy in patients with polycystic ovary syndrome. Clin Endocrinol (Oxf). 2012 Mar;76(3):373-8.
- Kline LW, Karpinski E. Testosterone and dihydrotestosterone inhibit gallbladder motility through multiple signaling pathways. Steroids. 2008;73:1174-1180.

- Ko CW, Beresford SA, Schulte SJ. Incidence, natural history, and risk factors for biliary sludge and stones during pregnancy. Hepatology. 2005;41(2):359-365.
- 22. Gilat T, Konikoff F. Pregnancy and the biliary tract. Can J Gastroenterol. 2000;14-37.
- 23. Cryer A. Comparative biochemistry and physiology of lipoprotein lipase. In: Borensztajn J (ed.) Lipoprotein lipase Evener: Chicago, IL, 1987;277-327.
- Duan LP, Wang HH, Ohashi A, Wang DQ-H. Role of intestinal sterol transporters Abcg5, Abcg8, and Npc111 in cholesterol absorption in mice: gender and age effects. Am J Physiol Gastrointest Liver Physiol. 2006;290:269-276.
- Kline L.W. Karpinski E. Progesterone inhibits gallbladder motility through multiple signaling pathways. Steroids. 2005;70(9):

673-679.

- 26. Simon JA, Donald B. Hunninghake, et al. Effect of Estrogen plus Progestin on Risk for Biliary Tract Surgery in Postmenopausal Women with Coronary Artery Disease: The Heart and Estrogen/ progestin Replacement Study Ann Intern Med. 2 October 2001;135(7):493-501.
- Basdevant A. Steroids and lipid metabolism: Mechanism of action. Int J Fertil. 1992;37(Suppl 2):93-97.
- Sacks FM, Walsh BW. The effects of reproductive hormones on serum lipoproteins: Unresolved issues in biology and clinical practice. Multidisciplinary perspectives on menopause. Ann N Y Acad Sci. 1990;592:272-285.
- 29. Strom BL, Tamragouri RN, Morse ML, et al. Oral contraceptives and other risk factors for gallbladder disease. Clin Pharmacol Ther. 1986;39:335-341.

Effect of nutrients on ovulation and oocytes quality in mice

VIRMANI M.A.¹, ZERELLI S.¹, VITULLO P.², COSSETTI C.²

¹ Research, Innovation and Development Department, Sigma-tau HealthScience International BV, Utrecht, Netherland ² Istituto Superiore di Sanità, Rome, Italy

The reproductive process is sensitive to the nutritional state of the mother. Some studies have shown that the ovulation process and oocvte maturation may also be directly affected. There is growing consensus that egg quality declines with age and in conditions such as polycystic ovary syndrome (PCOS). The role of nutrition and genomic factors in these processes is becoming relevant. The critical processes underlying ovulation and oocyte quality such as energy status, oxidative stress, inflammatory status and the mothers hormonal cycle may all be affected. Indeed this would represent the changes in the ovarian environment which would eventually affect the quality of the ovum. Here we show that specific nutrients like zinc, copper, iron, L-carnitine and acetyl-L-carnitine have a role in the quantity and quality of oocytes obtained from superovulated mice, and the evidence that carnitines have an important effect on embryo development.

Introduction

Recent studies are showing that the actual ovulation process and the oocyte maturation are also sensitive to the nutrient status of the mother and may also be directly affected by any deficiency in the diet of minerals, vitamins and nutrients. Around 10 to 15% of couples have trouble getting pregnant or getting to a successful delivery, in the USA according to the Centers for Disease Control and Prevention (CDC). Women who experience problems achieving a recognized conception also have elevated rates of early unrecognized pregnancy loss (1) and elevated rates of clinical spontaneous abortion (2). There is growing consensus that egg quality declines with age. This is part could be connected to the accumulation of cellular damage with time, a reduction in cellular metabolic processes, which in turn leads to a reduction in energy production and in increase in cellular oxidative stress, which in turn can trigger abnormal physiological processes especially immune and inflammation processes. Thus the role of mitochondriotropic compounds that can affect energy levels as well as antioxidant status in nutrition, together with genomic and other factors is becoming important in all process including female fertility and successful pregnancy (3-6). In particular L-carnitine (Figure 1), which is essential in fatty acid metabolism, has been shown to prevent mitochondrial damage induced in the rat choroid plexus by medium chain fatty acids (7) or by mitochondrial toxins (8, 9).

Methods

Female 8 weeks old CD1 mice were divided into four groups of eight mice each (one control group and three treated groups). The animals were treated daily for 3 weeks by intragastric gavage as follows. *Group 1 Control* - gavage treatment only with vehicle; *Group 2 Carnitines* - (L-carnitine 0.4 mg and acetyl-L-carnitine 0.12 mg per mouse); *Group 3 Microelements* - (zinc: 4 ng, copper: 0.8 ng, iron: 7 ng per mouse); *Group 4 Microelements plus Car*-

[©] Copyright 2015, CIC Edizioni Internazionali, Roma



Figure 1 - Structure of L-carnitine.

nitines - (mice were treated with compounds from both group 2 and 3).

At the end of the treatment superovulation was induced, mice were sacrificed and oocytes collected to assess quantity and quality. To evaluate the preimplantation embryos development, *in vitro* fertilization (IVF) experiments were performed and the reaching of every single stage was monitored.

Results

Results showed that the mean number of oocytes was significantly higher in the group 2 (carnitines): and in group 4 (microelements plus carnitines): 32.45 and 31.28 respectively, *versus* control group: 24.50. The number of oocytes in group 3 (microelements) was not significantly affected (27.17).

The measurement if the numbers of good *versus* the degraded oocytes showed that the number of degraded oocytes in group 2 (Carnitines) and in group 4 (Microelements plus Carnitines was positively regulated: 29.10% and 19.30%, *versus* 34.28% (control group) (Figure 2).

This is an important result that showed a significant effect of microelements and carnitines to increase oocytes number and also to maintain their good quality. It is interesting to note, that in the microelements only (Group 3) a higher percentage of degraded oocytes (35.25%) was observed and this was markedly decreased by the addition of the carnitines (19.30%), suggesting the positive effect of the combination of both classes of compounds. These observations suggest that the carnitine group seems to give some benefits in both genesis and ovulation process.

The IVF experiments performed to establish the magnitude of fertilized eggs and developed embryos showed that despite the treated groups had a minor percentage of 2-cells embryos *versus* control group, the major part of them reach the blastocyst stage (86 *versus* 60%).

Discussion

These results show evidence that nutrients have an important effect on ovum numbers and also on embryo development. Further experiments are ongoing to examine the expression of genes involved in the ovulation and fertilization processes (10).



Figure 2 - CD1 mouse oocyte percentage degraded in control (untreated) *versus* group treated.
These studies also show the positive effect carnitines on increasing the quantity and quality of oocytes. Since carnitines are a significant carriers of fatty acid in the mitochondrial matrix, it should indicate the important role of mitochondria in fertility. Carnitine is a natural product synthesized in mammals from the essential amino acids lysine and methionine or obtained from dietary sources and it is necessary for cellular energy production. Dysfunctions in the carnitine system manifest in various diseases; these are related to abnormal mitochondrial function and thus reduced energy production and increased oxidative stress. Evidence is accumulating to support the control of the oxidative stress through metabolism. Studies suggest that carnitine reduces oocyte cytoskeletal damage and embryo apoptosis (11). Further it may stabilize the hypothalamic pituitary gonadal axis and protect tissue cells such as the ovary (8, 12).

Carnitine through the carnitine shuttle is a major partner in lipid beta oxidation. In the acquisition of oocyte competence the enzymes involved in lipid beta-oxidation are strongly expressed (13). Studies show a correlation between the levels of CPT2 expression and embryo developmental competence (14). Indeed the inhibition of beta-oxidation during oocyte maturation or zygote cleavage impairs subsequent blastocyst development. In contrast, L-carnitine supplementation during oocyte maturation significantly increases beta-oxidation and improves developmental competence (15).

Conclusion

A key factor in the process of conception is the whole physiological process leading to the production of the ovum. The mitochondria play a central role in cellular metabolism and mitochondrial dysfunction is strongly involved in various disease processes including infertility. The positive actions of nutrients and minerals are in part related to the classical and well known actions related to energy metabolism, but what is also important is that the right balance of that make us healthier do so in part because they induce the expression of health-promoting genes and reduce the expression of diseasepromoting genes. By looking at gene expression and in particular mitochondrial DNA gene expression it is possible to understand the beginnings of a disease process and its mechanism.

The metabolic compounds, antioxidants and micronutrients may play an important role in fertility; further improved mitochondrial function could provide adequate energy for successful conception.

Targeting ovum, tubal and uterus function may provide new approaches to improve fertility diseases however further experimental studies are needed in this field.

References

- 1. Hakim RB, Gray RH, Zacur H. Fertil Steril. 1998;70:632-637.
- 2. Gray RH, Becker S. Epidemiol Rev. 2000;22(1):71-5.
- 3. Agarwal A, Aponte-Mellado A, Premkumar BJ, Shaman A, Gupta S. Reprod Biol Endocrinol. 2012 Jun 29;10:49.
- 4. Ruder EH, Hartman TJ, Blumberg J, Goldman MB. Hum Reprod Update. 2008 Jul-Aug;14(4):345-57.
- 5. Virmani A, Gaetani F, Binienda Z. Ann N Y Acad Sci. 2005 Aug;1053:183-91.
- 6. Virmani MA, Angeli A. Vitafoods 2013, Palexpo, Geneva, Switzerland.
- 7. Kim CS, et al. Brain Res. 1990;536:335-338.
- 8. Virmani MA, et al. Pharmacol Res. 1995;32:383-389.
- 9. Binienda Z, et al. Ann NY Acad Sci. 1999;890:173-178.
- Virmani MA, Angeli A. Vitafoods 5-7 May 2015 Palexpo, Geneva, Switzerland.
- Mansour G, Abdelrazik H, Sharma RK, Radwan E, Falcone T, Agarwal A. FertilSteril. 2009;91(5 Suppl):2079-86.
- Virmani MA, Krsmanovic LZ, Stojilkovic SS, Catt KJ. Major Advances in Human Female Reproduction, Eds. E.Y. Adashi and S. Mancus. Raven Press. 1991;73:291-96.
- Montjean, Debbie; Entezami, Frida; Lichtblau, Isabelle; Belloc, Stephanie; Gurgan, Timur; Menezo, Yves. Journal of Assisted Reproduction and Genetics, Oct 3, 2012, ISSN: 1058-0468.
- Dunning KR, Cashman K, Russell DL, Thompson JG, Norman RJ, Robker RL. Biol Reprod. 2010 Dec;83(6):909-18.
- 15. Matzuk MM, Lamb DJ. Nat Cell Biol. 2002 Oct;4 Suppl: 41-9.

Safety and efficacy findings with multiple cycles of Ovaleap® (follitropin alfa) in assisted reproductive technology (ART): open-label follow-up to main phase 3 study

WEISS H.¹, STROWITZKI T.², MUELLER A.³, BIAS P.³

¹ Teva Global Medical Affairs, Petach Tikva, Israel
² University of Heidelberg, Heidelberg, Germany
³ Merckle GmbH, Member of the Teva Group, Ulm, Germany

Context

A phase 3 study demonstrated clinical bioequivalence of the recombinant human follicle-stimulating hormone (r-hFSH) Ovaleap® to the reference follitropin alfa, Gonal-f® (Gertz & Strowitzki. ESG 2013, abstract 920).

Objective

Assess safety and efficacy outcomes with a second and third treatment cycle of Ovaleap®.

Methods: open-label, uncontrolled, follow-up treatment period of a multinational, randomized, controlled, assessor-blind, phase 3 study.

Patients: infertile, downregulated women aged 18-37 years who did not become pregnant in the main study (first cycle) could be treated for a second or third cycle of ART using Ovaleap®.

Interventions: dosing of Ovaleap® and downregulation procedures were at investigator discretion.

Main outcome measures: primary outcomes were safety and nonimmunogenicity; secondary outcomes included total r-hFSH dose and number of oocytes retrieved.

Results

A total of 147 patients were included in Cycle 2 and 61 in Cycle 3. The overall frequency of TEAEs was low (10.9%, Cycle 2; 6.6%, Cycle 3; and 12.9%, Cycles 2/3 combined) and as expected. In Cycles 2/3 combined, overall frequencies of TEAEs were comparable in patients previously treated with Ovaleap® vs Gonalf® in the main study (11.3 vs 14.9%, respectively). TEAEs considered possibly related to study drug were reported in 4 patients (2.7%). The total dose of Ovaleap® was 1998.2±771.0 IU for Cycle 2 and 2112.7±939.4 IU for Cycle 3. The number of oocytes retrieved per patient overall in Cycle 2 and 3 was 12.0±5.9 and 13.3±6.6, respectively. No anti-FSH antibodies were detected.

Conclusions

After a second or third treatment cycle of Ovaleap®, the safety profile was as expected. The results suggest that a course of up to 3 cycles of treatment with Ovaleap® is safe and well tolerated, regardless of previous treatment with Ovaleap® or Gonal-f®; however, further research is necessary.

[©] Copyright 2015, CIC Edizioni Internazionali, Roma

A randomized multi-center controlled study on the efficacy and safety of a new crosslinked hyaluronan gel to prevent intrauterine adhesion following hysteroscopic adhesiolysis

XIAO S.¹, WAN Y.¹, ZOU F.², YE M.1, DENG H.³, MA J.¹, WEI Y.², TAN C.³, XUE M.¹

¹ Department of Gynaecology and Obstetrics, Third Xiangya Hospital of Central South University, Hunan Province, China ² Department of Gynaecology and Obstetrics, People's Hospital of Hunan Province, Hunan Province, China ³ Department of Gynaecology and Obstetrics, People's Hospital of Chenzhou City, Hunan Province, China

Introduction

Intrauterine adhesion (IUA) is one of the common disorders in OB/GYN practice. Any procedures that result in endometrium damages could possibly lead to IUA. In a cohort study, Taskin et al. (1) find that IUA formation after resection was present in 31.3% patients with solitary fibroids and 45.5% with multiple myomas. Guida et al. (2) find that the incidence of IUA after hysteroscopic resection of myoma, polyps and septa were 33.3, 18.2 and 37.5%, respectively. As abortion procedures reached 40-50 million worldwide at 2012 (3) and association between IUA and abortion was demonstrated (4), the prevalence of IUA would likely increase. Effective and safe interventions to prevent IUA after intrauterine procedures are therefore in urgent need.

Hysteroscopic adhesiolysis is currently a widelyperformed procedure to remove the adhesions, restore the shape of uterine cavity, and ideally the functionality of endometrium. The major concern for this procedure is postoperative adhesion reformation. It was reported that adhesion reformation occurs in about 60% of severe cases (5). Preventing adhesion reformation after adhesiolysis is essential for a successful adhesiolysis procedure.

It has been reported that hyaluronic acid (HA) molecules could modulate inflammatory processes, regulate secretion of cytokines by macrophages, and facilitate scar-free tissue repair. However, due to its fluid nature and rapid *in vivo* degradation nature HA was not demonstrated to achieve a satisfactory efficacy to prevent post-operative adhesion (6). Crosslinking modification is an effective way to enable that HA material has high viscosity and degrades slowly so that it would stay in the application site and cover tissue surface during the critical tissue healing processes to prevent adhesion (7, 8). MateRegen[®] Gel is a new crosslinked HA gel that was developed using a proprietary chemical modification to the non-animal sourced HA material. The objectives of this study were to explore the efficacy and safety of MateRegen[®] Gel in reducing IUA after hysteroscopic adhesiolysis for patients with moderate to severe IUA.

Methods

This study was approved by the Institutional Review Board and Ethical Committee. In total, 120 patients diagnosed with moderate to severe IUA according to the AFS scoring system (Table 1) (9) and underwent hysteroscopic adhesiolysis for the first time were recruited. All patients were informed consent and signed the Informed Consent Forms. Patients who were allergic to hyaluronan or its derivatives, with infection or malignant tumor of reproductive organs and with systemic diseases that could cause coagulopathy were excluded.

All patients were first examined by an experienced physician under hysteroscopy; the severity of the IUA was scored. Sharp hysteroscopic adhesiolysis with blunt tipped scissors under continuous saline flow was then performed. Upon completion of the adhesiolysis, patients were randomly assigned into

[©] Copyright 2015, CIC Edizioni Internazionali, Roma

Frederick of another investored	<1/3	1/3-2/3	>2/3
Extent of cavity involved	1	2	4
Turne of all science	Filmy	Filmy and dense	Dense
	1	2	4
Management	Normal	Hypomenorrhea	Amenorrhea
Menopausai pattern	0	2	4
Stage I	Mild	1-4	
Stage II	Moderate	5-8	
Stage III	Severe	9-12	

TABLE 1 - THE AMERICAN FERTILITY SOCIETY SCORING SYSTEM FOR IUA (1988).

treatment group (N=60) or to the control group (N=60). For patients in the treatment group a Foley balloon catheter (Perak, Malaysia) was first placed into the uterine cavity. Through the balloon port, 3ml Normal saline was injected into the balloon; through the urine drainage port; 2 ml of MateRegen[®] Gel (BioRegen Biomedical Co., Ltd., Changzhou, China) was then injected into the uterine cavity. For the control group, only Foley balloon catheter was placed into the uterine; 5ml Normal saline was injected into the balloon. The Foley balloon catheter was removed at the 4th day postoperatively for all patients.

Patients were followed-up at 3 days, 1 month, and 3 months postoperatively. Second-look hysteroscopic examination was performed 3 month postoperatively at 3-7 days after the completion of menstruation. The physicians who performed the second-look hysteroscopy were not aware of the study group assignment of the patients. After the IUA was evaluated and scored according AFS scoring system and recorded. IUA, if any, was then further lysed as needed per the physician's discretion.

The primary endpoint was the percentile of patients with zero AFS total score (Zero-AFS score rate) in each group. Secondary endpoint was AFS total score and score for each subcategory. Percentage of patients with different stages in each group was calculated and compared. The safety was evaluated based on the frequency of complications and severe events. Data was statistically analyzed with SAS9.13 software (SAS Institute Inc.). The quantitative data was compared with two-tailed *student- t* test, ANOVA, and rank test; qualitative data was analyzed with c^2 test. *P*< 0.05 was considered as statistically different.

Results

Among the 120 patients, 5 in the treatment group and 4 in the control group were dropped off due to reasons unrelated with testing materials and treatment methods. Therefore, 111 patients completed this study, 55 in treatment group and 56 in control group.

The demographic characteristics, medical history, and AFS scores at the baseline were not significantly different between two groups.

Zero-AFS score rate in the treatment group is significantly higher than the control group (38.2 vs 16.1%, P = 0.0078; Figure 1). Using MateRegen[®] Gel resulted in significantly lower total AFS score, scores for the extent of cavity involved and the menopausal pattern than the control group (p< 0.05) (Table 2). The treatment group had significantly lower proportion of patients with moderate to severe adhesive stages than the control group (p <0.05) (Figure 1).

No complications, adverse events, and SAE related to the material and treatment were observed for both groups.



Figure 1 - Percentage of patients with different stages of IUA after treatment. * indicating significant differences between treatment and control group (p<0.05).

TABLE 2 - THE SCORES OF	UA AT 3 MONTHS AFTER	HYSTEROSCOPIC	ADHESIOLYSIS	(MEAN±SD).
				< / /

Categories	Treatment group	Control group	<i>P</i> value	
Extent of cavity involved	0.60 (0.74)	1.09 (1.08)	0.015	
Type of adhesions	0.71 (0.85)	1.20 (1.26)	0.051	
Menopausal pattern	0.80 (1.13)	1.39 (1.14)	0.005	
Total score	2.11 (2.12)	3.68 (2.50)	0.001	

Discussion

Only patients with moderate to severe IUA were enrolled in this study in order to evaluate the challenge situations dealt with during the clinical practice. Using of MateRegen[®] Gel significantly reduced reformation of IUA and its severity, and improved the endometrium function as shown by the normal menopausal pattern.

According to "Guidelines for treatment of IUAs" from AAGL (10), hysteroscopic adhesiolysis and use of anti-adhesion barrier are proposed to be the treatment choices. However, reformation of adhesion after adhesiolysis was observed in 60% of patients who initially had severe adhesion (2). Therefore, use of anti-adhesion barrier after adhesiolysis for those patients is obviously necessary. Formation of adhesion after surgery is associated with normal tissue healing processes where inflammatory reac-

tions and re-vasculation of the repair tissue are physiological processes. HA has shown to modulate inflammatory reaction and reduce free-radicle production and scarring during tissue healing processes (11). However, nature HA material degrades too quickly *in vivo* and is not able to achieve the expected anti-adhesion efficacy.

Crosslink method was used to modify nature HA and improve its stability to prevent adhesions in abdominopelvic cavity and in uterine cavity. MateRegen® Gel is crosslinked hyaluronan that is from non-animal sources. The proprietary crosslinking technique improved the viscoelastic property meanwhile maintained the biological characteristics of natural HA molecules. This material is able to stay in the installation cavity for up to 14 days and cover the critical period of inflammatory phase during the wound healing (12). MateRegen[®] Gel could be also recommended for prophylactic application after intrauterine procedures that may cause injuries to endometrium.

References

- Taskin O, Sadik S, Onoglu A, et al. Role of endometrial suppression on the frequency of intrauterine adhesions after resectoscopic surgery. J Am Assoc Gynecol Laparosc. 2000;7:351-354.
- Guida M, Acunzo G, Di Spiezio SA, et al. Effectiveness of auto-crosslinked hyaluronic acid gel in the prevention of intrauterine adhesions after hysteroscopic surgery: a prospective, randomized, controlled study. Hum Reprod. 2004;19:1461-1464.
- Hooker AB, Lemmers M, Thurkow AL, et al. Systematic review and meta-analysis of intrauterine adhesions after miscarriage: prevalence, risk factors and long-term reproductive outcome. Hum Reprod Update. 2014;20:262-278.
- 4. Friedler S, Margalioth EJ, Kafka I, et al. Incidence of post-abortion intra-uterine adhesions evaluated by hysteroscopy-a prospective study. Hum Reprod. 1993;8:442-444.
- Pabuccu R, Atay V, Orhon E, et al. Hysteroscopic treatment of intrauterine adhesions is safe and effective in the restoration of normal menstruation and fertility. Fertil Steril. 1997;68:1141-1143.

- Diamond MP, The Sepracoat Study Group. Reduction of de novo postsurgical adhesions by intraoperative precoating with Sepracoat (HAL-C) solution: a prospective, randomized, blined, placebo-controlled multicenter study. Fertil Steril. 1998;69:1067-1074.
- Acunzo G, Guida M, Pellicano M, et al. Effectiveness of autocross-linked hyaluronic acid gel in the prevention of intrauterine adhesions after hysteroscopic adhesiolysis: a prospective, randomized, controlled study. Hum Reprod. 2003;18:1918-1921.
- Mais V, Bracco GL, Litta P, et al. Reduction of postoperative adhesions with an auto-crosslinked hyaluronan gel in gynaecological laparoscopic surgery: a blinded, controlled, randomized, multicentre study. Hum Reprod. 2006;21:1248-1254.
- The American Fertility Society classifications of adnexal adhesions, distal tubal occlusion, tubal occlusion secondary to tubal ligation, tubal pregnancies, mullerian anomalies and intrauterine adhesions. Fertil Steril. 1988;49:944-955.
- AAGL Practice Report: Practice guidelines for management of intrauterine synechiae. JMIG. 2010;17:1-7.
- Chen WY, Abatangelo G. Functions of hyaluronan in wound repair. Wound Repair Regen. 1999;7:79-89.
- Liu C, Liu Q, Zhang Z, et al. Randomized controlled trial on the efficacy and safety of new crosslinked hyaluronan gel in reducing adhesion after gynecologic laparoscopic surgeries. JMIG. 2015;22:854-863.

Prenatal screening and thyreopathies

ZIMA T., SPRINGER D.

Institute of Medical Biochemistry and Laboratory Medicine, General University Hospital, 1st Faculty of Medicine, Charles University, Prague, Czech Republic

Risk of aneuploidy

Down syndrome (trisomy 21) is the most common significant aneuploidy. Prenatal screening has emphasized the detection of this disorder. However, it is recognized that screening tests (biochemistry and/or ultrasound) have a variable potential to detect other aneuploidies, some genetic disorders, specific foetal anatomic abnormalities, and pregnancy complications such as preeclampsia (1). Prior to undergoing prenatal screening, women should be given information on the screening process and be provided with an opportunity to discuss this with a health professional before making a personal decision to accept or decline screening (2).

Foetal aneuploidy risk is evaluated on the basis of a combination of maternal age, serum biochemical tests and foetal ultrasound markers. In the first trimester of pregnancy are measured biochemical markers-pregnancy-associated plasma protein A (PAPP-A) and free β hCG subunit and by ultrasound is examined foetal nuchal translucency (NT) (3). The combined test in the first trimester has detection rate about 80 and 3% false positive rate (4, 5). For women who only come into care after the first trimester, risk assessment testing should be made by biochemical tests in the second trimester of pregnancy (AFP, hCG, unconjugated estriol and inhibin). This second trimester test has higher false positive rate about 5% and detection rate is only 65% (6). There are also combinations of results- integrated test which use strategies incorporating measurements obtained from both of the trimesters. The efficacy of integrated test is the best of all of the screening types (more than 90%), false positive rate is about 2%. Additionally, the safety and cost efficiency is also the best (7). In those cases where ultrasonography is not available, the serum-integrated test is recommended. The risk is only calculated from the biochemical markers and the efficacy of this approach is common as the first-trimester combined screening (8). Definitive prenatal diagnosis of chromosome abnormalities can be detected through conventional chromosome analysis (karyotyping). The invasive prenatal diagnostic testing (amniocentesis or CVS procedures) carry some degree of risk for miscarriage or other pregnancy complications.

Recently, new non-invasive prenatal testing based on massively parallel sequencing of circulating free foetal DNA (cfDNA) in maternal plasma has been shown to be highly effective for trisomy 21, as well as other foetal aneuploidy detection (9). In this time is this technology commercially available. Although the detection rate of this test is very high (up to 98%), it reminds still only a screening test and positive results have to be confirm by karyotyping (10, 11).

Thyroid diseases in pregnancy

Undetected thyroid disease can have serious consequences during the course of a person's life. The sufficient level of thyroid hormones and normal thyroid gland function is necessary for physiologi-

[©] Copyright 2015, CIC Edizioni Internazionali, Roma

cal reproduction, as well as being extremely important for pregnancy (12). Pregnant women with subclinical hypothyroidism seem to escape early clinical detection. The implications are staggering when one considers that there is a significant increase in intrauterine deaths, spontaneous abortions, premature births, and preeclampsia; additionally, poor development of the foetus, such as major malformations and loss of IQ. While the hyperfunction during pregnancy usually manifests itself by clinical symptoms, lowered function is much more dangerous due to its non-specific symptoms which can also accompany the physiological pregnancy (13). It has been clearly proven that even slight (subclinical) hypothyroidism can affect the neuropsychological development of the child (14). Up until the 12th to the 14th week, the embryo depends completely on the mother's thyroxine; and is even still partially dependent on it, afterwards. Even minor perturbations in foetal thyroid hormone status may have effects in terms of the neurodevelopmental outcome (15, 16).

The main laboratory parameters, for thyroid diagnosis are thyroid-stimulating hormone (TSH), free thyroxine (FT4), and anti-thyroid peroxidase antibody (TPO Ab). The suppression of TSH during pregnancy is well known; hCG produced by placenta has thyrotrophic activity. High levels of hCG in early pregnancy suppress TSH by approx. 18% (17). By using the standard reference range for serum TSH in the healthy population, one might misdiagnose as healthy those women who already have a slight elevation of TSH; conversely, one might suspect hyperthyroidism in normal women who have a lowered serum TSH value (18). FT4 is biologically active hormone not affected by the concentration of binding proteins (19), which are changed during pregnancy. Its concentration during pregnancy is partly affected both by the inflow of iodine and the duration of the pregnancy. The recommended dietary allowance for pregnancy is 220 -250 µg/d (20).

Anti TPO antibodies are markers of an autoimmune process in the thyroid gland, and their determination is both diagnostic and prognostic important (21). The presence of TPOAb during pregnancy also alerts the medical professional to the risk of development of postpartum thyroiditis (22); therefore, it is necessary to follow-up on those women. TPOAb positivity may endanger not only the current, but also subsequent pregnancies. Investigation thyroid disorders can be combined with basic examination in early pregnancy or blood sampling in the context of screening for an euploidy in the first trimester of pregnancy.

Setting of pregnancy specific reference intervals for TSH is one of the basic requirements when implementing general examination of the thyroid gland in early pregnancy. Moreover, the use of different analytical systems could lead to a misdiagnosis, considering the differences among reference intervals for different analytical systems (23).

Our first study was performed between 2006 and 2008, and examined 7,530 consecutive asymptomatic pregnant women (between the 9th to the 11th week of pregnancy; 99% Caucasian) who were undergoing their first trimester prenatal screening for aneuploidy, at the same time they were having TSH, FT4 and TPOAb measured. The aim of this study was to evaluate the prevalence of thyroid disorders in pregnant Czech women, and to identify the optimal reference intervals in evaluations of maternal thyroid function during the first trimester of pregnancy (24). The analyses were performed on an automated immunoassay analyser ADVIA Centaur (Siemens). The average age in the group of pregnant women was 31.2 (+/- 4.3) years. Sufficient levels of iodine supplementation could be expected, as iodized salt has been in regular use in the Czech Republic since the 1950s (25).

We established the reference interval for TSH in pregnant women in the first trimester of pregnancy, such as the 2.5th percentile and 97.5th percentile of this group: 0.06 - 3.67 mU/L. The FT4 reference interval was determined to be the same as that of the manufacturer for adult population (9.8 - 23.0 pmol/L) The limit for TPOAb positivity was determined to be 143 kU/L (24). In 2010 change the Siemens reagent for TPOAb determination and with other testing we conclude, that for pregnant woman we can use the same positivity cut off like for other healthy population. Raised concentrations of TSH were found in 5.1% of the women, suppression of TSH was found in 2.9% of the women, and 11.5% of the pregnant women were found to be TPOAb positive.

The part of women who screened positive (n=822) were invited to a follow-up study one to three years after delivery. We found that four risk factors could identify 82% of the high-risk women: age >30 years (in our analysis, 31 years and more), a personal or family history of thyroid disease, and the presence

of goitre. Only 67.5% of all of the women had normal deliveries, 70% were treated by an endocrinologist at follow-up. Forty percent of the initially euthyroid pregnant women, positive for TPOAb, had thyroid dysfunction more than one year after delivery. There is strong agreement that after delivery TPOAb positive women should be closely monitored, even if they are euthyroid during pregnancy (26). TPOAb positivity carries a high risk of developing hypothyroidism up to one year postpartum. In the other study we verify differences between reference intervals for TSH, FT4 and TPO Ab determined by 7 different immunoassay analytical systems in pregnant women with no history of thyroid dysfunction. The FT4 reference intervals for Architect, Centaur, Modular E170, and RIA Immunotech were slightly higher than those for Immulite 2500 and AIA 2000; the lowest being for UniCel DxI (8.13-13.2 pmol/L). For TSH, a higher interval (0.25-3.86 mU/L) is recommended for Modular E170 and IRMA Immunotech; and a lower one (0.17-2.81 mU/L) for Immulite 2500 and AIA 2000. The established cut-off limits for TPO-Ab differ according to the system used (from 7 to 94 kU/L) and are similar to those recommended by their manufacturers (27).

In conclusion, our data provides a contribution to the world guidelines for the management of thyroid disease in pregnancy and support to the implementation of general screening for thyroid disorders in pregnant women. It is very important the close follow-up after delivery in those women who screen positive.

Acknowledgements

Our work was supported by Research Project of The Ministry of Health RVO-VFN64165 and PR-VOUK P25/LF1/2.

References

- Taruscio D, Mantovani A, Carbone P, et al. Primary prevention of congenital anomalies: recommendable, feasible and achievable. Public Health Genomics. 2015;8:184-91.
- Driscoll DA, Gross S. Prenatal Screening for Aneuploidy. N Engl J Med. 2009;360:2556-2562.
- 3. Forest JC, Massé J, Moutquin JM. Screening for Down syndrome during first trimester: a prospective study using free beta-human chorionic gonadotropin and pregnancy-associated plasma protein A. Clin Biochem. 1997;30:333-8.

- 4. Wald NJ, Rodeck C, Hackshaw AK, et al. First and second trimester antenatal screening for Down's syndrome: the results of the serum, urine and ultrasound screening study (SURUSS). Health Technol Assess. 2003;7:1-87.
- Malone F, Canick JA, Ball RH, et al. First- trimester or secondtrimester screening, or both, for Down's syndrome. First and Second-Trimester Evaluation of Risk (FASTER) Research Consortium. N Engl J Med. 2005;353:2001-11.
- Wald NJ, Rudnicka AR, Bestwick JP. Sequential and contingent prenatal screening for Down syndrome. Prenat Diagn. 2006; 26:769-77.
- Rozenberg P, Bussieres L, Chevret S, Bernard JP, et al. Screening for Down Syndrome using first-trimester combined screening followed by second trimester ultrasound examination in an unselected population. Am J Obstet Gynecol. 2006;195:1379-87.
- Springer D, Potlukova E, Limanova Z, Zima T. Recommendations on prenatal screening and the connections. Clin Chem Lab Med. 2012;50:1211-1220.
- 9. Lo YM. Recent advances in fetal nucleic acids in maternal plasma. J Histochem Cytochem. 2005;53:293-6.
- Robinson C, van den Boom D, Bombard AT. Noninvasive prenatal detection of aneuploidy. Clin Obstet Gynecol. 2013;57:210-25.
- 11. Latendresse G, Deneris A. An update on current prenatal testing options: first trimester and noninvasive prenatal testing. J Midwifery Womens Health. 2015;60:24-36.
- 12. Stagnaro-Green Alex, Abalovich Marcos, Alexander Erik, Fereidoun Azizi, Jorge Mestman, Roberto Negro, 6Angelita Nixon, Elizabeth N. Pearce, 8 Offie P. Soldin, Scott Sullivan and Wilmar Wiersinga. Guidelines of the American Thyroid Association for the Diagnosis and Management of Thyroid Disease During Pregnancy and Postpartum. Thyroid. 2011;21:1-45.
- Lazarus J, Brown RS, Daumerie C, et al. European Thyroid Association guidelines for the management of subclinical hypothyroidism in pregnancy and in children. Eur Thyroid J. 2014;3:76-94.
- 14. Negro R, Stagnaro-Green A. Diagnosis and management of subclinical hypothyroidism in pregnancy. BMJ. 2014;349:g4929.
- Stuckey BG, Kent GH, Ward LC, et al. Postpartum thyroid dysfunction and the long-term risk of hypothyroidism: results from a 12-year follow-up study of women with and without postpartum thyroid dysfunction. Clin Endocrin (Oxf). 2010;73:389-95.
- Laurberg P, Andersen SL, Pedersen IB, et al. Screening for overt thyroid disease in early pregnancy may be preferable to searching for small aberrations in thyroid function tests. Clinical Endocrinology. 2013;79:297-304.
- 17. Goodwin TM, Montoro M, Mestman JH, et al. The role of chorionic gonadotropin in transient hyperthyroidism of hyperemesis gravidarum. J Clin Endoc Metab. 1992;75:1333-1337.
- Medici M, Korevaar TI, Visser WE, et al. Thyroid Function in Pregnancy: What Is Normal? Clinical Chemistry. 2015;61:704-713.
- Lee RH, Spencer CA, Mestman JH, et al. Free T4 immunoassay are flawed during pregnancy Am J Obstetr gynecol. 2009;200:260.
- 20. Delange F. Optimal iodine nutrition during pregnancy, lactation and the neonatal period. J Clin Endocrin Metab. 2004;2:1-12.
- Adlan MA, Premawardhana LD. Thyroid peroxidase Antibody and Screening for Postpartum Thyroid Dysfunction. J Thyroid Res. 2011:745135. Epub 2011 Jul 10.
- 22. Premawardhana LD, Parkes AB, John R, et al. Thyroid peroxidase antibodies in early pregnancy: utility for prediction of post-

partum thyroid dysfunction and implications for screening. Thyroid. 2004;14:610-615.

- 23. Marwaha RK, Chopra S, Gopalakrishnan S, et al. Establishment of reference range for thyroid hormones in normal pregnant Indian women. BJOG Internat J Obstet Gynaec. 2008; 115:602-6.
- 24. Springer D, Zima T, Limanova Z. Reference intervals in evaluation of maternal thyroid function during the first trimester of pregnancy. Eur J Endocrinol. 2009;160:791-7.
- 25. Zamrazil V, Bilek R, Cerovska J, Delange F. The elimination of

iodine deficiency in the Czech Republic: the steps toward success. Thyroid. 2004;14:49-56.

- Jiskra J, Bartáková J, Límanová Z, Springer D, et al. Low Prevalence of Clinically high-Risk Women and Pathological Thyroid Ultrasound among Pregnant Women Positive in Universal Screening fo Thyroid Disorders. Exp Clin Endocrinol Diabetes. 2011;119:530-5.
- 27. Springer D, Bartos V, Zima T. Reference intervals for thyroid markers in early pregnancy determined by 7 different analytical systems. Scand J Clin Lab Invest. 2014;74:95-101.

AUTHORS' INDEX

ANDREEVA V., 147

BACALBASA N., 162 BALESCU I., 162 BERTOCCHINI A., 200 BIAS P., 170, 215 BIJEDIC MITRANIC A., 154 BLAIKIE T., 154

CEREKJA A., 150 COSSETTI C., 212

DEMALIAJ E., 150 DENG H., 216

ERICKSON R., 154

FAMINA M., 155

GARCIA M.A., 159 GARRIDO COLLADO M.P., 159 GHIONZOLI M., 200 GJONI M., 150 GUTIKOVA L.V., 183

HOXHA E., 150

IONESCU O., 162

JURADO CHACON M., 159

KHOMASSURIDZE A., 187 KHOROLSKY V., 171 KLEIJN J., 154 KRISTESASHVILI J., 187 KUCZYNSKI W., 170 KUKHARCHIK YU.V., 183 KUZNETSOVA I.V., 207

LO PICCOLO R., 200

MA J., 216 MANTSKAVA M., 167 MARDESIC T., 168 MARTIN A., 200 MARTINEZ TELLERIAS A., 159 MASHTALOVA A., 147 MESSINEO A., 200 MONTOUCHET C., 154 MUELLER A., 170, 215

NASTASIA S., 189 NOVIKOVA V., 171

ORTEGA LOPEZ A.B., 159

PAULINO-MORENTE J.M.A., 173 PAVLOVSKAYA M.A., 183 PENOLIO V.V.L, 173 PISCIONERI J., 200 PKHALADZE L., 187 PLICH A., 154

ROMERO MARTINEZ F.J., 159 ROSSI L., 200 RUSSU M., 189

SABADO G., 173 SHAHINAJ R., 196 SPINELLI C., 200 SPRINGER D., 220 STÅNCULESCU R., 189 STRAMBI S., 200 STROWITZKI T., 215

TAN C., 216 TROTTER A., 206

USPENSKAYA Y.B., 207

VELICHKO M.G., 183 VIRMANI M.A., 212 VITULLO P., 212

WAN Y., 216 WEI Y., 216 WEISS H., 170, 215

XIAO S., 216 XUE M., 216

YE M., 216

ZERELLI S., 212 ZIMA T., 220 ZOU F., 216